

A National Center of Excellence in Advanced Technology Applications

ISSN 1520-295X

Seismic Safety in California Hospitals: Assessing an Attempt to Accelerate the Replacement or Seismic Retrofit of Older Hospital Facilities

by

Daniel J. Alesch, Lucy A. Arendt and William J. Petak University of Wisconsin-Green Bay Green Bay, Wisconsin 54311 and University of Southern California Los Angeles, California 90089

Technical Report MCEER-05-0006

June 6, 2005

This research was conducted at the University of Wisconsin-Green Bay and the University of Southern California and was supported primarily by the Earthquake Engineering Research Centers Program of the National Science Foundation under award number EEC-9701471.

NOTICE

This report was prepared by the University of Wisconsin-Green Bay and the University of Southern California as a result of research sponsored by the Multidisciplinary Center for Earthquake Engineering Research (MCEER) through a grant from the Earthquake Engineering Research Centers Program of the National Science Foundation under NSF award number EEC-9701471 and other sponsors. Neither MCEER, associates of MCEER, its sponsors, the University of Wisconsin-Green Bay and the University of Southern California, nor any person acting on their behalf:

- a. makes any warranty, express or implied, with respect to the use of any information, apparatus, method, or process disclosed in this report or that such use may not infringe upon privately owned rights; or
- b. assumes any liabilities of whatsoever kind with respect to the use of, or the damage resulting from the use of, any information, apparatus, method, or process disclosed in this report.

Any opinions, findings, and conclusions or recommendations expressed in this publication are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of MCEER, the National Science Foundation, or other sponsors.



Seismic Safety in California Hospitals: Assessing an Attempt to Accelerate the Replacement or Seismic Retrofit of Older Hospital Facilities

by

Daniel J. Alesch¹, Lucy A. Arendt² and William J. Petak³

Publication Date: June 6, 2005 Submittal Date: November 12, 2004

Technical Report MCEER-05-0006

Task Number 04-2011

NSF Master Contract Number EEC 9701471

- 1 Professor Emeritus, Department of Public and Environmental Affairs, University of Wisconsin-Green Bay
- 2 Lecturer, Department of Business Administration, University of Wisconsin-Green Bay
- 3 Professor, School of Policy, Planning and Development, University of Southern California

MULTIDISCIPLINARY CENTER FOR EARTHQUAKE ENGINEERING RESEARCH University at Buffalo, State University of New York Red Jacket Quadrangle, Buffalo, NY 14261

Preface

The Multidisciplinary Center for Earthquake Engineering Research (MCEER) is a national center of excellence in advanced technology applications that is dedicated to the reduction of earthquake losses nationwide. Headquartered at the University at Buffalo, State University of New York, the Center was originally established by the National Science Foundation in 1986, as the National Center for Earthquake Engineering Research (NCEER).

Comprising a consortium of researchers from numerous disciplines and institutions throughout the United States, the Center's mission is to reduce earthquake losses through research and the application of advanced technologies that improve engineering, preearthquake planning and post-earthquake recovery strategies. Toward this end, the Center coordinates a nationwide program of multidisciplinary team research, education and outreach activities.

MCEER's research is conducted under the sponsorship of two major federal agencies: the National Science Foundation (NSF) and the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA), and the State of New York. Significant support is derived from the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA), other state governments, academic institutions, foreign governments and private industry.

MCEER's NSF-sponsored research objectives are twofold: to increase resilience by developing seismic evaluation and rehabilitation strategies for the post-disaster facilities and systems (hospitals, electrical and water lifelines, and bridges and highways) that society expects to be operational following an earthquake; and to further enhance resilience by developing improved emergency management capabilities to ensure an effective response and recovery following the earthquake (see the figure below).



A cross-program activity focuses on the establishment of an effective experimental and analytical network to facilitate the exchange of information between researchers located in various institutions across the country. These are complemented by, and integrated with, other MCEER activities in education, outreach, technology transfer, and industry partnerships.

This is the second of three reports to be published resulting from a project on overcoming obstacles to implementing hazard mitigation policies against extreme events. This report focuses on the development and implementation of a California law requiring enhanced seismic safety in acute care hospitals built before 1973, known as SB 1953. It traces the history of California's efforts to enhance seismic safety by retrofitting buildings through legislation, leading up to the passage of SB 1953. It then outlines the development of the provisions of SB 1953, and describes their impact on the healthcare industry. Finally, the various responses of the healthcare industry are discussed. This case study will help to identify important insights into the implications of how public regulatory policy is designed, the importance of how programs intended to implement policy are designed, the importance of context to implementation, the unanticipated consequences of policy implementation, and how organizations that are impacted by the policies respond to them.

ABSTRACT

This report focuses on the development and implementation of a California law requiring enhanced seismic safety in acute care hospitals built before 1973, known as SB 1953. This legislation, which became law in 1994, requires that acute care hospital buildings built before 1973 (at which time new construction standards for new hospital buildings came into effect) be upgraded to meet higher standards or be withdrawn from acute care use. SB 1953 requires that acute care hospital buildings built before 1973 meet or exceed specified seismic safety standards by 2008 and higher standards by 2030, or be withdrawn from service as acute care facilities. The report is a case study of the first decade of the law.

The creation of the California Legislature's Joint Committee on Seismic Safety (JCSS) was an important event because it set the stage for direct input into the legislative process on issues of hospital safety by seismic professionals, including structural engineers, who advocated hospital seismic safety. The Seismic Safety Commission's report, California at Risk: Reducing Earthquake Hazards 1987 to 1992. California at *Risk* included the first formal statement about the threat posed by the continued use of hospitals built before the Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act of 1973 imposed new and higher construction standards. The report maintained that "Hospitals must be able to function following an earthquake to provide emergency medical care. The present law governing hospital seismic safety, enacted following the 1971 San Fernando earthquake, did not apply to facilities already in existence." The effects of the Northridge Earthquake on hospitals provided all the additional incentives needed to enact legislation addressing the concern about hospital buildings built before 1973. Almost 40 percent of California's acute care hospitals were subsequently classified as inadequate in terms of seismic safety, requiring that each be retrofitted or taken from use as an acute care facility. A tight time table was put in place for staged improvements to structural and nonstructural components. Now, a decade after the law's administrative rules were promulgated, relatively little retrofit has taken place. The reasons are many. By the late 1990's, 85 percent of California hospitals were experiencing operating losses as a consequence of massive changes in the healthcare industry. Estimates of the costs of compliance with the law range from \$20 to \$40 billion dollars. Retrofitting old hospitals turns out not to make good economic sense in most cases; healthcare organizations do not want to spend large sums to retrofit buildings that do not fit contemporary medical practice. Long delays in getting plan approval have been alleged. Many hospitals have closed their doors since the legislation was enacted, reflecting difficult financial conditions for healthcare organizations, changes in healthcare delivery, and, to some extent, the prospective burden of retrofit or replacement. Efforts are made annually in the California Legislature to alleviate the situation.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This is the second of a planned series of three reports addressing issues associated with designing policy and implementing programs aimed at reducing the consequences of extreme events on individuals, organizations, and communities. The first focused on overcoming the obstacles to implementing earthquake hazard mitigation policies. This one focuses on the development and implementation of a California law requiring enhanced seismic safety in acute care hospitals built before 1973, known as SB 1953. The third will focus on decision processes made by organizations expected to implement and pay for actions to enhance seismic safety.

We extend our sincere thanks to the many people who helped us with our research and who reviewed our work. Professors Ray Burby, University of North Carolina, and Peter May, University of Washington, reviewed drafts and provided many useful comments. William Holmes, who participated in writing the Milestone 4 report, Tom Tobin, who formerly headed the California Seismic Safety Commission, and Robert Olson all provided extensive comments on drafts, providing valuable insights gained from their personal involvement in SB 1953 and the events leading up to it. Jay Love and Allan Porush, structural engineers working with hospitals on SB 1953 compliance contributed greatly to our work by providing the professional engineer's perspective. We are also grateful to Richard McCarthy and Fred Turner of California's Seismic Safety Commission and to Kurt Schaefer, John Gillengarten, and Chris Tokas of the California Office of Statewide Health Planning and Development for the many hours they spent with us to provide information, clarification, and understanding about the history and operations of SB 1953.

Many others contributed their valuable time, talking candidly with us with the guarantee that they would remain anonymous. These include healthcare administrators, staff from various associations, representatives of labor organizations, legislators and legislative staff, local government officials, and design professionals. We want to thank all those many people who spent significant time meeting with us to discuss the issues, consequences, decision processes, and so on.

We want also to acknowledge the help and support of our colleagues in the Multidisciplinary Center for Earthquake Engineering research at the University at Buffalo and in other participating institutions across the country. Finally, we are grateful to the National Science Foundation for its support in our work.

> Daniel J. Alesch, Green Bay Lucy A. Arendt, Green Bay William J. Petak, Los Angeles

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER	TITLE P.	AGE
1	FOCUSING ON PUBLIC REGULATION TO REDUCE THE	1
1 1	ADVERSE EFFECTS OF EXTREME EVENTS The Problem	1 1
1.1	Attempting to Learn Why and How	3
1.2	Approach	5
1.4	Organization	6
2	ORIGINS AND ENACTMENT OF RETROFIT ORDINANCES	7
2.1	In the Beginning	7
2.1.1	The Field Act of 1933	8
2.1.2	Riley Act of 1933	8
2.1.3	Garrison Act of 1939	8
2.1.4	The Greene Act of 1968	9
2.1.5	Growing Complexities and the Old Buildings Problem	9
2.1.6	Threats to the Field Act Program and Primary Barriers to	
	Success	10
2.2	The Road to SB 1953	13
2.2.1	Waypoint 1. Formation of the Joint Committee on	
	Seismic Safety	13
2.2.2	Waypoint 2. The February 9, 1971 San Fernando (Sylmar)	
	Earthquake	14
2.2.3	Waypoint 3. The Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act of	
	1973 (Senate Bill 519)	15
2.2.4	Waypoint 4. Seismic Safety Commission Established in	
	May 1975	17
2.2.5	Waypoint 5. The Palmdale Bulge	18
2.2.6	Waypoint 6. The Alfred E. Alquist Hospital Facilities	
	Seismic Safety Act of 1983	18
2.2.7	Waypoint 7. The California Earthquake Hazards Reduction	
	Act of 1986 and California at Risk	19
2.2.8	Waypoint 8. In December 1990, OSHPD Issues a Response	
	to Milestone 4	20
2.2.9	Waypoint 9. More Earthquakes	22
3	ENACTING SB 1953	25
3.1	Many Actors Involved in a Complex Process Shaping the	
	Legislation	25
3.2	The Substantive Content of SB 1953	27
3.3	OSHPD's SB 1953 Administrative Regulations	29
3.3.1	Performance Categories	32
3.3.2	Time Line	35

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Cont'd)

CHAPTER	TITLE	PAGE
4	IMPLEMENTING SB 1953	37
4.1	Challenges to Implementation	37
4.1.1	Seismic Problems in Existing Buildings: A Long-Time	
	Problem	37
4.1.2	A Large Number of Buildings	38
4.1.3	High Costs	40
4.1.4	Logistical Difficulties at Individual Facilities	43
4.1.5	Upheaval in Healthcare Economics and Finance	44
4.2	Discussion	48
5	HEALTHCARE ORGANIZATION RESPONSES TO SB 1953	49
5.1	Stage 1. Realization	50
5.2	Stage 2. Quest for Relief	51
5.3	Stage 3. Organizational Responses in a Dynamic and Strategic	
	Context	56
5.3.1	Hospitals Owned by Local Governments	57
5.3.2	Investor-Owned and Not-for-Profit Hospitals	57
5.4	Outcomes	60
5.4.1	Administrative Glitches	60
5.4.2	Requests for Extensions	60
5.4.3	Facilities Have Closed, But New Facilities Are Being Built	t 61
5.5	A Continuing Story	63
6	REFERENCES	65

LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE	TITLE	PAGE
3-1	Forces influencing the adoption and content of SB 1953 and its regulations.	26
3-2	Number of hospital buildings in each of five Structural Performance Categories (SPC)	33
3-3	Number of hospital buildings in each of five Nonstructural Performance Categories (NPC)	34

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE	TITLE	PAGE
2-1	Summary of Recent Legislative Actions to Remove California Community Colleges from the Requirements of the Field Act	12
4-1	Seismic Performance Ratings of Acute Care Hospital Buildings in California	38
5-1	Legislatively Required Deadlines for SB 1953 Implementation	49
5-2	Legislation Introduced in 2000 and 2001 to Provide Relief for Healthcare Organizations to Comply with SB 1953	54
5-3	Status of Applications to OSHPD for SB 1953 Extensions as of May 2005	61

CHAPTER 1. FOCUSING ON PUBLIC REGULATION TO REDUCE THE ADVERSE EFFECTS OF EXTREME EVENTS

For more than seven decades, advocates of increased safety against potential losses from extreme events have sought to have legislative policy enacted requiring others to take steps to reduce the adverse consequences of those events. These advocates have met with mixed success. In a few states, like California, where earthquakes are frequent and unwelcome events, advocates have managed to ensure that building codes are periodically updated to require that new buildings are designed and built to be more resistant to earthquake forces. In some states subject to frequent floods or hurricanes, advocates have managed either to limit the amount of new construction in the most vulnerable areas or to require that buildings in the most dangerous areas be built to resist those forces. So far, safety advocates have focused primarily on natural hazard events. Little has been done in the United States to enact codes intended to reduce the vulnerability of new structures to willful acts of destruction. One exception is represented in the work of the U.S. General Services Administration (GSA), which after the Oklahoma City bombing took steps to create design criteria that incorporate blast requirements and other security measures. Still, despite some progress in the new construction arena, advocates have been largely unsuccessful in requiring that existing buildings be brought up to contemporary safety standards.

1.1 THE PROBLEM

The extent to which a society regulates certain behaviors and practices varies with how much it values avoiding the adverse consequences stemming from those behaviors and practices and with the extent to which it believes such consequences can be avoided. It also varies with each society's relative wealth. Rich societies can afford to turn their attention to achieving higher levels of safety in a broader array of arenas. The United States can afford to focus considerable attention and resources on reducing the adverse consequences of extreme events, including natural hazard events, willful or mindless acts of destruction, and large accidents.

Consequently, an enormous amount of political energy in the United States is focused on determining whether, how, and to what extent public policy should be employed to regulate private activities that affect public safety. Efforts to regulate behavior to achieve greater public safety date to colonial times when various communities specified where and how caches of gunpowder were to be stored, presumably in response to accidents that had killed people and damaged property. Every historical period is marked by zealous efforts on the part of a few reformers and advocates trying to convince government to use its powers to reduce the threat to the public well being from practices that have proved harmful or that might be harmful. The list is almost endless: tainted meat and adulterated foods, unhealthy and dangerous tenements, monopolistic price gouging, industrial pollution, persistent and bioaccumulative agricultural pesticides, auto accidents, and so forth. During the past seven decades – a single lifetime – safety advocates have worked diligently to see that regulations are enacted and enforced requiring individuals and organizations to take action to reduce the loss of life and property by reducing the exposure or vulnerability of structures to natural hazard events. They have had mixed success. It seems that creating technology-based risk mitigations is often significantly easier than ensuring that they are actually implemented by individuals and organizations faced with making hard choices in complex situations.

The most rapid growth in the United States tends to be in the most dangerous places – those subject to earthquakes, floods, and hurricanes (U.S. Census Bureau, 2004). However, the area in which advocates have had perhaps the most success has been in regulating the design and construction of new structures so they are more resistant to the forces of earthquakes, water, and high winds. So, even though people continue to build near known earthquake faults, in the likely path of hurricanes, and in areas that experience frequent floods, individual structures are less likely to be lost when they experience a relatively modest event.

Safety advocates have had success affecting the design and construction of new buildings, but they have been generally ineffective in getting legislation or ordinances enacted that require old buildings to be upgraded. Following the 1933 Long Beach Earthquake, for example, it became clear that unreinforced brick buildings were extraordinarily susceptible to collapse from earthquake forces. Californians were quick to take action to ensure that no new unreinforced masonry buildings were built, but it took much longer to reduce the threat from existing unreinforced masonry buildings, including schools and police and fire buildings. It took Los Angeles half a century after 1933 to adopt and implement regulations requiring existing buildings to be removed or retrofitted. It took San Francisco another decade beyond that to enact even watered-down requirements. Generally, advocates have had difficulty getting laws enacted that affect existing buildings and keeping subsequent legislative action from watering them down or repealing them.

Advocates continue to press at all levels of government to have policies enacted and implemented that are intended to reduce the adverse consequences of extreme events when they occur. Most people, we think, would agree that we should work to ensure that public buildings, for example, should be safe against earthquakes, hurricanes, floods, and other extreme events. And, now, since attacks by foreign and domestic terrorists are more salient, there has been more thought about regulations that might reduce the consequences of those kinds of extreme events.

Overall, our research focuses on why advocates for greater safety against the terrible consequences of natural hazard events, willful or mindless acts of destruction, and large accidents continue to meet with only limited success. For example, what are the primary obstacles to enacting and implementing regulations intended to enhance public safety? Why do those who are the objects of regulation often resist expending resources on activities that are intended to make them and those who are near them safer? What, if anything, might be done or should be done to help ensure adoption and effective implementation of regulations intended to enhance public safety against extreme events?

1.2 ATTEMPTING TO LEARN WHY AND HOW

Our fundamental interest is in gaining a greater understanding of public and private decision making about enhancing protection against extreme events in the United States. We are concerned with the obstacles to enhancing safety against extreme events and with various strategies for overcoming those obstacles. To help us learn the answers, we have focused on the efforts of seismic safety advocates to use public policy to require retroactive enhancement of old acute care hospital buildings in California to enhance their resistance to earthquakes. In turn, we have studied the reactions of California healthcare organizations to that policy. More generally, we hope to better understand the policy development process for reducing the hazards posed by extreme events, even though we suspect that the process changes through time. We would like to better understand, too, the barriers to implementing policy that is developed and enacted and the adoption of implementing regulations.

Specifically, this research takes as a case study the California law widely known as SB 1953¹. This legislation, which became law in 1994, requires that acute care hospital buildings built before 1973 (at which time new construction standards for new hospital buildings came into effect) be upgraded to meet higher standards or be withdrawn from acute care use. SB 1953 requires that acute care hospital buildings built before 1973 meet or exceed specified seismic safety standards by 2008 and higher standards by 2030, or be withdrawn from service as acute care facilities. Failure to comply would result in the hospital losing its license. We track the development of SB 1953 and its implementation through early 2005, and examine the responses of healthcare organizations to SB 1953.

Previously, Alesch and Petak (2001) developed an extensive review of the policy implementation literature and a lengthy series of propositions concerning obstacles to implementation. That Stage 1 work is reported elsewhere.

Here, we trace the history of California's SB 1953 to develop an understanding of why implementing the policy has proven to be troublesome for both the regulators and the regulated. As with SB 1953, many public policies depend on individual organizations or local governments to actually take the steps necessary to bring about the desired policy outcomes; that is, the state or federal agency's implementation of a program actually consists of getting others to change behaviors, make investments, or do whatever else is necessary to actually effect the desired changes. Here, we examine the response of hospitals to specific features of the regulations from the perspective of those organizations in a dynamic social, financial, and political context.

This case provides an excellent opportunity to gain additional understanding into two critically important aspects of what it takes to enhance seismic safety. The first is that it may be easier or more difficult for individual organizations to implement governmental mandates, depending on their collective decision-making environment and their

¹ While it is the case that the California legislature re-uses its numbering system such that the same numbers may reappear every other year, "SB 1953" is widely understood to refer to the bill that was signed into law by the governor of the State of California as an amendment to the Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act of 1983.

respective situations. The second is that, given the effects of context on organizational response, there is a need for a public policy to be sensitive to the systems context within which it is to be implemented by lower levels of government or by individual organizations, thus suggesting important implications for the design of policy itself.

Organizations do not respond to mandates, challenges, incentives, or impassioned pleas by government uniformly, either at a single time or through time in different contexts. Their responses vary, often considerably, depending on characteristics of the individual organizations and the environment within which they make the choice about how to respond. Too often, policy makers and seismic safety advocates simply assume that the targeted organizations will respond the way the advocate hopes or expects them to. Failure to understand the forces that determine the response of individual organizations or organizations in similar circumstances is itself a key obstacle to developing effective policy and to having that policy implemented.

One would be hard-pressed to find someone who does not support seismic safety in hospitals. Patients and staff should be safe from injury or death caused by the effects on temblors on hospitals. Following an earthquake, hospital facilities should be available and capable of providing treatment to those injured. Since the nominal purpose of SB 1953 is to improve safety of hospital patients and staff, one must ask why relatively few public, private for-profit, and private not-for-profit hospitals have proceeded quickly to implement the policies embedded in the legislation. This case study is aimed at trying to understand why so many hospitals that were targeted to implement the seismic safety improvements mandated by law did not rush to implement those provisions. As will be shown, the answers are not simple, and certainly go beyond "not enough money" and "insufficient will."

We want to understand why there has been so much variance in the way hospital owners have responded to the mandates of SB 1953. Specifically, we want to understand the variety of responses in terms of our collective understanding of organizational behavior and decision making. Such understanding should shed light on how to overcome obstacles to implementation of seismic safety measures. We believe it is important to learn whether strategies might be devised that could have increased the likelihood that the objectives of SB 1953 as designed would have been met. We are attempting to generalize from this case study to the broader issue of overcoming barriers to safety for extreme events. We want to be able to characterize how the regulatory adoption process interfaces with organizational decision making processes in those cases where organizations other than the one that made the policy are expected to carry it out. We want to understand how organizations make choices about implementing regulatory mandates in the context of their own strategic planning.

We have two basic goals for our overall research. The first is to develop an understanding of the obstacles to implementing policies intended to enhance public safety against extreme events and to identify a means for overcoming those obstacles. The second is to develop a generalized model of how individual organizations make choices in connection with allocating resources to reduce potential losses from possible extreme events. This report moves us closer to accomplishing these goals.

1.3 APPROACH

We did not set out to test specific hypotheses about the difficulties associated with implementing public policies and programs wherein individual organizations take action to reduce the consequences of an extreme event. Instead, we focused on trying to gain a greater understanding of the broad dimensions and critical issues associated with the phenomenon. The effort was, in essence, a prelude to hypothesis-building – an attempt to gain enough understanding to describe organizational behavior in response to a particular set of challenges, to construct useful propositions about that behavior, and to begin to construct an explanatory model representing that behavior.

We employed soft systems methods (Checkland, 1999) coupled with a grounded theory approach (Strauss & Corbin, 1998) to develop and document an initial understanding of variables that might be critical to the choices about SB 1953 made by various healthcare organizations. Approximately 50 knowledgeable persons in northern and southern California were interviewed, face to face, to learn about hospital responses to SB 1953. Many of those were interviewed two or more times over a period of almost three years. The interviews were focused, but did not employ structured survey instruments. The respondents included hospital administrators, structural engineers working with hospitals on SB 1953, state officials involved with policy implementation, staff from professional and organizational associations, legislative staff, and persons who were involved historically in the design and adoption of the policy. The sample was not intended to be statistically representative of decision makers in all healthcare organizations, but was intended to provide insights about how organizations of different sizes, locations, and sophistication make choices.

The intent was to get as complete an understanding of the issues, the processes, the actors, and the dynamics from as many perspectives as we could. Those who spoke with us provided extensive information about the responses to SB 1953 of a diverse set of healthcare organizations. Interviewing actors in the process who held different kinds of positions and different views about the same subject matter enabled us to develop what we think is an accurate portrayal of how SB 1953 was drafted, enacted, and implemented, as well as how it is being viewed and addressed by healthcare organizations.

One of the perennial difficulties in this kind of research is the need to obtain frank opinions and proprietary information from individuals and organizations and, then, to use that information without violating confidences or compromising individuals and organizations. We have worked to protect the anonymity of those who provided us with confidential information. We have masked the identity of individuals by paraphrasing what they said and by discussing responses in terms of several similar organizations rather than individual organizations. We did not encounter any indication of illegal or unethical behavior in any of our interviews. We did learn, however, information from various organizations that might jeopardize the effectiveness of legitimate corporate strategies if known to competitors. For that reason, confidentiality is essential.

1.4 ORGANIZATION

Nothing is as simple as it first appears. As appealing as it might be to simplify telling the story, a simple chronology of SB 1953 would not do justice to the complexity of the process. Nor would it add much to our collective understanding. Our challenge is how to tell an interesting and important story that is, at the time of this writing, still being played out, with the end of the story still in doubt. We have chosen to tell the story in a straightforward manner, while still incorporating the complexities introduced by the dynamic environment within which healthcare organizations make decisions, and because of the diversity of healthcare organizations in California.

First, we briefly review the history of California efforts at enhancing seismic safety by retrofitting buildings through legislation, leading up to passage of SB 1953. In the review, we draw heavily from the work by Geschwind (2001) who, as well as anyone who has written on the subject, organized and summarized that legislative history.

Second, we outline the process leading to the development of the provisions of SB 1953. Third, we describe the extent of the challenge posed by SB 1953 to the healthcare industry in terms of the sheer number of buildings requiring retrofit, the cost of the effort, and the nature of the timetable.

Finally, we focus on the responses by healthcare organizations. Specifically, we sketch the conditions that we believe account for the varying responses by individual organizations at given points, and as they have changed over time.

This Stage 2 report is a precursor to our developing a set of propositions and generalized model of hospital organization decision making in response to perceived threats and challenges from outside the organization. Whereas the Stage 1 report (Alesch & Petak, 2001) reviewed the policy implementation literature and outlined a lengthy series of propositions concerning obstacles to policy implementation, this Stage 2 report takes as its focus the specific case of hospital organizations implementing SB 1953 in California. Drawing on these two reports, the anticipated Stage 3 report will put forth and describe a set of propositions and a generalized model of organizational decision making around external threats in the form of warnings about the possible effects of natural hazard events or willful acts of destruction or about regulatory sanctions to be imposed if the organization does not take one or another action.

Ultimately, this social science research will be integrated with other MCEERsupported research, yielding truly interdisciplinary outputs. Our role as social scientists is twofold: (1) to develop a valid and reliable understanding of the specific variables affecting hospital decision making and the hazard mitigation investment decision, and (2) to create a set of propositions and a generalized model of the decision making process. Others involved in the larger MCEER hospital research project are expected to take as their inputs our outputs, and to integrate what we have learned into a number of decisionsupport systems currently under development.

CHAPTER 2. ORIGINS AND ENACTMENT OF RETROFIT ORDINANCES

2.1 IN THE BEGINNING ...

California has a long history of enacting legislation with provisions similar to those in SB 1953, usually at the behest of science and engineering advocates and in direct response to earthquake events. The first seismic building code in the United States was enacted December 17, 1925 by the Santa Barbara City Council six months after the Santa Barbara Earthquake of June 1925. Four months later, in April 1926, 20 years after the Great San Francisco Earthquake of 1906, the City of Palo Alto, California followed suit by adopting an amendment to its building code requiring earthquake resistant construction. These codes formalized seismic design practice at the time. The earthquake of 1925 brought focus to the problem of building construction in earthquake country and led to the adoption of the new codes by these two communities. It also helped keep the matter of seismic safety alive in the years following the 1906 earthquake, especially through the activism of a few people in the scientific and engineering community.

Following the San Francisco earthquake, promoters convinced many that the real problem was fire. Others, building on the lack of significant knowledge in the field of seismology and the associated uncertainty, and in collaboration with the Building Owners and Managers Association, were able to convince the City of Los Angeles Chamber of Commerce and others that there had been an overreaction to the earthquake threat. With support from the Building Owners and Managers Association, a 1928 book, *Southern California Geology and Los Angeles Earthquakes*, was authored by a petroleum geologist. This book frustrated the efforts of seismic safety advocates and led to the belief that the Southern California area was "not-only free from a probability of severe seismic disturbances, but has the least to fear from 'Acts of God' of any city under the American flag" (Geschwind, 2001: 79-94).

The 1933 Long Beach earthquake, which occurred early in the morning and which was later estimated to be magnitude 6.2 on the Richter Scale, helped to overcome the belief that California was safe from earthquakes and reactivated concern for seismic safety. The earthquake caused 120 deaths and extensive property damage (about \$400 million in 2001 dollars) (Geschwind, 2001). Further, the temblor destroyed 70 schools and damaged 120 other school buildings, of which 41 were rendered unsafe for occupancy and remained closed. Since school was not in session at that time of day, no children were injured while attending school. However, the possibility of many casualties among school children caused great concern. The concern manifested itself in the California legislature adopting the Field Act, which gives the State the power to approve public school construction plans, inspect ongoing construction, and inspect existing school buildings.

2.1.1 The Field Act of 1933

C. Don Field, a California assemblyman from Los Angeles County, proposed his draft legislation on March 22, 1933. It was adopted shortly thereafter on April 10, 1933. The impetus for the Field Act was from "parents outraged over the widespread collapse of school buildings during the Long Beach earthquake" (Geschwind, 2001: 113). The Field Act (Sections 39140, et seq. of the California Education Code) was intended to assure that all public schools in the state were safe in earthquakes. It established minimum seismic design criteria for schools, required that structural design of school buildings be done by structural engineers knowledgeable in earthquake engineering, and called for strict checking of plans by the State with thorough inspection of construction. In many ways, the Field Act was patterned after the State's Dam Safety Act (California Water Code, Sections 6000-6501), which was passed after the 1928 collapse of the St. Francis Dam that caused extensive property damage and 420 deaths. Most notable about that legislation was the shift to State oversight of all non-federal dams. In brief, the State assumed responsibility for reviewing all dam design and construction elements in order to ensure safety. With respect to the Field Act, all new schools were subject to the new controls, but importantly, there were no retroactive provisions to force reinforcement or replacement of the existing inventory of schools, many of which were built of unreinforced masonry. This new act became the "major government bulwark for the establishment of seismic safety in California" (Geschwind, 2001: 114).

2.1.2 Riley Act of 1933

There continued to be concern about the safety of other buildings in California, which led the Structural Engineers Association of Northern California to draft a bill that was a modified version of the Field Act to require all buildings in the State to incorporate seismic resistant construction. The legislation that followed came to be known as the Riley Act of 1933. It was essentially submitted to the California Legislature as early as March 1933 (Geschwind, 2001: 114). Assemblyman Riley of Long Beach submitted a revised version to the legislature on April 25, 1933, which was adopted May 27, 1933. The Riley Act was supported by structural engineers and architects across California and by State Chambers of Commerce. However, as early as 1935 there were attempts by elected officials and business interests to weaken the Field and Riley Acts because, they maintained, earthquake hazards were exaggerated and the legislation created personal liability concerns among school board members (Geschwind, 2001: 117). Further, since "enforcement of the act was left to local building inspection departments, which were generally understaffed" (Geschwind, 2001: 114), the act was often left unenforced. Despite these issues, the Riley Act was credited with compelling "official acknowledgement that earthquakes do happen in California" (Geschwind, 2001: 114).

2.1.3 Garrison Act of 1939

The Garrison Act was an attempt to address the hazardous conditions that existed following the Field Act because that Act did not address seismic safety in *existing* school buildings. The Garrison Act required that seismic evaluations on all school buildings built before 1933 be completed by 1970. Those buildings were to be retrofitted to meet

Field Act standards or abandoned by June 30, 1975. Due to limited resources and the absence of an effective enforcement mechanism, there was, in fact, only limited progress toward accomplishing the stated goal of removing hazardous buildings from the inventory of facilities used for schools.

The Garrison Act removed personal liability for damage or injury caused by an earthquake for school board members if their good faith efforts to raise funds for strengthening existing schools were defeated in school bond referenda. In essence, Geschwind (2001: 117) argues, it "removed the incentive driving strengthening of existing schools." Advocates and individuals in the Office of State Division of Architecture were vigilant in maintaining core provisions of the Field and Garrison Acts. Nonetheless, in 1963, the legislature quietly removed the waiver of liability from school board members (via the California Government Tort Claims Act of 1963). Most school boards avoided the whole issue, including the issue of liability, by not ordering school inspections and by constructing new schools to meet the demand of baby boomers.

In 1966, however, California's Attorney General ruled that failure to request a structural inspection constituted negligence and exposed school board members to personal liability. School boards again started to pressure the legislature for relief from liability (Geschwind, 2001: 186). The 1967 legislature obliged, via Assembly Bill 450 (sponsored by Assemblyman Leroy Greene), and re-instituted the waiver of liability originally provided by the Garrison Act (Geschwind, 2001: 186). The waiver applied, however, only if school boards required inspection of all old building by 1970 and sought bond or tax increases to finance retrofit at least once every five years until approved (Geschwind, 2001: 186).

2.1.4 The Greene Act of 1968

The Greene Act of 1968 (Assembly Bill 420) required California school districts to comply with the Garrison Act of 1939 (Geschwind, 2001: 186). School buildings not retrofitted or meeting Field Act standards were to be abandoned by 1975. This put pressure on school boards to find money. If they failed to find money to retrofit or rebuild the facilities, they had to put students into temporary buildings or in double sessions in adequate buildings once the 1975 deadline passed.

2.1.5 Growing Complexities and the Old Buildings Problem

In the mid-1960s, State officials estimated that between 15 and 20 percent of the school building inventory needed seismic retrofit (Geschwind, 2001: 186-189). In 1966, the estimated cost to retrofit the old school buildings was estimated as low as \$1.2 billion and as high as \$3 billion. Many architects, engineers, contractors, and labor unions endorsed efforts to raise money, but, then, they stood to gain from retrofitting. In brief, any legislation compelling retrofits of existing buildings was likely to be perceived, at least by some, as a "full employment act" for these professionals.

The California Property Tax Revolt of the 1960's was another obstacle to replacing or strengthening the old schools still in the inventory. In response to large

property tax increases, the revolt was a political movement aimed at limiting property tax increases. Voters did not pass bonds or tax increases to provide money for retrofitting. The job of raising the necessary money was made even tougher with a 1971 State Supreme Court ruling that affirmed that a 2/3 majority vote set forth in the California constitution was required for local bond issues to pass. In 1972, State Senator George Moscone introduced a bill for a state referendum (Proposition 9, November 7, 1972) to reduce the required vote to a simple majority for money to retrofit schools. The proposition won 54.5 percent of the votes, and passed (Geschwind, 2001: 189). The change increased the success rate for bond measures and accelerated retrofitting. However, 1,593 pre-Field Act buildings were still being used in California in 1972 (Geschwind, 2001: 189). Tax protesters argued that the concern about seismic effects on school buildings was a ploy by schools to get money for other purposes, not for retrofit. In fact, many school districts did add money for other measures to bring schools up to more modern educational standards.

In 1974, the California legislature passed Assembly Bill 2615 (sponsored again by Assemblyman Greene), which extended the deadline to 1977 for replacing school buildings that did not comply with Field Act standards for districts with extenuating circumstances. By 1977, only 19 school buildings located in rural areas remained to be retrofitted (Geschwind, 2001: 189). The process of removing unsafe schools from the California inventory required extraordinary efforts by seismic safety advocates for half a century. They needed State mandated retrofitting, State changes in the rules for bond issues, and, ultimately, State funding.

2.1.6 Threats to the Field Act Program and Primary Barriers to Success

Historically, according to Dennis Bellet, Chief Structural Engineer, California Division of the State Architect, there have been two principal barriers to the success of the Field Act. "First, funding for school construction is unstable and the quantity of work often exceeds staff capacity, and schedule pressures can lead to less aggressive inspection and less rigorous plan review. Second, the 1933 Field Act does not adequately address the risk posed by nonstructural elements, which often come loose and fall during moderate earthquakes" (Bellet, 2004: 153).

Attempts continue today to adopt legislation to remove the requirements of the Field Act for certain types of buildings (e.g., California community colleges), in part because at least some stakeholders believe that "aggressive plan review and construction inspection is too costly or time consuming" (Bellet, 2004: 153). Specifically, because of what was perceived as the limited requirements of the Uniform Building Code and the variability of the code's enforcement by local governments, the Field Act requires that the design and construction of K-12 school and community college buildings be regulated by the California State Architect. In general, buildings constructed to the UBC standards are designed to withstand an earthquake in order to allow the occupants to exit safely. Buildings constructed to Field Act standards are designed to withstand an earthquake in order the building to remain usable.

The differences in building construction standards between the Field Act and the UBC have diminished because of increases in the requirements of the UBC. There are, however, significant differences in the enforcement of the standards (Seismic Safety Commission, 2004). Under the Field Act, a qualified professional licensed in California (i.e., structural engineers at the Division of the State Architect (DSA)) must review and approve construction plans. The Field Act also requires, during the construction phase of a project, that a DSA-certified inspector continuously inspect the project to ensure compliance with the plans and structural safety standards. Enforcement is by the on-site Inspector-of-Record (certified by the DSA, yet retained and accountable to the local school district), while the UBC is enforced solely by the local government's building code department. According to a 1992 DSA study, it is estimated that the requirements of the Field Act increase total project costs by less than four percent (Bellet, 2004), and most of the difference in cost is seen as a function of increased design review time and concomitant construction time.

Nonetheless, the California Community Colleges have continued to argue that it is too expensive for them to build facilities in compliance with the Field Act. A number of bills have been introduced over the past several years to the State Legislature to address the concerns of the Community Colleges. Table 2-1 summarizes the most recent bills and their disposition.

Arguments in support are of the various bills are best summarized by State Senator Denham, the author of Senate Bill 1175 (2004), who stated,

"Community College Boards need the flexibility to cut costs outside the classroom. This legislation allows districts to choose whether they will build facilities to the standards required of K-12 schools (Field Act) or the University of California and California State University (California Building Standards Code – CBC)" (California State Assembly Hearing Record, 2004).

Likewise, arguments in opposition have been expressed by the California Seismic Safety Commission:

"The Commission believes that the Field Act is critical to preserving the safety of students, faculty and staff that use school facilities every day. . . . California's experience with earthquakes indisputably demonstrates that buildings constructed in accordance with the Field Act have *superior* performance during and after earthquakes" (California State Assembly Hearing Record, 2004) (emphasis added by the authors).

In looking at this last statement from the Commission, a reasonable question is: *superior* to what? Certainly, many people would agree that buildings constructed in accordance with the Field Act are likely to perform better than buildings constructed using general practices. Fewer people, however, would likely agree that buildings constructed in accordance with the Field Act are likely to perform better than buildings constructed using the California Building Standards Code, especially since University of

Table 2-1. Summary of Recent Legislative Actions to Remove CaliforniaCommunity Colleges from the Requirements of the Field Act.

Bill	Disposition
SB 1175 (2004)	Authorize certain school buildings constructed after 1/1/05 on a community college campus and designed by the community college district as buildings that potentially will be used to house classes of California State University (CSU) or the University of California (UC) in addition to housing community college classes, to be built according to the provisions of the Field Act or the California Building Standards Commission's California Building Standards Code (CBSC). Passed in Senate, but not in Assembly.
AB 3010 (2004)	The Assembly Higher Education Committee passed AB 3010 on April 20, 2004, on a 7-0 vote. Required the State Architect to review plans for community college facilities at the design stage. Would have given the State Architect responsibility for engaging the designers of community college buildings in the design process, rather than only at the end of design. Overall costs expected to be lower because early plan review should catch needed plan changes earlier in the design process when they are easier and less costly to correct. However, buildings must still be built in accordance with the greater protections of the Field Act. Vetoed by the Governor on September 18, 2004.
SB 242 (2003)	Would have allowed a community college building to be built in accordance with either the Field Act or the Uniform Building Code, if the building is used to house classes offered by a community college and either the UC or the CSU, and if the building is constructed after January 1, 2004. Vetoed by the Governor citing support for the Field Act.
AB 484 (2002)	Authorized community college facilities designed for joint-use with the CSU or the UC, to be built in accordance with either the Field Act or the CBSC. Vetoed by the Governor citing support for the Field Act.
AB 2007 (2000)	Would have exempted a specific joint-use facility at Antelope Valley College from the provisions of the Field Act. Vetoed by the Governor citing support for the Field Act.
AB 80 (1999)	Would have exempted the construction and renovation of community college facilities from the requirements of the Field Act and instead required these facilities to conform to the UBC. AB 80 passed the Assembly but the author chose not to have it heard in the Senate.

Source: California Legislature Web Site of Bill Information (http://www.leginfo.ca.gov/bilinfo.html)

California and California State University facilities use both the CBC and expert peer review.

A review of the issues associated with implementing post-earthquake legislation to retrofit and replace unreinforced masonry school buildings in California demonstrates the historical difficulty with implementing earthquake mitigation legislation in California, even when it is strongly supported by advocates. This historical perspective provides an understanding of the political and socio-economic issues involved with implementing past post-earthquake legislation requiring retrofit and replacement of certain types of buildings, and provides insight into the issues that may influence the implementation SB 1953. A basic question that remains unanswered is whether society has learned from experience or whether it is faced with traveling, yet again, the troubled road to devising and implementing program after program to remove critical, yet unsafe, buildings from the inventory. This case study of SB 1953 is intended to take interested stakeholders closer to answering this question.

2.2 THE ROAD TO SB 1953

2.2.1 Waypoint 1. Formation of the Joint Committee on Seismic Safety

The difficulties experienced in achieving legislative goals of the Field and Garrison Acts led to the establishment of the Joint Committee on Seismic Safety on August 25, 1969 (Senate Concurrent Resolution 128, State of California Senate, 1969). The creation of the California Legislature's Joint Committee on Seismic Safety (JCSS) was an important event because it set the stage for direct input into the legislative process on issues of hospital safety by professional stakeholders, including structural engineers who became active advocates for hospital seismic safety.

The Committee was directed to prepare a detailed report on seismic safety in California to be completed no later than June 30, 1974. The Resolution creating the Joint Committee called for establishing several advisory groups to assist in preparing the report for submission from the JCSS to the Legislature. The combined advisory groups were chaired by Karl V. Steinbrugge, a noted civil and structural engineer and Professor of Structural Design at the University of California at Berkeley until his retirement in 1978. At the time of his chair appointment, Steinbrugge was president of the Earthquake Engineering Research Institute (1968-70). He would later serve as the first chairman of the California State Seismic Safety Commission (1975-80). The individual advisory groups and their chairs were as follows:

- Advisory Group on Engineering Considerations and Earthquake Sciences. This group of 14 members was directed to review available scientific and engineering knowledge relative to the reduction of the risks and damage due to earthquake and related geologic hazards. Gordon B. Oakeshott, Chair.
- Advisory Group on Disaster Preparedness. This 17 member group was responsible for reviewing the adequacy of existing disaster plans as far as they related to earthquakes. Robert A. Olson, Chair.
- Advisory Group on Post-Earthquake Recovery and Redevelopment. This group of 15 members was responsible for recommending general contingency plans to guide the long-term work of recovery, reconstruction, and redevelopment following an earthquake. Will H. Perry, Jr., Chair.

- Advisory Group on Land Use Planning. This group of 15 members was to determine limitations that should be placed on land development in seismically active areas and restrictions appropriate for inclusion into city, county and state governed land use plans. George G. Mader, Chair.
- Advisory Group on Government Organization and Performance. This group of 15 members was charged with assessing how various governmental organizations were to be involved in implementation of the plans formulated by the advisory groups. Marcella Jacobson, Chair.

The Joint Committee languished for two years without sufficient funding, having received only \$40,000 from the legislature. However, shortly following the San Fernando (Sylmar) Earthquake in 1971, it was appropriated \$150,000.

2.2.2 Waypoint 2. The February 9, 1971 San Fernando (Sylmar) Earthquake

The Sylmar earthquake (magnitude 6.6) was a significant temblor. It jolted not only residents, but policy makers as well. The Olive View Hospital in the San Fernando Valley was a new structure, having been dedicated just a month before the earthquake. Nonetheless, substantial structural and nonstructural damage occurred. Three exterior stairwells and a portico structure over the ambulance parking area collapsed. The first floor design did not have sufficient shear strength or toughness to withstand lateral forces caused by the earthquake. The main structure design involved a "soft story" first floor architectural design, such that the tall first floor of the building consisted of a large open space frame with a high ceiling supporting all the upper floors. Although the building did not collapse, it suffered significant damage and required total replacement.

The San Fernando Veterans Administration Hospital, built of unreinforced masonry in 1925 and never retrofitted to contemporary standards, did collapse during the earthquake with the loss of 49 lives. In addition, there was significant damage to other hospitals, including Holy Cross Hospital and Pacoima Memorial Lutheran Hospital. The damage to hospitals and the number of lives lost in the veterans' hospital raised concerns over future potential loss of life, treatment facilities, and capacity to meet healthcare needs following a subsequent earthquake. Steinbrugge and his colleagues, writing the report for the Pacific Fire Rating Bureau on the San Fernando Earthquake, stated that,

"Surely public interest is much better served if hospital structures are designed with sufficient damage control features so as to remain functional after an event. This means not only placing severe limits on permissible structural damage, but also severe limits on permissible elevator damage, telephone and other communications damage, standby power damage and the like" (Steinbrugge, et al., 1971: 56).

On August 27, 1971, the Joint Rules Committee of the California Legislature adopted Resolution Seven, charging the Joint Committee on Seismic Safety with

establishing a Special Sub-Committee to study the San Fernando Earthquake of February 9, 1971. As noted above, the resolution allocated \$150,000 from the contingent funds of the Senate and Assembly to be used in the investigation. This Special Sub-Committee called upon the Advisory Groups of the JCSS to assist by providing technical information on the San Fernando Earthquake, including suggestions for legislation that could mitigate the damage caused by a similar earthquake in the future. The Sub-Committee provided the Legislature with a preliminary report on July 31, 1971 and a final report in December 1972.

The Joint Committee's detailed report on seismic safety in California, *Meeting the Earthquake Challenge: Final Report to the Legislature*, was completed in January of 1974. The major emphasis of the Joint Committee on Seismic Safety's work shifted at that time to drafting and proposing legislation based on the suggestions made in the Joint Committee's report on how to mitigate the earthquake risk in California. The shift in focus led to the development of activist groups of technical professionals concerned with reducing earthquake risk through improved building standards and codes. Twenty-three ad hoc groups were formed to facilitate the legislative drafting and lobbying process. The groups drew their membership largely from the JCSS's Advisory Groups. The groups were autonomous, but were called on to report to the Joint Committee on Seismic Safety.

2.2.3 Waypoint 3. The Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act of 1973 (Senate Bill 519)

The 1973 Act was not enacted in the immediate aftermath of the February 1971 San Fernando earthquake. Experience has shown that the evolution of hazard mitigation is not a simple story of immediate response to natural disasters, but "new measures trickled out over a course of years" (Geschwind, 2001: 228). Also important is the "degree to which mitigation advocates have been organized and have had the resources necessary to mobilize public opinion or the political process in pursuit of their goals" (Geschwind, 2001: 229).

Initial impetus for the Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act of 1973 came from J. Meehan, the chief structural engineer for the Schoolhouse Section, State Office of Architecture and Construction, which was responsible for enforcing the Field Act. Meehan proposed to the Joint Committee in January 1971 that the Field Act provisions be extended to hospitals. Senator Alquist moved to introduce a bill incorporating Meehan's suggestions (Geschwind, 2001: 176).

The California State Department of Public Health objected to the bill because it already had power to approve and supervise hospital construction and did not want to cede control over structural matters to the Schoolhouse Section of the State Office of Architecture and Construction. The agency argued that doing so would fragment the process of approving hospital plans. Alquist consulted with the Joint Committee where engineers argued that public health officials did not have sufficient expertise in structural engineering enabling them to enforce seismic design requirements. Finally, Alquist amended his bill to provide Public Health with ultimate plan approval but required Public Health to subcontract to the Schoolhouse Section of State Office of Architecture for seismic review (Geschwind, 2001: 176).

Public Health objected to that provision and, with help from the California Hospital Association (and the City of San Francisco which argued it would cost too much), got the Senate Finance Committee to kill the bill. Alquist reintroduced the bill in the 1972 legislative session, amended to meet the Public Health Department's objection by creating a Hospital Building Safety Board under the control of the Public Health Department's director and with a hospital administrator as a member of the Board. These changes led to passage and adoption. In approving the Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act (HFSSA), the Legislature noted that,

"Hospitals that house patients who have less than the capacity of normally healthy persons to protect themselves, and that must be *reasonably capable of providing services to the public after a disaster,* shall be designed and constructed to resist, insofar as practical, the forces generated by earthquakes, gravity and winds" (California Health and Safety Code, Section 129680) (*emphasis added by authors*).

It took two attempts for the HFSSA to be adopted. A major issue was the initial call for "immediate strengthening or replacement of all health care facilities that did not meet modern standards" (Poland, 1994: 114). Recognizing the economic difficulty associated with retrofitting all health care facilities, the bill was changed to require retrofit of only those facilities that were to undergo significant remodeling. Following the experience gained from the Field Act, it was determined that the best approach was to require a single set of statewide standards to be administered by the State rather than have local officials responsible for such structures within their jurisdictions.

The establishment of a common code and administrative process was intended to eliminate jurisdictional differences in codes and their enforcement. Independent plan checking and construction inspection processes were established as key elements in quality control (Lagorio, Olson, & Reitherman, 1995: 7). The Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act (HFSSA) was to be administered by the Office of the State Architect, Office of the State Fire Marshall, and the Office of Statewide Health Planning and Development (OSHPD). Included in the HFSSA was a significant, new, and explicit policy goal: that hospitals be designed such that they would control damage and "remain functional following an earthquake." This statement mirrored the one offered by Steinbrugge and his colleagues in their report following the earthquake in 1971 (Steinbrugge, et al., 1971). This overall goal led to concern by professional engineers that "damage control" would be interpreted as "earthquake proof," which led to the insertion of the words to design "insofar as practical" to remain functional.

Based largely on the success and experience with the Field Act and J. Meehan's influence, the 1973 Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act (HFSSA) was generally patterned after the Field Act by specifying the State Division of Architecture as being

responsible for implementation (i.e., the same State review agency as for schools), and further stipulating that buildings are to be designed by experienced and approved structural engineers. The HFSSA included four main components:

- 1. Geologic hazard studies for sites,
- 2. Use of structural design standards against forces in excess of those used for "normal" buildings,
- 3. Specific design requirements for nonstructural elements, and,
- 4. Strict review of design and inspection of construction.

In order to address concerns by the Office of Health Planning and Development (OSHPD), the Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act established a Hospital Building Safety Board for the purpose of advising "the Director of OSHPD on the administration of the Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act, and acting as a board of appeals with regard to seismic safety and fire and life safety issues relating to hospital facilities, particularly in matters relating to the administration and enforcement of building standards relating to hospitals during construction or alteration of projects submitted to OSHPD" (Appeal Procedures of the Hospital Building Safety Board, 2003: 1).

Currently, the Board's thirteen members are appointed by the Director of OSHPD from nominations submitted by professional associations, as specified in the Health and Safety Code, with three more individuals appointed as public members. Six statutory *ex officio* members representing state agencies whose programs interface with the hospital design and construction program also sit on the Board. The Director has the authority to appoint three additional *ex officio* members as desired. Board members are expected to maintain close contact with professional groups and important industry organizations in order to bring attention to changes and emerging issues occurring in the design and construction of health facilities in California.

2.2.4 Waypoint 4. Seismic Safety Commission Established in May 1975

The Joint Committee on Seismic Safety (JCSS) was officially terminated on December 31, 1974, as provided for in the 1969 Joint Resolution creating it. In its final report, the JCSS made what it said was its most significant recommendation by proposing a watchdog commission on seismic safety. It proposed that the role of such a commission would be "to develop seismic safety goals and programs, help evaluate and integrate the work of state and local agencies concerned with earthquake safety, and see that the programs are carried out effectively and the objectives are accomplished."

On February 14, 1974, State Senator Alquist introduced legislation to establish such a commission based on a draft written by Steinbrugge. Much compromise was required for enactment, as the bill proposed a strong commission. Its members would be appointed by the governor, but it would act independently. It would have the power to review state agency budgets for seismic attention, develop criteria and standards for hazard mitigation, require all agencies to comply with the standards, and it would transfer all boards established earlier (e.g., the Hospital Building Safety Board) to the Commission.

Not surprisingly, state agencies objected strongly. Engineering associations also objected because of concern for infringement on the code writing process. Senator Alquist amended the proposed legislation to allow the Hospital Building Safety Board to remain separate and to change the Commission from a rule-making to an advisory body. Subsequently, the bill was adopted in September 1974 and the California Seismic Safety Commission (*Stats.* 1974, Chap. 1413: 3112) was formally inaugurated in May 1975 with the swearing in of 12 members.

2.2.5 Waypoint 5. The Palmdale Bulge

In 1976, the U.S. Geological Service (USGS) developed data suggesting that a bulge or uplift had occurred along the San Andreas Fault. Caltech scientist, James Whitcomb, predicted that the bulge was a precursor to an earthquake in that location. Consequently, a first act of the California Seismic Safety Commission (SSC) was to recommend a survey to evaluate the anticipated seismic performance of hospitals in six counties of Southern California located near the Palmdale Bulge.

The SSC requested that the California Office of Statewide Health Planning and Development (OSHPD) survey hospital buildings in the region to ascertain the survivability of the hospital building stock should a major earthquake occur. OSHPD completed its inventory of the five-county Los Angeles area in 1982 under contract with the Office of the State Architect. The inventory consisted of a "walk-through" of hospitals and a review of available drawings. The inventory (coupled with work being done by the USGS on the Palmdale Bulge, e.g., Castle, Alt, Savage, & Balazs, 1974; Castle, Church, & Elliot, 1976; Real & Bennett, 1976) indicated that many hospital buildings might not be capable of continuing operations following a major earthquake.

2.2.6 Waypoint 6. The Alfred E. Alquist Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act of 1983

Senator Alquist, continuing his active involvement in seismic safety issues, authored legislation in 1983 to amend the 1973 Act. The amendments were intended to solve some problems that had become apparent as agencies worked to administer the requirements set forth in the 1973 Act. Specifically, the amendments preempted local government building inspections for code enforcement of building standards published in the California Building Standards Code relating to the regulation of hospital projects. This was intended to end double inspections and fee charges, as well as eliminate conflicts between jurisdictions due to conflicting interpretations of the building code. The amendments were also intended to strengthen administrative procedures and to help facilitate fund management, personnel management, and contracting. Importantly, the amendments designated OSHPD as "responsible for establishing, maintaining, and operating separate, but coordinated, plan review and field inspection units within the statewide office." Finally, the amendments authorized OSHPD, "with the advice of the Building Safety Board, to enter into contracts for research regarding the reduction or elimination of seismic or other safety hazards in hospital buildings or research regarding hospital building standards" (Health and Safety Code Division 12.5, Buildings Used By The Public, Chapter 1. Hospitals, Article 1. General provisions, 15001. Legislative Intent, dated January 13, 1994).

Complaints about costs associated with plan review and approval delays, complicated regulations, extensive inspections, and other factors declined during the five-year period following the 1983 Amendments to the 1973 Act. Still, as we will see, similar complaints would accompany future legislation.

2.2.7 Waypoint 7. The California Earthquake Hazards Reduction Act of 1986 and *California at Risk*

The timing of the California Earthquake Hazards Reduction (CEHR) Act of 1986 may suggest that it was in response to the disastrous earthquake in Mexico City on September 19, 1985. Instead, work began on the actual bill, SB 548, and its language in February 1985. The CEHR Act required the Seismic Safety Commission (SSC) to develop a series of five-year programs designed to significantly reduce statewide earthquake hazards by the end of the 20th Century. Conveying urgency, the law required completion of the first five year plan before the end of 1986, the same year it was enacted. The first five-year program is outlined in Seismic Safety Commission's report, *California at Risk: Reducing Earthquake Hazards 1987 to 1992* (Seismic Safety Commission, 1986).

California at Risk included the first formal statement about the threat posed by the continued use of hospitals built before the Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act of 1973 imposed new and higher construction standards. At the time the 1973 Alquist legislation was enacted, it was expected that pre-1973 hospital buildings would be gradually withdrawn from use; however, they were being withdrawn at a very slow rate. It was becoming clear that many would continue functioning as acute care hospital buildings for some time to come, barring a major earthquake. Thus, *California at Risk* addressed the problems associated with older, nonconforming hospital buildings. *California at Risk*, Initiative 1.2, states the following:

"Operators of hospitals constructed prior to the effective date for the Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act, regardless of ownership, should be required to strengthen and improve their ability to function following earthquake in accordance with a plan developed by the Office of Statewide Health Planning and Development (OSHPD). In undertaking these measures, OSHPD should work with organizations such as the California Hospital Association, the College of Emergency Physicians, and the Hospital Councils of Northern and Southern California to promote the concepts of functionality of hospitals following a damaging earthquake" (Seismic Safety Commission, 1986).

And, then,

"Hospitals must be able to function following an earthquake to provide emergency medical care. Hospital damage poses a special threat to public safety because of the high occupancy and special needs of many patients. Investments in reducing structural and nonstructural hazards are justifiable in view of the very large investments in equipment and inventory that could be irreparably damaged in a strong earthquake. The present law governing hospital seismic safety, enacted following the 1971 San Fernando earthquake, did not apply to facilities already in existence. Earthquake damage reports developed by the U.S. Geological Survey estimate that substantial losses of function would occur for hospitals in Los Angeles and Orange counties (up to one third) and the San Francisco Area (up to one half). In view of the public's expectation that health care facilities be accessible at all times, especially after an earthquake, this program is needed" (Seismic Safety Commission, 1986).

William T. Holmes (1996: 2) elaborated on the intent and requirements of the California Hazards Reduction Act of 1986, which led to the drafting of Milestone 4 under Initiative 1.2.

"The California Hazards Reduction Act of 1986 required the Seismic Safety Commission to develop a five-year program designed to significantly reduce statewide earthquake hazards by the end of the century. The Commission's document, *California at Risk ...1987 to 1992*, contained several initiatives, including one which addressed pre-Act hospital structures. Milestone 4 under this initiative recalled the Building Safety Board's 1983 recommendation for a program that would have all hospital buildings in compliance with the Act by the year 2020. This would require vacating, replacing or upgrading an existing facility."

2.2.8 Waypoint 8. In December 1990, OSHPD Issues a Response to Milestone 4

In response to Milestone 4, in 1987 OSHPD contracted with the Applied Technology Council (ATC), a California-based not-for-profit research organization, to complete a statewide inventory of hospitals. The purpose of the inventory as presented in the report, ATC- 23, was to provide OSHPD and other state agencies, including the Seismic Safety Commission, with an assessment of the survivability of the hospitals surveyed should earthquake-induced high intensity ground motions, geotechnical failures, or failure of utility services occur (ATC, 1990).

The survey was based on a cursory inspection of hospitals to determine the design date and primary type of structural system for each hospital building. It was completed with voluntary cooperation of the acute care hospitals in the State. The inventory was completed in 1989 and published in 1990. Data from the survey were merged with the data from an earlier "Uplift Study" inventory (updated by ATC in 1989). The survey included all general acute care hospital buildings in California. The ATC found that more
than half the acute care hospital buildings in use in 1990 were built before the 1973 legislation increased seismic design and construction standards. Of these, 413 were built in the 1950s, 626 in the 1960s, and 348 between 1970 and 1973. ATC further concluded that normal replacement of the older buildings was occurring at a very slow pace.

The ATC report also concluded that many of the buildings were potentially hazardous to their occupants in a major earthquake. The survey provided extensive data on the seismic condition of nonstructural systems, as well as information about the likelihood that hospital buildings could be self-sustaining during the first days following a major earthquake.

Though the data base represented a fairly accurate picture of the earthquake survivability of existing acute care hospitals, the information for specific hospital buildings was not based on in-depth engineering analysis and, consequently, was not intended as a basis for requiring specific corrective actions or setting priorities among actual buildings. In fact, the data was not identified with individual facilities or buildings, since confidentiality had been promised in exchange for industry cooperation. Maintaining confidentiality in this regard also helped to alleviate concerns that the information could be misinterpreted or used inappropriately.

In December 1990, OSHPD issued its response to Milestone 4, *A Recommended Program to Seismically Strengthen Pre-Hospital Act Hospital Facilities.* It was sent to the Seismic Safety Commission near the end of 1990 (Holmes, 1996). The report stated that upgrading pre-Hospital Act buildings (those built before 1973) could be accomplished by (1) emptying the buildings of all "essential" functions, (2) demolishing and/or replacing the buildings, or (3) seismically strengthening the buildings. The process would require cooperation, funding, and time to bring these pre-existing hospital buildings into compliance. The report went on to say that legislation would be necessary to put a plan into action and begin the orderly repair, reconstruction or replacement of hospital buildings not in conformance with the Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act. As described, OSHPD's program was intended to emphasize the importance of hospitals remaining operational after an earthquake by establishing a deadline for all California hospitals to comply with the Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act. OSHPD's report outlined the provisions that would subsequently, and for the most part, be incorporated into SB 1953.

The recommended program consisted of an Evaluation and Planning Phase lasting five years, and an Implementation Phase lasting 30 years. During the Evaluation and Planning Phase, all buildings and all portions of hospital buildings constructed before March 7, 1973, would be examined by a licensed structural engineer to determine if the building, including nonstructural elements, was capable of meeting the intent of Section 15000 of the Health and Safety Code. The evaluation would be based on a standardized procedure. Each hospital facility with pre-1973 buildings would be required to file a comprehensive plan for compliance. The compliance plan was to indicate the steps by which the hospital intended to bring its facility into compliance and identify the phasing out or reconstruction of non-complying structures and utility systems, or outline steps for

relocation of essential services to facilities that comply with current standards. The plan for compliance would need to be reviewed and approved by OSHPD.

The Implementation Phase would begin at the end of the five-year Evaluation and Planning Phase. OSHPD would monitor implementation progress at each facility in accordance with the approved compliance plan. The report stated that the system for establishing compliance must be straightforward, consistently applied, and offer options for uses of buildings within the 30 year implementation phase.

A numerical rating system was suggested for application to each building to determine its compliance deadline. It was suggested that the numerical rating system be based on site seismicity, estimated seismic performance characteristics of the structure, and the extent of hospital essential functions and/or hospital beds contained in the building. It was argued that the primary factor for determining compliance deadlines should be the structural category, with the lowest rated buildings being assigned a deadline of about ten years from the start of the program. It was suggested that the compliance deadline should be variable, determined at any time by the current values of the determinant factors. Thus, an owner could extend the compliance deadline of a building by removing essential functions or by improving projected seismic performance.

Finally, OSHPD recognized the importance of securing means for funding projects under the program. It suggested in the report that financial incentives and support would be necessary for some facilities if they were to realistically fulfill the steps outlined in their compliance plans.

2.2.9 Waypoint 9. More Earthquakes

The Whittier Earthquake (1987) and Loma Prieta Earthquake (1989) each provided an opportunity to compare the seismic performance of hospital buildings built before and after the 1973 legislation. Very few hospitals were structurally damaged by the Loma Prieta Earthquake, perhaps because the location of the epicenter in the Santa Cruz mountains did not "test" as many hospitals as an epicenter on the Hayward fault might have done. Still, nonstructural damage was widespread. The Building Safety Board collected damage reports from hospital owners and design professionals and found that certain hospital components exhibited a high incidence of damage. These included emergency generators, elevators, communications systems, bulk oxygen tanks, and furniture, fixtures, and supplies (contents). The Building Safety Board developed a seismic checklist of nonstructural elements judged "exceptionally vulnerable" to seismic damage that OSHPD sent to all hospitals in the State.

The January 1994 Northridge Earthquake resulted in severely damaged acute care hospital facilities. Eight of the 91 acute care hospitals (9 percent) were evacuated. Six of the eight hospitals evacuated patients immediately, within 24 hours. Five of these six hospitals cited nonstructural damage (e.g., loss of electrical power; water damage from burst pipes, fire sprinklers, and ruptured rooftop water tanks) as the main reason for

evacuation; the sixth hospital cited both structural and nonstructural damage. The seventh hospital evacuated patients three days after the event, and the eighth hospital evacuated patients two weeks after the earthquake. These last two hospitals also sustained nonstructural damage, but since it was not as extensive as that of the other six hospitals, they did not immediately evacuate patients. In the end, the decision to evacuate these two hospitals was based on delayed identification of structural damage, despite initial inspections by in-house personnel and local structural engineers who had found no damage. Nearly 1100 patients were evacuated from the eight hospitals. Four of the eight hospitals that evacuated patients, including the two that did not evacuate immediately, were subsequently demolished (Schultz, Koenig, & Lewis, 2003). More than 3 billion dollars in hospital-related damages were attributed to the Northridge earthquake.

Shortly after the Northridge earthquake, OSHPD sent structural engineers, fire marshals, and construction advisors to assess the approximately 750 state-licensed facilities in the affected area. Within a week, approximately 400 facilities, including all significantly damaged sites, had been inspected. Nearly 95 percent of these were free of significant structural damage, although damage to nonstructural items such as storage shelving and equipment was widespread. There were no structural collapses. Older structures, ranging in age from 24 to 68 years, were damaged most severely. In seven of the eight most damaged structures, failure occurred in nonductile concrete shear walls, characterized by severe diagonal cracking. In addition, there was significant damage to penthouse structures (walls and bracing) and roof-mounted equipment (Aurelius, 1994).

CHAPTER 3. ENACTING SB 1953

It had become painfully evident to seismic safety advocates that pre-1973 hospital buildings were not being withdrawn from use nearly quickly enough. The effects of the Northridge Earthquake on hospitals provided all the additional incentives needed to enact legislation addressing the concern about hospital buildings built before 1973. Within two weeks of the earthquake, State Assemblyman Margolin sent a memorandum to members of the legislature requesting co-authors of a bill he was authoring to require retrofit of existing hospitals, to toughen seismic safety standards, and to require the Department of Health Services to produce a report within 90 days on the causes of failure and the emergency preparedness of hospitals in the Los Angeles area.

On February 25, 1994, State Senator Alquist introduced the bill that when enacted became known as SB 1953. SB 1953 was introduced into the California Senate only five weeks after the Northridge Earthquake. It was amended half a dozen times through the spring and summer and passed the Assembly on August 29, 1994 and the Senate on August 30, 1994. The bill was signed into law in September by the governor as an amendment to the Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act of 1983.

3.1 MANY ACTORS INVOLVED IN A COMPLEX PROCESS SHAPING THE LEGISLATION

The preceding discussion may suggest a rational, orderly, and sequential process for the development and enactment of SB 1953. That, however, is not the case. Figure 3-1 is a visual representation of the dynamic environment with its many actors, interests, and institutional arrangements, all of which affected the development of SB 1953 and the development of administrative regulations intended to implement SB 1953.

Damaging earthquakes in California led advocates of seismic safety to press for legislation to effect enhanced safety and for the creation of organizations in State government that would continue to focus on earthquake issues. SB 1953 was the direct result of the California Seismic Safety Commission's advocacy and the professional earthquake engineering community's efforts to gain legislation requiring retrofit of pre-1973 hospital buildings. Proposals from seismic safety advocates were not considered, however, in a political vacuum. During the eight month period between the introduction of the bill leading to SB 1953 and its enactment into law, the healthcare organizations that would have to pay for the improvements were actively involved in trying to shape the legislation and later development of the regulations. Some worked primarily through the California Healthcare Association (CHA), an association in Sacramento that represents the interests of healthcare organizations. In addition to the CHA efforts, Kaiser-Permanente, the large, vertically integrated HMO, was viewed by some as having significant influence on the outcome of SB 1953 because they were considered a model of how hospitals could be upgraded or replaced. Indeed, one element of a bill (SB 842) to provide relief to hospitals in compliance by 2008 while maintaining the spirit of SB 1953 was dubbed the "Kaiser plan" (California Seismic Safety Commission, 2001b). Kaiser is

perhaps unique among West Coast healthcare organizations in that the millions of subscribers to its health insurance provide ongoing cash flow through payment of premiums, allowing for corporate strategic planning and an ability to invest in new or upgraded healthcare facilities. In another case, the Service Employees International Union (SEIU) supported SB 1953 as a workplace safety issue, pressing for an early timetable for reducing the likelihood of personal injury from structural and nonstructural failures in healthcare buildings.



Figure 3-1. Forces influencing the adoption and content of SB 1953 and its regulations.

All of the stakeholders worked to affect the content of SB 1953, subsequent administrative regulations implementing the legislation, and modifications to the regulations in the years following their adoption. Once the SB 1953 regulations were adopted, any changes had to be made within the processes established by the California Building Standards Law, which requires state agencies to submit any proposals for changing building standards to the State Building Standards Commission for adoption consideration during its annual code adoption cycle. Thus, amending the regulations to reflect the emerging retrofit design issues and problems is a time-consuming process, as the State Building Standards Commission can take as long as 24 months to approve any proposed changes. SB 1953, its initial regulations, and subsequent legislation and regulatory changes were developed within a complex web of actors, institutions, and interests. The process would have been complex by virtue of the numerous interests involved. It was made more complex, however, because healthcare finances themselves were in turmoil during the process, changing rapidly in hard-to-predict directions. Moreover, because California had adopted term limits for legislators, none of those who had created and debated the initial legislation was there later to help fix the problems that arose during early stages of implementation. Those who were in the legislature when adjustments were called for did not "own" the issue or the legislation and were understandably reluctant to tackle a complex issue fraught with conflict. After all, they had only a few years in office, had items on their own agenda, and would not be around when compliance was scheduled to be completed. In short, the entire process was complex, took place in a dynamic environment, and was interlaced with conflict. It is within this context and with this background that we precede with examination of the substantive assessment of SB 1953 and its regulations.

3.2 THE SUBSTANTIVE CONTENT OF SB 1953

The purposes for SB 1953 were made clear in the legislative findings and declaration that introduced the bill. First, the bill states that Californians were reminded of the vulnerability of hospitals in the Northridge Earthquake of January 17, 1994. Several hospitals built before the Alfred E. Alquist Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act of 1973 suffered major damage and had to be evacuated, but hospitals built to the 1973 standards suffered very little structural damage, thus demonstrating the effectiveness of the Act. However, both pre and post-Act hospital facilities suffered nonstructural damage that "prevented hospitals from being operational, caused the loss of one life, triggered evacuations, unacceptable property losses, and added additional concerns on emergency medical response."

The legislative declaration (SB 1953, 1994) cited the 1989 survey conducted by ATC for OSHPD, saying that it indicated "over 83 percent of the state's hospital beds were in buildings that did not comply with the Alfred E. Alquist Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act because they were issued permits prior to the effective date of the Act. Furthermore, 26 percent of the beds are in buildings posing significant risks of collapse since they were built before modern earthquake codes. The older hospitals pose significant threats of collapse in major earthquakes and loss of functions in small or more distant earthquakes" (§15097.100 (6)). The report is quoted as saying that "of the 490 hospitals surveyed, nine are in Alquist-Priolo Earthquake Fault Rupture Zones, 31 are in areas subject to soil liquefaction, 14 in areas with landslide potential, 33 in flood zones, and 29 have a possible loss or disruption of access" (§15097.100 (7)).

The bill goes on to state how it will remedy the situation with respect to hospitals built before the State imposed tougher building standards in 1973 and still tougher standards in 1983. In so doing, it specified several critical dates. The first critical date was June 30, 1996. By that time, OSHPD was to have developed definitions of earthquake performance categories for earthquake ground motions for both new and existing hospitals. The bill indicates three levels of performance (§15097.101(a)(3)). These buildings are:

- 1. "Reasonably capable of providing services to the public after a disaster, designed and constructed to resist, insofar as practical, the forces generated by earthquakes"
- 2. "In substantial compliance with the pre-1973 California Building Standards Codes, but not in substantial compliance with the regulations and standards developed by (OSHPD) pursuant to the Alfred E. Alquist Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act of 1983. These buildings may not be repairable or functional but will not significantly jeopardize life."
- 3. "Potentially at significant risk of collapse and that represent a danger to the public."

The second critical date was January 1, 2008. By that date, "any general acute care hospital building that is determined to be a potential risk of collapse or pose significant loss of life shall only be used for nonacute care hospital purposes" (§15097.127). This implies that the buildings judged to be within the "most dangerous" classification would have to be taken out of service, retrofitted, or replaced by that date. The law provided, however, that "a delay in this deadline may be granted by (OSHPD) upon a demonstration by the owner that compliance will result in a loss of health care capacity that may not be provided by other general acute care hospitals within a reasonable proximity" (§15097.127).

The third critical date was January 1, 2030. By that date, all hospital buildings used for inpatient acute care would have to be brought into compliance with the Alfred E. Alquist Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act of 1983. SB 1953 gives hospital owners two fundamental options. "In accordance with the compliance schedule approved by (OSHPD), but in any case no later than January 1, 2030, owners of all acute care inpatient hospitals shall either: (a) Demolish, replace, or change to non-acute care use all hospital buildings not in substantial compliance with the regulations and standards developed by (OSHPD) pursuant to the Alfred E. Alquist Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act and this act" or "(b) seismically retrofit all acute care inpatient hospital buildings so that they are in substantial compliance with the regulations and standards developed by (OSHPD) pursuant to the Alfred E. Alquist Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act and this act" or "(b) seismically retrofit all acute care inpatient hospital buildings so that they are in substantial compliance with the regulations and standards developed by (OSHPD) pursuant to the Alfred E. Alquist Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act and this act" (§15097.128).

With respect to consequences, hospital owners who received a written notice of violation of provisions of the new law and who failed to comply would have their hospital licenses suspended or the State would refuse to renew their hospital licenses. SB 1953 also made noncompliance a criminal offense for hospital owners, consistent with the language included in all California bills involving local government (e.g., county- and district-owned hospitals).

SB 1953 was introduced quickly following the Northridge Earthquake, but its basic elements were developed over more than a decade before the earthquake. The legislature did not act in haste and apart from technical experts, the private sector and State agencies. SB 1953 is, essentially, a minor rewrite of OSHPD's response to the Milestone 4, Initiative 1.2 in the California Seismic Safety Commission's report entitled *A Recommended Program to Seismically Strengthen Pre-Hospital Act Hospital Facilities*. There is one noteworthy difference. Whereas both the Seismic Safety Commission and OSHPD indicated the need for some kind of financial assistance for hospitals to meet the compliance deadlines, SB 1953 provided neither financial assistance nor financial incentives for hospitals to help them comply.

3.3 OSPHD'S SB 1953 ADMINISTRATIVE REGULATIONS

Implementation of a law to improve seismic safety through retrofit of existing structures required definitions and categorization of earthquake performance for the various types of structures, rapid seismic evaluation procedures, and regulations regarding seismic standards and other procedures. SB 1953 required OSHPD to submit such proposed regulations and procedures to the California Building Standards Commission in time to be adopted by March 18, 1998. Doing so was a multi-step process that involved a high number of stakeholders with varying values, priorities, and goals.

The Facilities Development Division (FDD) of OSHPD was and is the unit responsible for implementation of the law. Its responsibilities included the development of the implementing building regulations (i.e., for all geotechnical, structural, mechanical, electrical, and fire-life safety considerations). The FDD had limited staff and experience required to develop the building design retrofit regulations within the short time period required (i.e., about 2 years) to meet the 1996 date for submission of proposed code changes to the Building Standard Commission. Since the State Hospital Building Safety Board (HBSB) serves in an advisory capacity, the FDD looked to the HBSB for assistance. Representatives from the California Association of Hospitals and Health Systems (CAHHS) and the California Society for Hospital Engineering (CSHE) served as members of the HBSB. The CAHHS Health Facilities Task Force and the CSHE Codes Committee members served as a resource to the hospital representatives on the HBSB.

The HBSB appointed a Special Committee to work on the engineering aspects associated with retrofit of existing hospital structures and the requirements for the regulations necessary to implement the law. The Special Committee, on behalf of the HBSB, was to advise OSHPD on the requirements for the regulations. William T. Holmes, a prominent structural engineer and active member of the earthquake engineering community and Chair of the HBSB was a key Special Committee member. He played a significant role in facilitating the development of the SB 1953 regulations and coordination among the major stakeholders, specifically the Seismic Safety Commission, OSHPD, and the California Association of Hospitals and Health Systems.

The requirement in the law that specified life safety as a primary measure of performance caused much difficulty in the development of the regulations. There was no

life safety standard in terms of structural performance that could easily be followed. Thus, structural collapse prevention became the surrogate for life safety resulting in very restrictive regulations and the primary basis for the structural performance categories used in the assessment of the pre-1973 hospital buildings, as well as the determination of what would be required to meet the requirements of SB 1953.

OSHPD required that, where possible, the regulations follow model codes and national guidelines as the basis for developing the structural performance levels and the SB 1953 regulations. National guidelines were considered important because they were considered consensus documents developed by the professions, and the earthquake engineering profession actively supported utilizing the national guidelines as the basis for the regulations. This required the Special Committee to utilize the federal government's 1992 NEHRP guidelines for The Seismic Evaluation of Existing Structures (FEMA Publication 178 which was based on the 1987 ATC 14 Report) and the NEHRP Guidelines for Seismic Rehabilitation of Buildings (FEMA Publication 273 which was only 50 percent complete at the time). FEMA 178 was used as the guideline in the development of the structural performance category and rating system. It was believed that using FEMA 178 as the basic guideline for the SB 1953 regulations would result in a conservative approach, since there were no specific criteria or rules on how to determine risk of collapse. This led to a simplification of the regulations with an evaluation approach that equated life safety with collapse prevention. Whether this approach limited flexibility remains an unresolved issue. While collapse prevention was a performance measure that could be assessed objectively using professional engineering knowledge, life safety could be construed as an ambiguous requirement.

FEMA 178 included both a structural performance classification system and a special chapter on nonstructural elements. The nonstructural elements of Chapter 10 were removed from the regulations by OSHPD, resulting in separate structural and nonstructural retrofit requirements. The Special Committee wanted "life safety" to be the major criterion for establishing nonstructural performance by 2008, but failed to get it accepted. While the nonstructural performance categories and ratings were not considered necessary for meeting the collapse prevention-life safety performance goal, in the end they did get tied to the goal of life safety because of their relationship to several specific elements related to life safety, such as fire communications safety. The fire alarm "system" became a significant matter of concern and OSHPD took a strict position on compliance. On the basis that the "system" was necessary to ensure "life safety," the term system was interpreted to include all individual elements such as wiring, switches, exit lighting, and other components.

In general, the guidelines were the result of evaluations of various weaknesses in buildings based on their performance in past earthquakes. Overall, the evaluations were based on elastic analysis procedures with associated acceptance criteria. Based on the evaluation results, buildings were to be assigned a Seismic Performance Category with SPC-1 rated buildings posing the most significant risk of collapse and to life safety. Based on discussions with many of the individuals engaged in developing the regulations, it was noted that the major stakeholders involved in the development of the regulations did not anticipate fully the many issues that would result. Also, the specific performance period set forth in the law created a relatively small window in which to prepare the regulations, thereby limiting time to fully evaluate the impact of the proposed regulations and to gain the necessary consensus for retrofit guidelines for hospitals. It was assumed that the consensus approach used in the development of the federal guidelines would be sufficient. Thus, the regulations were developed somewhat hastily under the constraint of limited knowledge and experience in the retrofit of complex structures and systems, and under a significant degree of ambiguity due to the lack of a specific standard on life safety. Further, according to some stakeholders, it appeared that the process of developing the regulations was conditioned somewhat by the lawyers from the regulatory agency (OSHPD), which eventually resulted in the regulations becoming very conservative.

Having drafted the regulations, one last step remained before they could begin to be implemented. In the State of California, it is the Building Standards Commission, governed by the Administrative Procedure Act of the State of California – Section 18930, that bears responsibility for the adoption and publication of all State building regulations. The Commission includes 11 members, most with technical backgrounds (e.g., architects, engineers, fire officials). The Commission has five committees, one of which is for handling the adoption of hospital building regulations. As a part of the adoption process, the Commission holds public hearings to review proposed new requirements and amendments to building regulations. While final regulations must be published within 180 days after adoption, an emergency process requires publication within 30 days of filing.

In summary, development of SB 1953-mandated building regulations began with the identification and selection of applicable model codes and national guidelines to be used as the principal source documents. The model codes and guidelines were applied as necessary to meet the legislative mandate. The regulations were developed in an open forum by OSHPD, and were reviewed by the Hospital Building Safety Board acting as an outside advisory group. In the case of SB 1953, due to the complexity of the issues, OSHPD used the resources of a special committee appointed by the Hospital Building Safety Board to aid in developing the regulations. When completed, the regulations went through the California Building Standards Commission adoption process, which included technical review and public comment. At the conclusion of this process, in 1998, the regulations were published as the official regulations governing the design and construction of hospitals (OSHPD b, 2005).

Since the regulations were prepared using incomplete documents and with limited actual experience in the retrofit of hospital buildings, in retrospect it seems apparent that as the design community gained experience with application of the regulations and the actual problems of seismic retrofit, the regulations would likely need to be amended to reflect the knowledge gained. Still, when modifications were submitted to the process of review and adoption, the up to two years required was viewed as unacceptable by the hospitals given the stringent and short deadlines specified in SB 1953. An initiative by the California Hospital Association, supported by the Seismic Safety Commission and other stakeholders, resulted in a legislative change requiring that any amendments to the SB 1953 regulations submitted to the Building Standards Commission be considered "emergency regulations" requiring action in six months.

Even though the time between enactment of the law (January 1995) and the requirement of adoption of the regulations (March 1998) was considered by many of the stakeholders to be short for development of such a complex set of regulations and procedures, OSHPD staffers believed "a rational and realistic solution to the seismic mitigation problem for hospital buildings" including a prioritization of mitigation and replacement could be accomplished (Tokas & Schaefer, 1999: 4). The principal steps required for each noncompliant hospital were:

- 1. Determine the seismic deficiencies of each hospital building;
- 2. Mitigate nonstructural items that are required for a safe and orderly evacuation of the building as well as those required for maintaining *critical* functions of the hospital for patient care;
- 3. Determine a level of structural strengthening based on life safety concerns and the economic benefits, schedule the structural strengthening at a time that other collateral deficiencies can be corrected; and
- 4. Correct the deficiencies in the architectural systems and finishes to be upgraded within the normal remodel process (Tokas & Schaefer, 1999: 4).

3.3.1 Performance Categories

The published administrative regulations created two sets of seismic performance categories for acute care hospitals. The first of these was a set of Structural Performance Categories (SPC). All hospital buildings in the State were to be classified into one of five SPC ratings. Six categories were ultimately defined, with the first (SPC-0) being a default category for buildings for which no evaluation was submitted. Hospital owners were required to obtain sufficient professional assistance (typically a structural engineer) to classify their individual buildings and to report their evaluations to OSHPD by January 1, 2001. Descriptions of each category follow, along with the number of hospitals fitting each category as of 2002 (see Figure 3-2) (Schaefer, 2004).

SPC-0. Hospital buildings for which no seismic evaluation is submitted. Buildings in this category were assumed to be self-declared as non-complying. 73 buildings of 2,709 fit into this category.

SPC-1. These are buildings assumed to pose a significant risk of collapse and public danger because they were built before the 1973 standards were enacted. The regulations

required that they be retrofitted, removed from acute care use, or replaced by January 2008. About 38 percent of all hospital buildings, or 1,023, were classified as SPC-1. Many of these were self-declared SPC-1, meaning that the designation was not determined via engineering evaluation. Thus, it is difficult to say how many of these are truly life safety hazards.

SPC-2. These buildings were judged not to pose a significant risk of collapse, but they are potentially not repairable or functional after a major earthquake. They must be brought into compliance with the amended Alquist Act by January 1, 2030 or removed from acute care use. 193 hospital buildings were declared SPC-2.

SPC-3. These are hospital buildings in compliance with Alquist Act. They may be damaged in a major earthquake, but can be used beyond 2030, provided any damage is repaired to standards. 345 buildings were classified as SPC-3.

SPC-4. These, too, are buildings in compliance with Alquist Act. They may be damaged in a major earthquake and become temporarily unavailable, but they can be used beyond 2030. Of California's 2,709 hospital buildings, 739 were classified SPC-4.

SPC-5. These, too, are buildings in compliance with Alquist Act. They should be capable of providing service to the public after a major earthquake and can be used beyond 2030. Of California's 2,709 hospital buildings, 336 were classified SPC-5.



Figure 3-2. Number of hospital buildings in each of five Structural Performance Categories (SPC) [2002].

Source: Kurt Schaefer, Deputy Director, Facilities Development Division, California Office of Statewide Health Planning and Development. Presentation at MCEER Forum: Vision of Leaders (2004).

The second set of standards developed by OSHPD had to do with the performance of nonstructural elements of hospital buildings. Failure of nonstructural elements of hospital buildings during earthquakes was far more widespread than structural failure, and it created significant problems for providing continuing service immediately following an event. Five Nonstructural Performance Categories (NPC), in addition to the default category, were defined. Descriptions of each category follow, along with the number of hospitals fitting each category as of 2002 (see Figure 3-3) (Schaefer, 2004).

NPC-0. Buildings for which evaluations were not received and that are presumed to fall into the NPC-1 category. 93 buildings of a possible 2,709 fit into this category.

NPC-1. Buildings with systems not adequately anchored and braced. About 74 percent of all hospital buildings, or 2,000, were classified as NPC-1.

NPC-2. Buildings with systems adequately anchored and braced for the safe evacuation of occupants, but not for continuous operation or even for speedy recovery. 412 hospital buildings were declared NPC-2.

NPC-3. Buildings that meet NPC -2 requirements, but that also have selected systems that are adequately anchored and braced. All acute care hospitals are to meet this standard by 2008. 50 hospital buildings were declared NPC-3.

NPC-4. Buildings that meet NPC -3 requirements, and, in addition, all systems and areas are adequately anchored and braced. All acute care hospitals are to meet this standard by 2030. In 2001, fewer than 6 percent (150) of California hospitals met the standard.

NPC-5. Buildings that meet NPC-4 requirements and on-site requirements for 72-hour operation after a major earthquake. All hospital campuses are to meet these requirements by 2030, but as of the 2001 evaluation, only about 0.1 percent (4) of the buildings met them.



Figure 3-3. Number of hospital buildings in each of five Nonstructural Performance Categories (NPC) [2002].

Source: Kurt Schaefer, Deputy Director, Facilities Development Division, California Office of Statewide Health Planning and Development. Presentation at MCEER Forum: Vision of Leaders (2004).

3.3.2 Time Line

OSHPD's regulations established dates by which each hospital building had to comply with standards. The intent was to deal with the most critical threats to life safety and continued operations first and, then, by 2030, bring all hospital facilities up to contemporary standards.

January 1, 2001. This was the first critical date in the implementation schedule. By then, hospital owners were to have completed and submitted a seismic assessment of each building in which acute inpatient care was provided on that date. If the buildings did not meet current standards (did not comply with the Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act of 1973 as amended), the owner was to prepare and submit a plan for achieving compliance. This could be accomplished by removing the building from acute care inpatient service, performing seismic retrofit, or demolishing and rebuilding the structure.

January 1, 2002. All acute care inpatient hospitals were to have met minimum equipment anchorage standards for specified nonstructural systems.

January 1, 2008. All acute inpatient hospital buildings still classified as SPC-1 are to be taken out of service as acute care facilities.

January 1, 2030. All acute inpatient hospital buildings must meet the standards of the Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act of 1973 as amended. Failure to do so would result in loss of license.

CHAPTER 4. IMPLEMENTING SB 1953

The Alquist Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act requiring new hospitals to meet high standards of seismic resistance was enacted in 1973. Twenty years later, at the time of the Northridge Earthquake in 1994, many acute care hospitals built before 1973 were still being used for that purpose. While these acute care buildings were being withdrawn from the inventory more slowly than seismic safety advocates had anticipated and hoped, newer buildings tended to serve diagnostic and treatment purposes. SB 1953, essentially an amendment to the Alquist Act, became law in January 1995, after being approved by the California legislature in September 1994. The regulations intended to implement the SB 1953 were published on March 18, 1998 (OSHPD b, 2005). They created a staged implementation scheme in which hospital buildings classified as most susceptible to seismic damage would be strengthened or taken out of service by January 1, 2008, and all acute care hospitals would have to meet Alquist Act standards by 2030.

On the face of it, who could object to wanting acute care hospitals "up to speed" in terms of seismic safety? Society is not well-served if these buildings do not survive earthquakes. After all, patients and staff should be safe during earthquakes, the facilities are needed to treat those injured by earthquakes, and, if a facility is damaged by an earthquake, it can be out of service for an extended period. Public policy intervention seems appropriate. Healthcare facilities have been regulated for a long time, largely because their societal importance and use by needy patients give such facilities special social importance warranting government involvement. The policy provided what appeared to seismic safety advocates a very reasonable time line to address what many people might consider a serious problem in a State where moderate earthquakes occur frequently, with the likelihood of several occurring in the course of a normal life span. Still, a large number of significant obstacles arose, resulting in modifications to the regulations and delays in the implementation timetable.

4.1 CHALLENGES TO IMPLEMENTATION

In this chapter, we focus on obstacles that arose during the first decade following enactment of SB 1953 and the responses to those obstacles and challenges by the regulators and the regulated. It did not take long after the regulations were adopted in 1998 for challenges to manifest themselves. We believe that some could have been predicted, while others likely came as surprises to many stakeholders. We have identified five challenges especially worthy of review.

4.1.1 Seismic Problems in Existing Buildings: A Long-Time Problem

As we have seen in the previous Chapters, it has not been easy in California to implement legislation intended to require retrofit of existing buildings and to make that legislation stick long enough to bring about the changes that safety advocates seek. It took a long time to develop codes that dealt with the inherent dangers of unreinforced masonry buildings built before 1933 in seismically-active areas. Building codes enacted

after the 1933 Long Beach earthquake prohibited continued construction of unreinforced masonry buildings, but it took municipalities more than a half century to address the problems with existing unreinforced masonry buildings (Alesch & Petak, 1986). Some communities have still not fully addressed the issue. As recently as December 2003, two people were killed in Paso Robles as a modest earthquake caused significant damage to an unreinforced masonry building as they ran out of the building during shaking. Thus, we suggest that advocates might have expected that efforts to address structural issues in hospital buildings built before the 1973 Alquist Act would fare similarly.

4.1.2 A Large Number of Buildings

A second challenge to implementation was the surprisingly large number of buildings that required retrofit or replacement and that constituted a large proportion of all acute care buildings in California. By 2002, just four years after the regulations became effective, 2,093 acute care hospital buildings were to be retrofitted to address nonstructural problems. By 2008, 1,096 acute care hospital buildings were to be structurally retrofitted, replaced, or taken out of service. Forty percent of California acute care hospitals were classified as SPC-0 or SPC-1, with SPC-1 assumed to be subject to collapse when subjected to seismic forces (See Figure 3-1). Unreported, SPC-0 facilities were assumed to be SPC-1 buildings and subject to SB 1953. Table 4-1 reiterates the magnitude of the challenge for the healthcare industry and for the regulators required to review and approve plans and monitor compliance.

SPC Buildings per category: Number (Percent)		NPC Buildings per category: Number (Percent)		
SPC-0	73 (2.7)	NPC-0	93 (3.4)	
SPC-1	1,023 (37.8)	NPC-1	2,000 (73.8)	
SPC-2	193 (7.1)	NPC-2	412 (15.2)	
SPC-3	345 (12.7)	NPC-3	50 (1.8)	
SPC-4	739 (27.3)	NPC-4	150 (5.5)	
SPC-5	336 (12.4)	NPC-5	4 (0.1)	
Total	2,709 (100)	Total	2,709 (100)	

Table 4-1. Seismic Performance Ratings of Acute Care Hospital Buildings in
California.

Source: Kurt Schaefer, Deputy Director, Facilities Development Division, California Office of Statewide Health Planning and Development. Presentation at MCEER Forum: Visions of Leaders (2004).

When the California Seismic Safety Commission contracted with the Applied Technology Council to do an analysis of hospital seismic resistance, long before SB 1953 was enacted, the Commission concluded from the data that about 10 percent of the State's hospitals posed an imminent threat from a moderate earthquake (Tobin, 2004). However, the SB 1953 regulations were written such that almost four times as many acute care hospital facilities were classified as at risk of imminent collapse from an earthquake.

There is no clear dividing line between buildings that will collapse and those that will not when subjected to earthquake forces. The uncertainties associated with seismic resistance creates a large gray range within which even very good structural engineers might disagree among themselves as to whether a specific structure may survive a particular event. Some buildings, however, are not in the gray range and an assemblage of structural engineers would generally concur that the building would either fail or survive specific forces. As recently as September 2004, in a presentation on performance based engineering at the 2004 National Earthquake Conference, Chris Poland, a distinguished California structural engineer and past member of the Hospital Building Safety Board, stressed that regulatory bodies could achieve quick gains in the reduction of the risk from earthquakes by first classifying the buildings to be retrofitted in terms of those most likely to experience a catastrophic failure in the event of an earthquake and then focusing on fixing those problems first. That is, relevant parties could prioritize the buildings needing retrofit based on risk, correct the most serious problems immediately, and not get bogged down trying to do all buildings at once on a very tight deadline.

By all accounts, this was the approach desired by those who drafted and supported SB 1953 (Tobin, 2004). Proponents understood that trying to tackle all of the buildings at once would likely lead to a form of gridlock where little would be done. Importantly, and as stated previously, it appears that proponents were expecting that only about 10 percent of the State's hospitals would fit into the most at risk category. In brief, proponents appear to have underestimated the amount of work that would need to be done, given the metrics that were eventually applied. Given the health care environment in California between 1996 and the present, and given the resulting large volume of hospitals apparently needing immediate attention, it appears that greater effectiveness would have required a more fine-tuned prioritization of buildings.

The technical challenge, of course, is where to draw the line. In the case of SB 1953 regulations, some healthcare organizations and structural engineers argue that the SBC-1 threshold was set too high; that too many buildings are included in the imminent threat category. They argue that there should have been a clearer set of priorities so that the most dangerous buildings would have the most urgent timetable for addressing the problem. Supporters of the regulations argue that the line had to be drawn somewhere and that it was drawn appropriately in this case. In any event, the result of initial structural certification is that almost 40 percent of California's acute care hospitals were classified as being in imminent danger of collapse in an earthquake. The Seismic Safety Commission recognized the need for clarification in this area when in its November 2001 document, *Hospital Seismic Safety Findings and Recommendations*, it stated that the SPC-1 category should be refined to be consistent with risk levels, especially when extensions of time for compliance are requested.

In this context, some would argue that OSHPD should have, in consultation with its Hospital Building Safety Board, required site specific earthquake hazard assessment and specific building vulnerability in identifying the hospital buildings posing the greatest risks to life, thereby allowing the SPC-1 rated hospital buildings to be scheduled for retrofit in terms of structural performance. OSHPD argued that each hospital was permitted to do a site-specific analysis, but in general, hospital owners chose not to spend scarce resources to do this analysis, perhaps because it would not likely make any difference in the outcome since their buildings were built before 1973 and the legislation specified a compliance date of 2008. In retrospect, the advocates for SB 1953 and the Legislature should have required OSHPD to apply this risk categorization and prioritization approach by January 1, 2003.

4.1.3 High Costs

Partly because so many hospital buildings were classed as imminent threats in the event of an earthquake, the costs of complying with SB 1953 are projected to very high, especially by hospital owners, the ones expected to foot the bill for what they call an "unfunded mandate." Although there is no way to accurately estimate the total costs of compliance, a worst case cost scenario for SB 1953 is that is would cost more than \$40 billion dollars to comply with SB 1953's provisions. This cost estimate is consistent with the \$44 billion in damage associated with 1994 Northridge earthquake. In 2005, that would amount to a bill of more than \$1,200 for every man, woman, and child in the state of California.

Estimates of the total cost of complying with the structural and nonstructural requirements of SB 1953 vary, depending on how the healthcare industry might respond. Analysts at RAND, the California-based not-for-profit research organization, concluded that meeting the initial requirements would cost about \$42 million. Meeting the nonstructural upgrade requirements for 2008 and 2030 would cost an additional \$646 million (Meade, Kulick, & Hillestad, 2002). Since RAND's analysts were provided a reasonably reliable estimate of the number of square feet to be upgraded, the total cost varies up or down depending on the cost of structural and nonstructural retrofitting.

To estimate the cost of meeting SB 1953's structural requirements, RAND analysts created four basic scenarios. For the first of the four scenarios, the analysts used a nominal replacement cost of \$1 million per bed, or about \$666 per square foot. These replacement costs – representing the total out-of-pocket expenditures incurred in the process of complying with SB 1953 – were calculated using the actual costs associated with building and equipping several recently completed hospital projects (e.g., UCLA Westwood, UCLA Santa Monica, Sutter Roseville). Each scenario had a variant ("b") in which only 70 percent of the hospital beds were replaced. The 70 percent scenarios were predicated on a relatively low occupancy rate at the time of the analysis and population growth projections.

Scenario 1a assumed that all 41,100 beds in OSHPD's SPC-1 category would be replaced, for a total cost of about \$41 billion. Scenario 1b, in which only 70 percent of

the beds would be replaced, would cost about \$28.8 billion. Scenario 2 subtracted the costs of medical furnishings and equipment from the total replacement cost to more closely approximate construction costs alone, yielding an assumed construction cost of \$220 per square foot. Scenario 2 cost estimates were \$8.8 billion for complete replacement (Scenario 2a) and \$6.2 billion for 70 percent replacement (Scenario 2b).

In Scenario 3, the analysts removed construction costs associated with parking structures (never part of SB 1953) and heating, ventilating, and air conditioning (HVAC). The rationale for these deletions was that parking structures contribute minimally to keeping a hospital operational after an earthquake, and that advanced HVAC systems could be viewed as medical equipment. Based on an assumed construction cost of \$128 per square foot, Scenario 3 cost estimates were \$5.1 billion (Scenario 3a) and \$3.6 billion (Scenario 3b).

Finally, Scenario 4 was an attempt to isolate only those costs for facility replacement applied to seismic strengthening. In this way, the analysts were able to calculate what some might consider the "true" or "pure" costs of compliance with SB 1953. The RAND analysts used an estimate that seismic design elements add about 10 to 20 percent to the cost of a building's structural frame. Thus, the assumed construction cost were about \$3 per square foot. In that case, Scenario 4 projected costs in the area of \$120 million for complete bed replacement (Scenario 4a) and \$80 million to replace 70 percent of the beds (Scenario 4b).

Our discussions with engineers involved in the implementation of the regulations indicated that improving some nonstructural elements of individual hospitals required both structural changes and often significant disruption of hospital operations. Likewise, several hospital administrators estimated the costs associated with the logistics required to do the retrofits (i.e., disrupting hospital operations, moving patients and activities, building sound and dust barriers) could be on the order of 60 percent of the structural and nonstructural work itself. These additional (indirect) costs would increase the costs of compliance well in excess of RAND's estimate of construction and equipment (direct) costs.

One could argue that the cost of replacing all or even 70 percent of the existing hospital beds in buildings classified as SPC-1 should be a non-issue. After all, by 2008, most of these facilities would be at least a quarter of a century old, with a mean age of almost half a century (Meade, Kulick, & Hillestad, 2002: 12). If the organizations had depreciated the buildings over their assumed lifetime and funded that depreciation, then the sinking fund for depreciation should be able to pay for much of the mandated upgrading. This argument, however, fails to recognize the complexity of the situation. First, many of the buildings were not built at a single time and then left to depreciate. A large number of them were modified and added to over the years. New wings and other kinds of additions were added to what today are considered noncompliant buildings.

Second, few organizations actually fund depreciation. Governments and not-forprofit organizations, for the most part, do not. The governments and not-for-profits that borrow to build and service the bonds over time have a reasonable rationale for not funding depreciation. The argument for paying through borrowing is that the beneficiaries of the service should pay for it; adding debt service to other operating costs when calculating user fees helps to ensure that those who benefit from the service or facility pay for it. A similar argument could be made for depreciation, except that, if the organization is simultaneously servicing debt incurred to build the facility and funding depreciation, then current users pay twice.

Finally, no matter how one might pare away or reallocate the costs of replacing the healthcare facilities among various purposes, it seems pretty straightforward that healthcare owners will have to find and spend on the order of \$40 billion to meet the requirements of SB 1953 as interpreted by OSHPD. It really does not matter if some of the cost consists of medical equipment. Nor does it matter that some of the costs will pay for nonstructural equipment; one cannot simply pick up an HVAC system and move it from an existing facility about to be demolished into a new one being built. For practical purposes, then, all related costs must be included in any reasonable and meaningful total cost estimate. After all, capital budgeting requests, decisions, and subsequent actions are not made piece-meal, at least not when people are thinking systemically.

The critical question for key stakeholders is this: where will the \$40 billion come from? The original recommendation from the Seismic Safety Commission was that the State of California should help healthcare organizations pay for the improvements, but that recommendation got lost along the road to enactment as the State of California encountered its own serious financial problems. Without financial assistance from state government, healthcare organizations have been faced with the challenge of funding the needed capital improvements some other way.

Traditionally, capital improvements are financed through a combination of operating cash flow, corporate reserves, new investor equity, and debt. Local government typically builds hospitals by borrowing money with either general obligation or revenue bonds. Not-for-profit organizations use a combination of capital fund-raising from philanthropists and borrowing. Investor-owned firms finance from the sale of shares, equity, and borrowing. In addition, hospitals often benefit from governmental subsidies for construction. As we will see, borrowing has not been an option for most healthcare organizations.

Finally, in many cases, the costs of structural and nonstructural retrofitting existing buildings are estimated to be very expensive – perhaps more than half the cost of simply building a new building. As suggested throughout our interviews, the costs associated with retrofitting are almost always higher than anyone originally imagines: drawings may not match actual construction, pipes may not be where they are expected to be, materials thought to be in adequate shape may not be, and so on. Because of the incredible diversity among facilities, the cost of compliance varies dramatically among them. The highest costs are not necessarily for the oldest or most vulnerable structures.

For many organizations, retrofit costs represent dollars spent to add a couple of years to the life to an already inadequate building, thereby prompting them to consider more seriously the option of rebuilding. In this context, hospital owners have been faced with an unexpected choice. Should they skip the retrofit step all together and simply build a new building now? In at least some cases, building new seems to make more economic sense. After all, buildings built before 1973 are inefficient in terms of today's medical practice, require quite a bit of maintenance compared with new buildings, and retrofitting while caring for patients in the same building is, at best, extremely difficult.

Thus, hospital owners faced the problem of retrofitting buildings by 2008 or attempting to buy time with an extension to the 2008 deadline, the better to consider the retrofit or rebuild question. Rather than commit to a retrofit in short order, many hospitals and their advocates pressed the legislature and OSHPD for extension opportunities.

4.1.4 Logistical Difficulties at Individual Facilities

As noted earlier, one of the major difficulties some healthcare organizations have with complying stems from the way the hospitals and hospital campuses have been built. Hospital buildings frequently grow incrementally from a central core. One wing is added, time passes, and another wing or ancillary building is added. A new building is wrapped around an old building. An old building, having been renovated a number of times, becomes the first building of a campus of buildings clustered on a land parcel surrounded by other land uses.

In the simplest case, structural engineers would evaluate pre-1973 buildings, determine ways to make them compliant with SB 1953, and submit plans to OSHPD for review. However, as structural engineers worked with healthcare organizations to evaluate their buildings and to examine retrofit options for individual structures, they and administrators began to realize that the logistic problems for some larger facilities were much more complex than anticipated.

As an example, the authors have seen a large hospital that consists of a noncomplying core tower with attached (functionally, not physically) wings that, because they were built after 1973, comply with seismic standards. While this case may represent an anomaly, since the entire building system (older core and newer wings) should have met the seismic provisions of the code in force at the time of the newer wings' construction, the case still exists and must be addressed. To complicate matters, the noncompliant core structure houses the infrastructure systems for the new wings, linking them inextricably. No one likes the unpleasant prospect of having to tear down one or more newer, complying structures in order to retrofit or replace an adjacent or functionally-attached noncompliant structure.

Further, when healthcare facilities with multiple buildings are packed onto a single, crowded site, the logistical problems can be more complex than those posed by the retrofit or replacement decision. Acute care facilities cannot simply be closed while

the old building is torn down and the new one erected; it is necessary to remain open for business while complying with the seismic retrofit law. Healthcare facilities for which buying additional adjoining land is not an option (or, not an easy option) have additional problems. "Should we build on the parking lot while continuing to operate the old acute care facility? Where else can we build? How will we handle cars, traffic, and parking in the interim? Where will we put the patients? How often will we have to change where we conduct various healthcare activities? How must we redesign support services and systems to support the new facility in the new location?" As stated above, these logistic problems can add as much as 60 percent to the engineering and construction costs of complying with the regulations.

4.1.5 Upheaval in Healthcare Economics and Finance

Despite concerns about cost and logistics, the single greatest obstacle to implementing SB 1953 provisions has been the unprecedented financial and structural upheaval in healthcare economics experienced in the decade following passage of SB 1953. This upheaval made it financially impossible for most California hospitals to comply with the legislation in the years immediately following issuance of the rules, regardless of their designation as investor owned, not-profit, or public.

Since 1994, the healthcare industry has undergone extraordinary structural and financial changes. Rapid changes in healthcare economics and an increasingly bewildering industry structure have created incredible instability and uncertainty for most healthcare organizations as they have attempted to make reasonable business decisions across a wide spectrum of problems and issues.

When SB 1953 was enacted, most of California's healthcare organizations were generating profits or, in the case of not-for-profit and public hospitals, surpluses. By the late 1990's, however, more than 80 percent of California's healthcare organizations were losing money. More specifically, they were experiencing net operating losses (Shattuck Hammond, 2001).

Fundamentally, two things happened to change the industry's financial situation and structure. First, the number of individuals participating in managed medical care increased dramatically during the second half of the 1990s, primarily as a response to rapidly escalating health insurance premiums. Between 1995 and 2005, a single decade, participation in managed care programs was projected to increase from 12.2 million Californians to 20.1 million (Shattuck Hammond, 2001; Harrison & Montalvo, 2002). For many decades, hospitals had charged patients for services received on a cost-plus basis. In the managed care environment, they were usually paid a fixed price for a service, regardless of their costs. Competition among HMOs for customers led them to cut payments to hospitals for treatment, often to less than the hospital's cost of providing the service. Second, at the same time California HMOs were experiencing explosive growth, Medicare was experiencing its problems associated with rising costs. The problem was not new, but it reached a point where something had to be done. Medical hospital costs per patient more than doubled from 1970 to 1975. They doubled again by 1980 (Shattuck Hammond, 2001). The Federal government took action on the high cost of Medicare as part of the 1997 Federal Balanced Budget Act. It called for reducing Medicare expenditures by \$215 billion over five years. Alas, the number of Medicare patients and the costs of treating them continued to increase. To meet the goal of cutting federal expenditures, Congress cut Medicare reimbursements to hospitals and healthcare professionals, often to levels below the cost of providing the services. To help achieve the balanced budget goal, hospitals were paid a fixed amount per discharge based on the patient's general diagnostic group, regardless of the actual cost of treating the patient.

All of this took place in an ongoing context of rapidly escalating costs for healthcare organizations. Dating to the early 1970s, the federal and state governments had been involved in trying to contain the rising costs of health care. Prior to 1986, for example, Congress had strongly encouraged states to enact "Certificate of Need" laws that required state health planning agencies to issue a permit before a health care facility could construct or expand, offer a new service, or purchase equipment exceeding a certain cost. The intent behind such "CON" laws was threefold: "to restrain escalating health care costs, prevent duplication of health resources, and yield equal access to quality health care at a reasonable cost." Such laws ultimately proved ineffectual in the fight to reduce health care costs. At the same time, both the cost of and the demand for contemporary diagnostic and treatment equipment were skyrocketing, particularly with the introduction of sophisticated new medications and advanced technologies. Moreover, the cost of supplies was increasing much faster than the Consumer Price Index.

Labor costs, which are a major component of hospital operating costs, were also increasing dramatically. Several forces drove the costs up. The number of Catholic nuns, devoted women who had provided nursing care for more than a century in hospitals with Catholic religious affiliations, declined precipitously. Since the nuns had worked for low pay, the rapid decline in their numbers had to be made up by hiring secular nurses at much higher cost. Simultaneously, California's population was swelling. More nurses were needed, but by the 1990's, both women and men had many professional occupational choices beyond nursing and teaching. Hospital work was demanding and did not pay competitively. The availability of licensed registered nurses declined in the face of increasing demand, even as pay increased.

Some hospitals, unable to staff themselves with the required number of nurses, found that they had to reduce the number of beds available for acute care. Administrators found themselves with declining revenues per patient, higher direct costs per patient, and the need to allocate large, fixed overhead costs across fewer patients.

The response by hospitals to this complex, dynamic, and troublesome combination of challenges was generally rational and rapid. Hospitals and physicians began to reorganize themselves to gain efficiencies. Hospitals sought to develop integrated delivery systems by aligning themselves with groups of physicians. This way, they thought, they could reduce costs and cope with "capitation," a form of payment to healthcare organizations from third-party payers that provides for a set amount of money per enrolled member per year, regardless of the number or types of treatment required.

At the same time, individual hospitals merged or affiliated with one another in hopes of realizing economies of scale (Spetz, Mitchell, & Seago, 2000). Bigger, stronger corporations with more assets could presumably benefit from integrated management and operations. Hospital mergers swept the nation during the 1990s. They peaked from 1995 to 1997, during which more than 680 hospital mergers were completed nationally.

Despite their efforts, California hospitals, on average, could not reduce costs quickly enough or deeply enough to make up for the reduction in revenue and the increases in the costs of equipment, labor, and materials. In 1999, California hospital median operating margins became negative. That is, by 1999, more than half of California's hospitals had negative cash flows. In other words, they were losing money.

In 1995, the median operating margins for California hospitals were 1.65 percent compared with 2.8 percent nationally. Operating margin, defined as "total operating revenue minus total operating expense," is considered "... a primary and 'early warning' indicator of the financial health of California's hospitals" (Shattuck Hammond, 2001: 2). In part, operating margin is considered an important indicator because "operating margin directly and indirectly provides access to the capital required to sustain and/or grow a business in the future. Particularly in the capital-intensive hospital industry, access to capital (or lack thereof) determines future viability" (Shattuck Hammond, 2001: 2). By 1999, California hospital median operating margins had become negative (- 0.33 percent) while national median operating margins had declined, but remained positive (0.4 percent). In 1999, the top quartile of California's hospitals was outperforming the top 25 percent nationally, with operating margins of 5.7 percent compared to 5.0 percent, but the lowest quartile of California's hospitals was experiencing operating margins of -7.8 percent vs. -5.1 percent nationally (Shattuck Hammond, 2001: 3).

The financial distress that developed in the second half of the 1990's was not shared equally by all the healthcare organizations. Hospitals most likely to have operating losses were small, owned by a local government (municipality, county, or special district), rural, not part of a healthcare system, and/or serving mostly poor patients. Those healthcare organizations most likely to still have positive operating margins were medium-large or large, investor-owned, urban, part of a system, and not receiving a disproportionately large number of poor patients as was the case with the public or Catholic hospitals (Shattuck Hammond, 2001).

In the midst of the financial crisis facing more than half of California's healthcare organizations, the California legislature decided that requiring one nurse for every six patients in acute care units was not sufficient. In 2001, therefore, the legislature enacted a revised requirement for one nurse for every four patients in acute care facilities. It was, of

course, unlikely that sufficient numbers of nurses existed in California to meet those new requirements. Consequently, healthcare organizations have been faced with further increasing pay for nurses to attract them from other states and from foreign countries. Alternatively, hospital organizations could reduce their available beds to meet the standards. Whatever the medical merits of the new nursing ratio requirement, the financial burden for a very significant number of hospitals could be expected to further depress net operating revenues.

In this milieu, healthcare organizations with many facilities had more flexibility and options. Such organizations could presumably afford short-term losses in one or a few facilities, as long as other facilities generated sufficient revenues to cover any losses incurred by the organization overall. Likewise, healthcare organizations that were investor-owned typically had more flexibility and options than did not-for-profit and publicly-owned hospitals. Some readers will leap to the assumption that investor-owned hospitals are more efficient than not-for-profit or public hospitals. That is not necessarily the case. What is more likely is that investor-owned healthcare organizations can generally choose where, how, and to whom to provide service. They are in a better position to locate in upscale markets and are able to focus on providing services that have favorable reimbursements from insurance and Medicare payers. Further, they are in a better position to lure and retain medical specialists whose expertise is associated with higher revenues (e.g., orthopedics, plastic surgery).

Public hospitals and many not-for-profit hospitals rarely have the option to "cherry pick" their markets and customers. Indeed, they are often serving the customers who are least able to pay. Not-for-profit hospitals typically have missions to serve particular neighborhoods or communities, whether they are secular or religiously-based. As such, while not-for-profit and public hospitals might benefit by adopting more of the efficiency-oriented practices associated with investor-owned hospitals, they could not implement all of them and still be true to their missions. Moreover, neither the not-forprofits nor the public hospitals could segment the market as aggressively as the investorowned hospitals could. Finally, in considering especially the case of the not-for-profit and the public hospitals, local governments have suffered with their own fiscal problems and have been limited in their ability to provide sufficient funds for either contemporary capital infrastructure or preventive maintenance.

These financial and structural changes in the healthcare industry have a great deal to do with the responses of healthcare organizations to SB 1953. Hospitals experiencing financial hemorrhaging or barely surviving were not likely able to justify spending money on seismic retrofitting, at least in the short run. At the same time, healthcare organizations able to remain profitable may have been in a position to benefit from the mandated seismic improvements. The costs of retrofits provide legitimate reasons to eliminate "loser" hospital facilities and complexes, by either selling or closing them. Since so many healthcare organizations were in difficult financial straits, this also presented profitable healthcare organizations with the opportunity to strengthen their market positions by acquiring desirable facilities and market locations from financially-strapped organizations. One might expect, in this environment, that the largest and most

profitable organizations might greatly expand their market share. Unfortunately, one could also expect those organizations to expand their market share by building on the profitable areas of healthcare, leaving those procedures and services with low or below cost reimbursements to public and not-for-profit hospitals.

The upshot of all this was that, depending on their fiscal position and their primary organizational objectives, it made sense for some healthcare organizations to support SB 1953 and to move forward with compliance on schedule. Compliance would be easier for them because they would have had a variety of options for dealing with inadequate buildings, and because they could benefit organizationally from the difficulties stressing other healthcare organizations. It was to their clear advantage to address their buildings' seismic issues, and then declare to potential customers and coveted medical providers that they were "ahead of the curve" – both in terms of seismic issues, and in terms of updated facilities overall. Other organizations might have been barely able to comply. Still others may have been unable to at all.

Could healthcare organizations have borrowed or otherwise generated sufficient funds to finance the mandated retrofits or replacement? It appears that they could not. Standard and Poors noted that "cash flow generation for a high percentage of California hospitals is insufficient to finance any significant increase in capital expenditures" (Harrison, Montalvo, & Fiorella, 2001, cited in Shattuck Hammond). Shattuck Hammond analysts compared credit ratio data for the sum of California hospitals and for the overall median with Moody's national median ratios. The ratios compared with Baa credits, the lowest investment grade bond rating offered by Moody's. The lower the bond rating, the higher the interest that must be paid to sell the bonds.

Importantly, the State of California has an office to help healthcare organizations borrow money. It works to find the best rates, using the State's bond rating, but few hospitals sought help from the agency to borrow money for retrofits, in large part because their precarious financial positions made it difficult for them to demonstrate creditworthiness. Given the negative cash flow situation that more than half of California's hospitals were experiencing during the late 1990s, it appears as though they would have considerable difficulty servicing the debt, even if they could float a bond issue. Paradoxically, those investor-owned and not-for-profit healthcare facilities with strong cash positions and positive cash flows typically would not need the State's services to obtain favorable bond rates or to meet the costs of meeting SB 1953.

4.2 DISCUSSION

While few could object to the stated goals of SB 1953, few healthcare organizations found themselves in a position to retrofit or replace their buildings in the years immediately following issuance of the regulations. For many healthcare organizations, retrofitting old buildings did not make economic sense; replacement was a better option. However, about 80 percent of California's hospitals found themselves in extremely difficult financial straits and without the financial resources to comply with SB 1953, regardless of whether retrofitting or rebuilding was the "smart choice."

CHAPTER 5. HEALTHCARE ORGANIZATION RESPONSES TO SB 1953

At the time of this writing, it has been a decade since SB 1953 was enacted in California. The original legislation mandated that all collapse-hazard hospital buildings be seismically strengthened or removed from acute care service by 2008. Proponents of the original legislation believed that about 10 percent of the hospital building stock in California would need to meet the 2008 deadline, and that the remaining 90 percent would have until the 2030 deadline (Tobin, 2004). Since enactment, the consequences of SB 1953 have constituted a dynamic story that continues to unfold.

In terms of providing a linear chronology of activities, the initial implementation timetable was straightforward, as seen in Table 5-1. Essentially, the timetable called for certifying the structural and nonstructural classification of the facilities by 2001, nonstructural retrofit by 2002, structural retrofit by 2008, and replacement by 2030. However, in the authors' experience, virtually all regulatory decisions are followed by responses from the regulated parties that play out in the context of other factors and forces with which those organizations must contend. SB 1953 was no different.

Due Date	Action Required
January 1, 2001	All hospitals to be evaluated and placed in a structural performance category (SPC) and a nonstructural performance category (NPC) based on levels of risk of damage in the event of an earthquake.
March 1, 2001	OSHPD required to establish a schedule of interim deadlines that hospitals must meet to be eligible for an extension of the 2008 deadline.
January 1, 2002	Requires all general acute care inpatient hospitals to meet NPC-2 requirements and to install brace systems for communications, emergency power, bulk medical gas, and fire alarms.
June 1, 2003	Requires OSHPD to adopt regulations to allow replacement buildings to be used while hospitals are being retrofitted or replaced.
January 1, 2008	Requires all general acute care inpatient hospitals to be such that they can withstand a major earthquake and all nonstructural mechanical, electrical and plumbing systems in critical care areas to be braced and anchored.
January 1, 2013	Rural hospitals in Seismic Zone 3 must have braced fire sprinkler branch lines.
January 1, 2030	All general acute care inpatient hospitals must be in substantial compliance with the Health Facilities Seismic Safety Act.

T.L 1 I	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	D	D	f CD	1052 I	1 4 - 4
I anie 5-1 I	egisiativelv	Reamrea	Degaines	TOP SR	1953 Im	niementation
$1 a D C J^{-1} L$		I XUY uII UU	Deaumes		1755 1111	prementation

Source: Legislative Analysis of Assembly Bill 656, introduced February 22, 2001.

To say that healthcare organizations' responses to SB 1953 varied across organizations and through time would be an understatement. Some organizations were strongly opposed to the regulations and sought legislative relief. Others seemed to largely ignore approaching deadlines, focusing on other issues. Still others worked to comply with the regulations on a timely basis. However, the approaches they used to comply also varied. Some considered retrofitting the old structures. Others simply changed the use from acute care to something else. Others looked to replace the non-complying buildings. Still others sought to sell old buildings or simply closed their doors.

Our discussions with healthcare administrators indicate that the responses of individual organizations varied depending on the characteristics of those organizations and the circumstances in which they found themselves following adoption of the SB 1953 regulations. Moreover, the responses of individual organizations changed through time as their circumstances changed. In this chapter, we provide an overview of the responses by healthcare organizations and how they changed through time. We attempt to explain the varying and changing responses.

At the risk of oversimplification, the decade since enactment, and the seven years since the implementing regulations were adopted, might be divided into three basic stages from the perspective of the affected healthcare organizations:

- Stage 1. Realization
- Stage 2. The Quest for Relief
- Stage 3. Organizational Responses in a Dynamic and Strategic Context

5.1 STAGE 1. REALIZATION

It did not take long for healthcare organizations to grasp the implications of SB 1953 after the law was enacted and the regulations were issued, especially given the adverse financial climate in which they were operating. For most, the realization seemed to come during their initial efforts to ascertain which classification into which their individual buildings fell. As healthcare organizations hired structural engineers to assess what it would take to comply with SB 1953, many owners and administrators were stunned to learn how much it would cost and the extent of the logistical complications associated with structural and nonstructural retrofitting.

As described previously, the statute was enacted just as healthcare finances and organization were undergoing massive changes – changes that are just now beginning to settle out. The changes resulted in 85 percent of California hospitals struggling with a turbulent environment and operating losses while, at they same time, they were expected to initiate plans to retrofit or replace extraordinarily expensive hospital buildings. Few healthcare organizations were in a position to borrow money and to service the debt. None of these considerations was lost on owners and boards of trustees and directors. For

many, the problem of how to comply while they were struggling to remain solvent appeared intractable.

Some healthcare organizations were able to comply. Fifteen percent of the healthcare organizations were not losing money. A few had significant resources upon which they could draw to retrofit or rebuild buildings. Others had relatively simple buildings, so relatively modest, inexpensive retrofits would be required to meet the new regulations. Some of the larger healthcare organizations, those owning many facilities, found that they could comply with the OSHPD regulations in part by selling, closing, or changing the use of acute care buildings that did not comply. When the non-complying structures were also marginal financial operations, the choice was relatively simple for investor-owned organizations, and even some not-for-profit organizations. The choices were not nearly as simple for other not-for-profit or for public organizations with missions to serve the poor and underserved, no matter the fiscal health of the hospital organization.

5.2 STAGE 2. QUEST FOR RELIEF

One approach to unfunded mandated implementation by regulated parties is to seek relief from regulations they perceive as onerous. Many California healthcare organizations believed SB 1953 imposed extraordinary costs on them without compensating benefits to either themselves or the public. One could argue that decision makers in many healthcare organizations did not "believe" in earthquakes and their presumed consequences. Of course, these individuals *do* believe in earthquakes and their negative consequences, in general, but they may not believe that an earthquake will strike their facility in the foreseeable future, that any probable earthquake will cause significant damage or threaten life safety, or that their immediate community will be without adequate healthcare in the aftermath of any probable earthquake. Thus, they may believe that they are being asked to spend money to thwart an event that will never occur, at least not during their organizational tenure or lifetime. As one healthcare executive told us, "Money spent on seismic "fixes" to our facilities is money that could be better spent actually delivering healthcare to people who need it."

Consequently, many of California's health organizations sought relief in the legislature.

It may be easy to picture California's healthcare organizations as singularly united in their appeal for legislative relief, but they were not. Their positions varied depending on their circumstances. Some were bitterly opposed to the legislation and wanted it repealed. These were generally healthcare organizations with only one or two facilities that saw themselves faced with intractable financial and logistic problems, and that had buildings they believed to be relatively safe from earthquakes. Other healthcare organizations saw the legislation as creating a possible business opportunity. Hospitals with many locations, often but not always investor-owned, with a positive cash flow, and with good credit could potentially shed themselves of facilities that were not generating sufficient return and replace them with facilities located in high-end markets where they could provide services with large financial margins. At the same time, they might be able to "cherry pick" other markets or other facilities covered or owned by organizations unable to finance the required improvements.

Not-for-profit healthcare organizations typically have a mission of providing service to a particular clientele, defined either by location or by some other characteristic, such as low income. Along with publicly-owned hospitals, which are often the healthcare provider of last resort for the poor, many were not in a position to take advantage of the regulations and put themselves in a better marketing position. Hospitals owned by municipalities or counties found themselves in a particularly difficult position. Local governments were themselves in desperate financial straits. The federal and state government, in an effort to trim its own deficit, cut back on resources for local governments. All states, including California, were responding to federal cuts to domestic programs by pushing responsibility for financing off onto local governments, while, at the same time, the capability of local governments to raise taxes to pay for those services and facilities was severely limited. California was in worse financial shape than most states, owing in part to the effects of the energy crisis, economic recession and market collapse for elements of the economy, like high tech dot com businesses, that were concentrated in California. Further, state level policies were raising the cost of doing business in California. Hospitals owned by local governments in California could not refuse to comply with SB 1953, even though they had serious financial problems, simply because it would be politically unacceptable. Some action had to be devised.

Many not-for-profit hospitals, but not all, seemed willing to comply if it were financially feasible, but, for most, at that time, it was not. At least some hoped to stretch out the time for complying and to get some financial assistance.

Because of the healthcare organizations having different agendas and objectives, they were unable to agree on a unified legislative position for their primary association to advocate in the legislature. Moreover, the issue had become politicized. The union representing most hospital workers (SEIU) took up the issue, framing it as a "safety in the workplace" issue and opposing the efforts of healthcare organizations to seek relief. Without a clear, reasonable and workable proposal backed with near unanimity by the healthcare organizations and supported by the unions, the legislature showed little interest in providing significant relief to healthcare organizations.

None of the legislators in office was there when SB 1953 was enacted and none of those in office when help was sought would be there when 2008 rolled around. The lobbying organizations, a few legislative staffers, and the officials charged with administering SB 1953 were the only ones in whom institutional memory resided, and they each perceived the history through different lenses. It was, consequently, difficult to drum up much interest in the legislature for fixing the problems that healthcare organizations claimed were there. Moreover, the State of California had its own financial problems that were giving state officials serious difficulties. In the final analysis, there was no one "fixer" to address the issues that occurred following adoption of SB 1953.

Despite the fact that California healthcare organizations did not have a unified position on what relief, if any, the legislature should provide, and despite the absence of legislators who had created and voted for SB 1953 and the absence of a committed legislative "fixer," considerable activity on SB 1953 took place in the 2000 and 2001 sessions of the California legislature. Table 5-2 summarizes the activity and results. Working both independently and through the California Hospital Association, many healthcare organizations sought either to have the implementation timetable deferred or to get financial support from State government. Healthcare organizations that saw SB 1953 as advantageous to their position provided lukewarm support or none at all in these efforts. Other healthcare organizations opposed SB 1953 altogether and hoped that it would be repealed.

Not only healthcare organizations realized the enormity of the response required by SB 1953. The Seismic Safety Commission created an ad hoc committee to examine compliance with the statute. Formation of the committee was precipitated by concern in the Commission that 40 percent of California's operating hospitals were classified in the highest category of collapse risk. At the same time, the Commission remained steadfast in its call for upgrading those facilities. In its November 2001 report, the Commission made several important recommendations (California Seismic Safety Commission, 2001a). First, the Commission recommended that compliance deadlines be adjusted based on overall reduction of risk to the public. The committee recommended accelerating the 2030 deadline for reconstruction in exchange for extending the 2008 deadline. Second, the Commission urged that deadlines not be extended without evidence of interim progress toward meeting the goals. Third, it was recommended that the SPC-1 building priorities be adjusted to be consistent with risk levels. That is, sub-categories should be developed based on the level of earthquake hazard to which each individual building was likely to be subjected and the vulnerability of the building. Fourth, the Commission recommended that OSHPD invest in applied earthquake research that could make hospital retrofits safer. Fifth, the Commission recommended that hospital owners be encouraged to construct new buildings rather than retrofit older buildings.

The Seismic Safety Commission also made three recommendations concerning financial assistance by the State for the required improvements. The first recommendation was that OSHPD consider the importance of regional hospital coverage when allocating financial assistance for facilities. The second was that the State provides financial assistance to healthcare organizations based on demonstrated need. The final recommendation was that the State considers incentives other than direct financial assistance for hospitals not eligible for public financing, including accelerated depreciation and funding priorities for federal assistance from organizations like FEMA.

The legislature was generally responsive to requests to provide limited relief in the form of stretched timelines, but was steadfastly opposed to providing financial assistance to hospital organizations, no matter their claims of financial and logistic constraints.

Table 5-2. Legislation Introduced in 2000 and 2001 to Provide Relief for HealthcareOrganizations to Comply with SB 1953.

Year	Action	Disposition
2000	SB 1801 would permit five year extension from 2008 to 2013 of structural seismic standards for hospitals under certain circumstances.	Became law in Fall 2000
2000	SB 1886 would require hospitals to submit cost data for compliance to a third party named by OSHPD.	Vetoed
2000	SB 2006 would exempt hospital facilities in Seismic Zone 3 from certain existing nonstructural requirement deadline if the facilities meet existing 2002 nonstructural requirements and the owners submit a geological analysis.	Became law in Fall 2000
2000	AB 2194 would create a statewide liaison office of hospital seismic safety issues and require hospitals to submit compliance plans for use of temporary facilities.	Became law in Fall 2000
2000	AB 2902 would make a technical correction to SB 1953 to remove sunset on entire Act.	Became law in Fall 2000
2001	AB 1156 would establish a Safe Hospitals Bond Act of 2002.	Died
2001	AB 842 would grant five-year extension to 2008 for hospitals with at least one building meeting standards.	Died
2001	SB 928 would provide financial assistance to hospitals to comply.	Died
2001	AB 656 would provide relief for Alameda County Hospital to meet 2002 requirements; in process, but can't finish; OSPHD had not issued permit for the work	Became law in Fall 2001
2001	AB 832 would make all regulatory submissions to California Building Standards Commission by OSHPD emergency regulations, thus speeding the change process.	Became law in Fall 2001
2001	AB 577 Safe Hospitals Bond Acts of 2004 and 2006.	Died

Source: California Legislature Archives

Bills submitted to the California legislature seeking support for helping to implement SB 1953 with financial assistance to hospitals for rebuilding and retrofit got nowhere. AB 577, called the Safe Hospitals Bond Acts of 2004 and 2006, for example, was introduced in February 2001 and died that fall in the Appropriations Committee. Similar bills were introduced and failed to be enacted. The State of California was simply not going to provide financial assistance to support implementation of SB 1953. This was, of course, understandable in the context of the State of California's dire fiscal condition. Virtually all the states in the Union were suffering the fiscal effects of the recession, federal devolvement of costs to the states, and massive financial pressure from healthcare entitlement programs, particularly for the elderly, but California, for a variety of reasons, appeared to be suffering more than most (Shattuck Hammond, 2001).

OSHPD also sought relief, as it was faced with enormous workloads as a consequence of the large number of facility plans to be evaluated, and because it knew about the difficulties many hospitals were encountering. Normally, it takes about 18 months to make changes to administrative regulations in California. Emergency changes to administrative regulations, however, can be approved much more quickly. Understanding the need to respond quickly to problems that emerged as SB 1953 implementation proceeded, OSHPD sought to have changes to SB 1953's administrative regulations classified as emergency changes. A bill to do that was introduced in February 2001 (AB 832). Supported by both the Seismic Safety Commission and the California Hospital Association, the bill passed both houses and was signed into law in September of that same year.

Other legislation provided important relief to healthcare organizations faced with complying with SB 1953. SB 1801, introduced by Senator Jackie Speier, would enable OSHPD to provide extensions to hospitals for complying with the SB 1953 timetable from 2008 to 2013 under special circumstances. This provision essentially affords hospitals the opportunity to avoid the costs of retrofitting existing buildings by agreeing to comply with the 2030 provisions 17 years earlier. For many hospitals, this could be an attractive alternative, provided, of course, that they could get past their fiscal crises.

SB 2006, introduced by Senator Tim Leslie, recognized the variation in seismicity in the state and provided an exemption for hospital facilities in Seismic Zone 3, a zone associated with lower probabilities of severe earthquakes, from certain nonstructural requirement deadlines if the buildings met existing 2002 nonstructural requirements and if hospital owners submitted a site specific geological analysis approved by both OSHPD and the California Division of Mines and Geology (now named the California Geological Survey). It, too, was adopted in the fall of 2000.

The result of legislative actions in 2000 and 2001 was that individual hospitals could obtain extensions to the hospital seismic safety timetable under three criteria (OSHPD, 2005b).

1. **Diminished Capacity**. The Office (OSHPD) may grant hospitals an extension to the January 1, 2008 seismic compliance deadline, for both structural and SPC 2 & NPC 3, nonstructural requirements (SPC 2 and/or NPC3 compliance) if it is evident that compliance will result in an *interruption of healthcare services* provided by general acute care hospitals within the area. The hospital owners shall request extensions in one-year increments up to a maximum of five years beyond the mandated date of compliance (1/01/08).

- 2. **1801**. The Office may grant hospitals an extension delay to the January 1, 2008 seismic compliance deadline for both structural and nonstructural requirements (SPC 2 and/or NPC 3 compliance), if the hospital agrees that on or before January 1, 2013, designated services shall be provided by *moving into an existing conforming building, relocated to a new building or retrofit existing building* to designated seismic performance categories.
- 3. **2006**. The Office may grant hospitals an extension delay to the January 1, 2008 seismic compliance deadline for nonstructural requirements, (NPC-3 Compliance) if the hospital is *located in Seismic Zone 3 areas* as indicated in the 1995 edition of the California Building Standards Code and have met the NPC 2 requirements and associated deadlines (OSHPD, 2005, *emphasis added by authors*).

A review of the OSHPD's *Hospital request for extensions to seismic safety deadlines* documents (OSHPD a, 2005) suggests that the overwhelming number of extension requests have fallen into the diminished capacity category. Likewise, nearly all requests appear to have been approved.

The legislation enacted in 2000 and 2001, along with OSHPD's amendments to the regulations implementing SB 1953, resulted in relatively modest modifications to the timeline for implementing the Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act of 1983, as amended, but afforded some needed flexibility from the standpoint of the hospitals.

The quest for financial relief was pursued just as aggressively by healthcare organizations as the quest for programmatic relief. Given the unwillingness of the State of California to provide financial assistance to hospitals to meet the requirements of SB 1953, members of the California Congressional delegation sought financial assistance from the Federal Government. Senator Dianne Feinstein introduced legislation in 2001 for Federal support, but the bill was derailed following the September 11 terrorist attacks (Sticker, 2004). Congressman Jerry Lewis of Orange County, California introduced a similar bill (H.R. 1669) in the House, but it did not go further.

5.3 STAGE 3. ORGANIZATIONAL RESPONSES IN A DYNAMIC AND STRATEGIC CONTEXT

The responses by healthcare organizations to SB 1953 can hardly be separated from their responses to the dramatic and rapid changes in healthcare economics and organization in the years immediately following its passage. It is, however, useful and informative to look at privately-owned and public hospitals separately, since their responses may differ considerably simply because of the form of ownership and the decision making context within which they find themselves.
5.3.1 Hospitals Owned by Local Governments

Decades of financial paucity in California local government, generated to a considerable extent by fallout from Proposition 13, made complying with SB 1953 a significant challenge for most public hospitals evaluated as part of this study. The State of California's fiscal woes have contributed to that challenge. Like private hospitals, California's local government hospitals experienced the same financial upheavals caused by escalating costs of providing healthcare, reductions in reimbursements for procedures and services rendered, and the growing role of third party payers in the industry. Hospitals owned by local governments, however, were unable to aggressively pursue some strategies for increasing their efficiency that were employed successfully by privately-owned organizations. They were not, for example, in a good position to merge with facilities in other communities and other states in an attempt to generate scalar economies. Moreover, as part of local government, investment decisions were often made by political bodies with little knowledge of healthcare dynamics, with different agendas and constituents, and in the face of intense competition for money from a shrinking purse.

Administrators of hospitals owned by local governments found themselves caught between a rock and a hard place. It was impossible for local governments not to comply, at least minimally, with SB 1953 because so much could be made by political opponents if the administration did not "make the hospital safe from the threat of collapse." Some public facility administrators decided they had to do something – anything – to comply in the short run, even if doing that something would mean spending a lot more money in the end. To paraphrase one official, "We'll cut open the walls and strengthen the column, then close up the hole; if we find pipes that are so badly rusted we expect they will break in a matter of weeks, we'll still close up the hole. We simply don't have enough money to fix even obvious problems while we're in there. It's inefficient and stupid, but we don't have a choice." Thus, while long-term decision making might compel a more comprehensive approach to addressing seismic issues, one that would take into account the need to modernize facilities and fix any number of issues, the resources needed to accomplish this were not forthcoming.

5.3.2 Investor-Owned and Not-for-Profit Hospitals

As was true for most hospitals, many investor-owned and not-for-profit healthcare organizations faced significant financial obstacles to complying with SB 1953. At the facility level, most were faced with operating losses and reserves that were inadequate to cover the costs of retrofit. One individual said that estimates for completing initial renovations and related construction on its many buildings would cost about \$1.38 billion. Thus, whereas SB 1953 and other forces (e.g., increasing population) were effectively pushing for a building boom, most hospitals found themselves unable to pay for such a boom (Catholic Health World, 2003). In addition, some faced what they saw as almost intractable logistic problems. Moreover, it would be more efficient in many cases to build new, rather than retrofit and then build new for 2030. In any event, changes in medical practice and third party financial coverage called for new hospital designs.

Initial responses to SB 1953 varied across the array of healthcare organizations. Given their circumstances, some healthcare organizations sought legislative relief in the attempt to gain some flexibility. To the best of our knowledge, no healthcare organizations worked actively to get the legislation revoked, but almost all wanted time to comply and, if they could get it, some financial help. Generally, there existed an underlying sense that they would comply, even though some hospitals were opposed to the legislation for a variety of reasons: "it's an unfunded mandate," "it's a full employment act for structural engineers," "we're not likely to see an earthquake of any meaningful size in my lifetime," "our buildings are not as susceptible to damage as suggested by SB 1953," and so on. No matter their objection, all agreed that they would seek to comply with SB 1953, because law-abiding behavior was part of their corporate mission and because they understood the need to address the public's concerns about their facilities' safety.

Over the past four years, as circumstances changed and healthcare organizations have begun to learn how to cope with new financial and market realities, we have seen variations in how healthcare organizations decided how to comply with the regulations. In some cases, we have seen how they have had decisions thrust upon them by financial realities.

First Things First: the Quest for Solvency. Like everyone else, hospital administrators have to set priorities. In the case of SB 1953, there would be no retrofit or replacement unless the individual hospital regained solvency in the face of changes experienced in the late 1990s. In most cases, the decision was to ignore temporarily the looming SB 1953 requirements and charge ahead toward achieving solvency. First things first.

The primary strategy employed to gain solvency in the new milieu was to implement greater efficiencies in conducting their healthcare business and to create a bigger financial flywheel. To do that, many hospital organizations attempted to align themselves with a financially stronger organization, focus on developing a market niche, and implement organizational changes. In some cases, that meant doing things such as dividing the one business into several corporations as a way to obtain higher reimbursements from Medicare and medical assistance programs. Almost all healthcare organizations sought to become more efficient internally and to merge with larger organizations to benefit from economies of scale.

It appears to us that, over the past decade, most privately-owned California hospitals have transformed themselves from operations that focused mainly on delivering services into businesses that continued to focus on delivering services while also paying serious attention to costs, product mix, marketing, and strategic planning. The change was forced on them by the dynamic environment. Survival required successful adaptation. By 2004, a significant proportion of private-equity owned hospitals had begun to turn a profit, and, in the case of not-for-profit hospitals, to generate an operating surplus. The proportion of hospitals with net operating losses was shrinking as adaptors survived and non-adaptors closed their doors. As a consequence of their transformation, healthcare organizations began to look at complying with SB 1953 in a strategic business context. Compliance was not viewed as a technical decision about how to retrofit the old building, but as a decision made in a context of corporate goals and strategies for achieving those goals. Choices were made at the structure, facility, organization, and corporate levels.

The question posed was no longer "how should we retrofit the structure?" Instead, the organization began asking a series of questions. Primary among these was "How much, if anything, should we spend to protect against extreme events and on what should we spend it?" The choice to mitigate earthquake risks always weighed against other priorities, always took place in a dynamic environmental and organizational context, and always faced difficult obstacles. Only rarely was the decision driven by the availability of an engineering solution. In fact, the availability of one engineering solution often prompted decision makers to ask technical staff and consultants for more and different engineering solutions, such that any final decisions reflected more than the quickest or most obvious fix.

Based on our discussions with healthcare executives and others close to the decision making process, it seems that healthcare organizations approached the question of retrofit, rebuild, or close iteratively, cycling back and forth through the amalgam of identified problems, possible solutions, relevant players, and likely costs and consequences. Thus, the conversation might begin with "Should we retrofit the structure?" From there, questions might include, "If not, what could we do with the building: sell it or perhaps change its use to something other than acute care?" "Should we even keep the building? Perhaps we should replace it." "Well, should we even keep that facility open? Can it generate enough revenue to cover the costs? Does it fit into our mission? Is it the right location?" And, finally, "Can we afford to stay in business, or should we fold?" In considering their response to SB 1953, healthcare organizations thought seriously about their options in the context of their strategic plan and mission.

While we think that individual hospitals and healthcare organizations have always known that they needed to be competitive to survive, we also think that the environment of the 1990's and going forward offered hospitals new lessons in what it meant to be competitive and avoid organizational entropy. Some hospitals did not or could not adapt, and did not survive. Other hospitals learned how to adapt, and some even thrived in the new financial environment. They became more sophisticated and learned how to gain access to new resources.

We also think that competitive strategies (e.g., differentiation, focused differentiation) created a demand for new buildings. High labor costs and shortages of skilled personnel demanded new labor-saving approaches, and new healthcare technologies and methods demanded new kinds of space. At the same time, we think that healthcare organizations realized that SB 1953 was not going to go away. There might be some options for delaying compliance, but, in general, the requirement for stronger and safer acute care hospital buildings would remain in force. Finally, we think that the goals of SB 1953 were furthered when it became financially advantageous for healthcare

organizations to replace old, outmoded buildings with new ones. Though organizations might publicly point to SB 1953 as a "trigger" or "compelling force" behind their decision to rebuild, in fact it was usually other considerations that drove their decision (e.g., desire to upgrade their buildings in line with modern medical practice, in order to attract certain doctors and patients). In the end, the need to generate a profit or surplus is a day-to-day concern for hospital owners, whereas the need to remain operational after an earthquake is not a day-to-day concern. Since the day-to-day tends to be more salient, and since that which is more salient tends to be addressed, it should come as no surprise that compliance with SB 1953 might result more from the desire to generate revenue than from the desire to avoid structural and nonstructural seismic damage.

5.4 OUTCOMES

The consequences of healthcare organizations thinking strategically about their options with regard to individual buildings and facilities led to some unanticipated consequences. Some of these consequences included administrative glitches, requests for extensions, and changes in the number of acute care facilities. Each of these consequences is discussed in the pages that follow. Importantly, some very interesting means of compliance have resulted because hospitals placed SB 1953 compliance in the context of other interests and have devised unique strategic responses. These are just now beginning to unfold.

5.4.1 Administrative Glitches

SB 1953 provided that healthcare organizations that submitted plans for review by OSHPD pay the cost of the review. Thus, the agency has sufficient financial resources, even without State budget allocations. Unfortunately, as California's financial crisis deepened, an across-the-board hiring freeze was imposed by the Governor, keeping the agency from hiring additional staff to review the plans. In June 2003, the agency had 18 vacant positions, leading to delays in processing plans. Significant effort was made by the California Healthcare Association in helping to achieve a change in the State's hiring freeze policy by allowing OSHPD to recruit and hire staff to handle the work load caused by implementing SB 1953. OSHPD, also working to address the problem, contracted plan checking and reviews to external parties, but, even so, the freeze created delays.

5.4.2 Requests for Extensions

As of May 2005, 211 hospitals had applied for extensions to comply with SB 1953 deadlines (OSHPD a, 2005). Table 5 shows the number of requests and actions taken. Of these, 90 percent cited "diminished capacity." That is, they maintained that complying with SB 1953 would result in an interruption of healthcare services provided by general acute care hospitals within their service area. Diminished capacity provides for extensions in one-year increments for up to five years beyond January 1, 2008. None of the hospitals claiming diminished capacity was denied, but 19 applications were pending as of May 19, 2005.

	Diminished Capacity	2006	1801	Totals	% Distribution
Pending	19	6	2	27	13
Approved	171	4	2	177	84
Denied	0	1	6	7	3
Totals	190	11	10	211	100
% Distribution	90	5	5	100	

Table 5-3. Status of Applications to OSHPD for SB 1953 Extensions as of May 2005.

Source: OSHPD a, 2005.

Hospitals were also able to request extensions to compliance deadlines if they agreed that on or before January 1, 2013, they would relocate into a new building or retrofit building that meets designated seismic performance standards. Ten hospitals applied under this provision (SB 1801), but six have been denied and only two approved. Remaining requests are pending. Eleven hospitals applied for extensions under the SB 2006 rule, which applies to hospitals located in Seismic Zone 3, a zone identified as being less seismically active. Four of these have been approved.

About 19 percent (211/1,096) of the acute care hospital buildings classified as SPC-0 or SPC-1 in 2002 have applied for extension. So far, 84 percent of those (177) have received extensions. The number of applications continues to rise, however (e.g., the number of applications on July 23, 2004 was 184, compared to 211 on May 19, 2005). It is likely that the number will continue to rise, as 2008 gets closer.

5.4.3 Facilities Have Closed, But New Facilities Are Being Built

Closures attributed in part to SB 1953 costs. In more than one conversation with hospital executives, we were reminded that the ultimate consequences associated with complex decisions are sometimes contrary to the originators' intended purposes. In the case of SB 1953, for example, we were confronted with the paradox of a law intended to ensure adequate medical care *after* an earthquake – SB 1953 – that might contribute to less hospital care being available not only after an earthquake but *before* an earthquake, at least for those individuals having the least ability to afford adequate and routine medical care. More directly, in the case of hospital closures attributed to SB 1953 (e.g., because of inadequate financial resources to retrofit and/or rebuild), there will be less healthcare available to those in the affected communities. Importantly, since the hospital organizations most likely to have the least in terms of financial resources tend also to care for society's least financially able, hospital closures may disproportionately affect society's poor. In the end, the quest to ensure adequate access to healthcare after an earthquake may yield less access both before and after said earthquake. In saying this, our intent is not to argue that hospitals should not be seismically sound. Rather, our intent is to identify and describe what we think is a very real and unintended consequence of injecting a given policy into a complex environment.

Some California hospitals have closed their doors since the SB 1953 regulations were adopted. To what extent might those closures be attributed to the enactment of SB 1953? A 2001 report entitled California's Closed Hospitals, 1995-2000 (Nicholas C. Petris Center, 2001) identified 23 acute care hospital closures in the five-year period and attempted to assess the reasons for those closures. Financial factors dominated. We have already seen that the State's hospitals were financially stressed during the period, but "As a group, the closed hospitals reported some of the worst financial indicators." The report notes, "While the state's hospitals have amassed debt at nearly twice the national average and maintain thin operating margins, the closed hospitals show even lower margins and greater accumulation of debt. Further, each closed hospital "performed poorly in the three years prior to closure, with a dramatic decline in the last year before closing" (Nicholas C. Petris Center, 2001: 11-12). The report concludes that "retrofit requirements are likely to lead to additional closures in areas where the market is over saturated and margins and bed use are low (Nicholas C. Petris Center, 2001: 14). In 2000, the president of the California Healthcare Association predicted that closures related to seismic retrofit requirements would range from 50 to 150 (cited in Nicholas C. Petris Center, 2001: 14). For hospitals in difficult financial circumstances, SB 1953 might be the straw that breaks the camel's back.

Thus, it would appear that in some places at least, access to healthcare might be reduced at least partially because of the high costs of complying with structural and nonstructural requirements imposed by SB 1953. Tenet Healthcare Corporation, for example, announced early in 2004 that it planned to sell nearly one-third of its hospitals, 19 of them in California. Tenet's Chief Executive Officer said that the restructuring would create a company with the potential for stronger performance over the long term (Vogt, 2004).

Marcy Zwelling-Aamot, MD, Los Angeles County Medical Association president, said she was concerned that Tenet would be unable to find buyers for all of the hospitals, leading some of them to close and contributing to what she describes as a crisis in health care in Los Angeles. "You can't mistake the idea that these hospitals might close," said Dr. Zwelling-Aamot, a specialist in internal medicine and critical care. "Tenet is a well-versed, well-greased Fortune 500 company. If they cannot make money in the health care marketplace, who is going to buy the hospital?" (Vogt, 2004).

Tenet said that one reason the California facilities are being sold is SB 1953. The organization's Chief Executive Officer said the 19 hospitals for sale in California would have required a \$1.6 billion investment to meet SB 1953's provisions. The 17 California hospitals that Tenet planned to continue operating in California were estimated to cost less than \$300 million to bring up to standards. A Tenet spokesman "scoffed at the suggestion that the company was selling the hospitals as a means of generating cash to offset legal costs or to pay for a settlement in one of its legal battles. He said the divestiture of all 27 hospitals is expected to generate total net proceeds of about \$600 million, much of which will be in the form of tax benefits" (Vogt, 2004).

In August 2004, Northridge Hospital Medical Center announced it would close its Sherman Way campus in the Van Nuys area of the San Fernando Valley (Los Angeles). Importantly, this facility housed the sixth and largest emergency room scheduled to close in Los Angeles County in a 14 month period. *The New York Times* reported that the announcement followed "by a week the closing of the emergency room at Elastar Community Hospital in the East Los Angeles neighborhood . . . In the last two years, four other emergency rooms, mostly in low-income areas, have closed in the county, primarily because of the high cost of treating thousands of uninsured people . . ." (Madigan, 2004).

The *Times* reported that a hospital spokesperson "estimated that the hospital had spent \$13 million on so-called charity care in the fiscal year that ended on June 30. In addition, she said, the hospital faced a \$16 million bill for state-ordered earthquake retrofitting and could not afford it." The paper went on to report that "Since 1990, 70 hospital emergency rooms and trauma centers have closed in California, a state whose emergency and trauma system is overwhelmed and under-financed, health officials say" (Madigan, 2004).

A boom in hospital construction. While some hospitals are closing due, at least in part, to the costs imposed by SB 1953, others are engaged in building programs (Rundle, 2004). As hospital administrators examined the option of retrofitting old hospitals or building new, it became clear to many that upgrading outmoded buildings did not make business sense (Jones, 2004; Rundle, 2004). Hospitals that were able to survive the financial consequences of changes in the healthcare industry had to become even more competitive to survive. They concluded that new buildings were needed that were congruent with modern medical practice, that incorporated new technologies, and that reduced the need for scarce and expensive medical staff. Those with the financial wherewithal to do so moved in that direction.

'We don't want to just go out and build new versions of old hospitals,' said Tony Wagner, executive administrator for hospitals at the San Francisco Department of Public Health. 'We should rethink how we are providing care' (Russell, 2003).

5.5 A CONTINUING STORY

The SB 1953 story continues to unfold and, as it unfolds, it continues to provide important insights. Careful study of SB 1953 can inform us about the implications of how public regulatory policy is designed, about the importance of how programs intended to implement policy are designed, about the importance of context to implementation, about the unanticipated consequences of policy implementation, and about how those organizations that are impacted by the policies respond to them.

The SB 1953 story will continue to unfold up to 2030 and beyond. In fact, the California Senate recently voted to give hospitals an additional 12 years to make their buildings safe from earthquakes. According to the *Los Angeles Times*, "...all hospitals except those in the most precarious condition would no longer have to meet the 2008

standards if they agreed to finish all their safety renovations by 2020, a decade ahead of schedule. Supporters said it was a worthy trade-off and noted that no hospital had fallen down due to a quake since 1971" (Rau, 2005). The article continued with a quote from the bill's sponsor, Senator Jackie Speier, who stated that, "No one has died in a hospital in California due to seismic safety or stability, but we have had over 7,000 patients who have died each year due to infections they acquired in the hospital" (Rau, 2005). Despite the Senate's approval, the bill to alter the timeline for SB 1953 has its critics, including the California Nurses Association and the Service Employees International Union, both of which represent hospital workers. Thus, the debate about SB 1953 and the means for ensuring adequate seismic safety in California hospitals continues.

We expect to continue to develop this case study beyond this initial assessment. Our goal is to understand the phenomenon in its broader context, so we are engaged in additional, complementary work. That work focuses on organizational decision making around the hazard mitigation investment decision, with a special focus on hospitals dealing with SB 1953. At the same time, we will continue to document the SB 1953 story and attempt to understand and explain what has happened and why. In continuing with this case, we expect to generate preliminary assessments of SB 1953's effectiveness, as we consider the extent to which SB 1953 has accomplished its stated goals. In the end, will the State of California and its citizens enjoy increased seismic safety because of SB 1953? Besides evaluating whether this goal is or likely will be accomplished, we will also consider other direct and indirect consequences associated with SB 1953. For example, in a "post SB 1953 world," are there better or worse healthcare options, more or fewer hospital facilities, more or less efficient operations, and so on in the state of California. What are the impacts of a wide scale, time delimited, and construction-oriented public policy such as SB 1953 on commodity prices, labor costs, and local and regional economies? Finally, what lessons may be drawn from the SB 1953 experience for policy makers, administrative staff, organizational decision makers, and society at large? These and similar questions will be addressed in our Stage 3 and final reports.

CHAPTER 6. REFERENCES

- Alesch, D. J., & Petak, W.J. (1986). *The Politics and Economics of Earthquake Mitigation*, Boulder, CO: University of Colorado.
- Alesch, D. J., & Petak, W.J. (2001). Overcoming Obstacles to Implementing Earthquake Hazard Mitigation Policies: Stage 1 Report, Multidisciplinary Center for Earthquake Engineering Research, University of Buffalo, State University of New York. Technical Report MCEER-01-0004, December 17.
- Appeal Procedures of the Hospital Building Safety Board, (2003). Retrieved June 2, 2005 from: http://www.oshpd.cahwnet.gov/Boards/HBSB/board.pdf
- Applied Technology Center (ATC), (1987). *Evaluating the Seismic Resistance of Existing Buildings*, ATC-14, Redwood City, CA: Applied Technology Council.
- Applied Technology Center (ATC), (1990). *General Acute Care Hospital Earthquake Survivability Inventory for California*, ATC-23, Redwood City, CA: Applied Technology Council.
- Aurelius, E. (Ed.) (1994). "The January 17, 1994 Northridge, CA Earthquake: An EQE Summary Report." Retrieved May 27, 2005 from http://www.lafire.com/famous_fires/940117_NorthridgeEarthquake/quake/03_EQ E commercial.htm
- Bellet, D. (2004). "Chapter 10," Proceedings of the Ad Hoc Experts' Group Meeting on Earthquake Safety in Schools, OECD Programme on Educational Buildings and Geohazards International, OECD, Paris, 9 - 11, February. Retrieved June 2, 2005 from: <u>http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/44/19/33629183.pdf</u>
- California Assembly (2001). AB 832, State of California, February.
- California Assembly (1998). AB 80, Introduced by Assembly Member Baldwin, California Legislature, 1999-00 Regular Session, December 8.
- California Seismic Safety Commission (2001 a). Seismic Safety Commission Findings and Recommendations on Hospital Seismic Safety, November.
- California Seismic Safety Commission (2001 b). "Minutes of Special Teleconference Meeting on Hospital Seismic Safety Legislation: Status Report on Pending Hospital Seismic Safety Legislation," September 5.
- California Statutes (1969). California Senate Concurrent Resolution 128 (Resolution Chap. 378: 4080).
- California Statutes (1973). Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act of 1973 (Senate Bill 519), State of California.

- Castle, R. O., Alt, J., Savage, J., & Balazs, E. (1974). "Elevation Changes Preceding the San Fernando Earthquake of February 9, 1971, *Geology*, 2: 61-66.
- Castle, R. O., Church, J.P., Elliott, M. (1976). "A Seismic Up-lift in Southern California," *Science*, 192: 251-253.
- Catholic Health World, 2003. "CHW Facilities Seek More Time for Seismic Retrofit," November 5.
- Checkland, P. (1999). Systems Thinking, Systems Practice. NY: Wiley.
- Federal Emergency Management Agency (1992). NEHRP Handbook for Seismic Evaluation of Existing Buildings. Washington, D. C.
- Geschwind, C. (2001). *California Earthquakes: Science, Risk and the Politics of Hazard Mitigation*, Baltimore, MD: The John Hopkins University Press.
- Harrison, M. A., & Montalvo, C. (2002). "The Financial Health of California Hospitals: A Looming Crisis," *Health Affairs*, 21 (1): 15-23.
- Health and Safety Code Division 12.5 (1994). "Buildings Used By the Public, Chapter 1. Hospitals, Article 1. General Provisions, 15001. Legislative Intent," State of California, January 13. Cited in http://www.seismic.ca.gov/pub/HospSeismicSfty.pdf (Retrieved June 2, 2005).
- Holmes, W.T. (1996). "The Program for Seismic Rehabilitation of Existing Hospitals in California (Senate Bill 1953). Presented at the Pan Pacific Hazards '96 Conference in Vancouver, BC, July-August.
- Jones, W.J. (2004). "Renewal by Earthquake: Designing 21st Century Hospitals in Response to California's Seismic Safety Legislation," Oakland, CA: New Century HealthCare Institute.
- Lagorio, H. J., Olson, R.A., & Reitherman, R.B. (1995). "Charting the Course for the Future: The Alfred E. Alquist Hospital Facilities Seismic Safety Act of 1983," prepared for the Office of Statewide Health Planning and Development, Health and Welfare Agency, State of California by the Center for Environmental Design Research, Berkeley, CA: University of California.
- Madigan, N. (2004). "Los Angeles Emergency Care Crisis Deepens," *The New York Times*, August 21. Retrieved June 2, 2005 from: http://www.cepr.net/Economic_Reporting_Review/nytimesarticles/la_emergency _care.htm
- Meade, C., Kulick, J., & Hillestad, R. (2002). "Estimating the Compliance Costs for California SB 1953," Oakland, CA: California HealthCare Foundation.

- Nicholas C. Petris Center (2001). *California's Closed Hospitals, 1995-2000.* Nicholas C. Petris Center on Health Care Markets and Consumer Welfare, Berkeley, CA: University of California, Berkeley, School of Public Health, April.
- OSHPD (State of California, Office of Statewide Healthcare Planning), (1990). *A Recommended Program to Seismically Strengthen Pre-Hospital Act Hospital Facilities: A Response to Milestone 4, Initiative 1.2, "California at Risk,"* December. Sacramento, California Building Safety Board, Office of Statewide Health Planning and Development, Division of Facilities Development and Financing.
- OSHPD a (State of California, Office of Statewide Healthcare Planning), (2005). *Hospital request for extensions to seismic safety deadlines*. Retrieved May 28, 2005 from: http://www.oshpd.cahwnet.gov/SB 1953/seismicext.pdf
- OSHPD b (State of California, Office of Statewide Healthcare Planning), (2005). Seismic Retrofit Program - SB1953. Retrieved June 2, 2005 from: http://www.oshpd.ca.gov/fdd/sb1953/index.htm
- Poland, C. D. (1994). "Repair and Retrofit of Health Care Facilities", *Earthquake Spectra*, 10 (1): 113-123.
- Rau, J. (2005). "Senate OKs Delays on Hospital Upgrades Retrieved," Los Angeles Times Online. Retrieved June 1, 2005 from http://www.latimes.com/news/local/la-mehosp1jun01,1,2063746.story?ctrack=1&cset=true.
- Real, C. R., & Bennett, J.H. (1976). "Palmdale Bulge," California Geology, 29: 171-173.
- Rundle, R. L. (2004). "Career FYI: Top trends affecting U.S. hospitals," Wall Street Journal Online. Retrieved June 2, 2005 from http://www.careerjournal.com/salaryhiring/industries/health/20041209rundle.html.
- Russell, S. (2003). "Hospital Building Boom Ahead: Earthquake Safety Forcing Private, Public Medical Centers to Rebuild or Retrofit," *San Francisco Chronicle*, June 8. Retrieved June 2, 2005 from: http://www.sfgate.com/cgibin/article.cgi?file=/c/a/2003/06/08/MN3240.DTL
- SB 1953 (1994). Retrieved June 2, 2005 from: http://www.leginfo.ca.gov/pub/93-94/bill/sen/sb_1951-2000/sb_1953_bill_940922_chaptered
- Schaefer, K. A. (2004). Earthquake Resistant and Resilient Hospitals. Presented at Visions of leaders: Structural and Geotechnical Earthquake Engineering Research Needs for the Mitigation of Earthquake Risks for the Next Decade, MCEER Forum, September 24. Retrieved May 28, 2005 from: http://mceer.buffalo.edu/research/nees/grandopen/Forum/schaefer.pdf

- Schultz, C. H., Koenig, K.L., & Lewis, R.J. (2003). "Implications of Hospital Evacuation after the Northridge, California, Earthquake," *New England Journal of Medicine*, 348: 1349-1355.
- Seismic Safety Commission (1986). California at Risk: Reducing Earthquake Hazards 1987 to 1992, State of California.
- Seismic Safety Commission. (2004). Seismic Safety in California's Schools: Findings and Recommendations on Seismic Safety Policies and Requirements for Public, Private, and Charter Schools, State of California, December.
- Shattuck Hammond Partners, (2001). The Financial Health of California Hospitals, July.
- Spetz, J., Mitchell, S., & Seago, J. (2000). "The Growth of Multihospital Firms in California," *Health Affairs*, 19 (4): 24-30.
- State of California Senate, (1969). Concurrent Resolution 128, California Statutes, 1969, Resolution Chap. 378, p. 4080.
- State of California Health and Safety Code (1994). Division 12.5, Buildings Used By The Public, Chapter 1. Hospitals, Article 1. General provisions, 15001. Legislative Intent, January 13.
- Steinbrugge, K., E. Schader, Bigglestone, H., & Weers, C. (1971). San Fernando Earthquake, February 9, 1971. Pacific Fire Rating Bureau, San Francisco, CA, August 10.
- Sticker, M. (2004). "Earthquake Codes Shake California Hospitals to the Core, *Health Care Insider*, March 5, 2004.
- Strauss, A., & Corbin, J. (1998). Basics of Qualitative Research: Techniques and Procedures for Developing Grounded Theory (2e). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Tobin, T. (2004). Personal communication.
- Tokas, C. V., & Schaefer, K. (1999). "The Seismic Safety Program for Hospital Buildings in California, Part 2: The Seismic Retrofit Program for Existing California Hospitals," *Proceedings of the Workshop Design and Retrofitting of Hospitals*, Palazzo Panchiatichi, Florence, Italy, October 21-22.
- U.S. Census Bureau. (2004). "Arizona, Nevada and California Cities Show Fastest Growth, Census Bureau Says." Retrieved May 26, 2005 from: http://www.census.gov/Press-Release/www/releases/archives/population/001856.html.
- Vogt, K. (2004). "Tenet Announces Major Sell-off," *American Medical News*, February 16.

Multidisciplinary Center for Earthquake Engineering Research List of Technical Reports

The Multidisciplinary Center for Earthquake Engineering Research (MCEER) publishes technical reports on a variety of subjects related to earthquake engineering written by authors funded through MCEER. These reports are available from both MCEER Publications and the National Technical Information Service (NTIS). Requests for reports should be directed to MCEER Publications, Multidisciplinary Center for Earthquake Engineering Research, State University of New York at Buffalo, Red Jacket Quadrangle, Buffalo, New York 14261. Reports can also be requested through NTIS, 5285 Port Royal Road, Springfield, Virginia 22161. NTIS accession numbers are shown in parenthesis, if available.

- NCEER-87-0001 "First-Year Program in Research, Education and Technology Transfer," 3/5/87, (PB88-134275, A04, MF-A01). "Experimental Evaluation of Instantaneous Optimal Algorithms for Structural Control," by R.C. Lin, T.T. NCEER-87-0002 Soong and A.M. Reinhorn, 4/20/87, (PB88-134341, A04, MF-A01). NCEER-87-0003 "Experimentation Using the Earthquake Simulation Facilities at University at Buffalo," by A.M. Reinhorn and R.L. Ketter, to be published. "The System Characteristics and Performance of a Shaking Table." by J.S. Hwang, K.C. Chang and G.C. NCEER-87-0004 Lee, 6/1/87, (PB88-134259, A03, MF-A01). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above). "A Finite Element Formulation for Nonlinear Viscoplastic Material Using a Q Model," by O. Gyebi and G. NCEER-87-0005 Dasgupta, 11/2/87, (PB88-213764, A08, MF-A01). "Symbolic Manipulation Program (SMP) - Algebraic Codes for Two and Three Dimensional Finite Element NCEER-87-0006 Formulations," by X. Lee and G. Dasgupta, 11/9/87, (PB88-218522, A05, MF-A01). "Instantaneous Optimal Control Laws for Tall Buildings Under Seismic Excitations," by J.N. Yang, A. NCEER-87-0007 Akbarpour and P. Ghaemmaghami, 6/10/87, (PB88-134333, A06, MF-A01). This report is only available through NTIS (see address given above). NCEER-87-0008 "IDARC: Inelastic Damage Analysis of Reinforced Concrete Frame - Shear-Wall Structures," by Y.J. Park, A.M. Reinhorn and S.K. Kunnath, 7/20/87, (PB88-134325, A09, MF-A01). This report is only available through NTIS (see address given above). "Liquefaction Potential for New York State: A Preliminary Report on Sites in Manhattan and Buffalo," by NCEER-87-0009 M. Budhu, V. Vijayakumar, R.F. Giese and L. Baumgras, 8/31/87, (PB88-163704, A03, MF-A01). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above). "Vertical and Torsional Vibration of Foundations in Inhomogeneous Media," by A.S. Veletsos and K.W. NCEER-87-0010 Dotson, 6/1/87, (PB88-134291, A03, MF-A01). This report is only available through NTIS (see address given above). "Seismic Probabilistic Risk Assessment and Seismic Margins Studies for Nuclear Power Plants," by Howard NCEER-87-0011 H.M. Hwang, 6/15/87, (PB88-134267, A03, MF-A01). This report is only available through NTIS (see address given above). NCEER-87-0012 "Parametric Studies of Frequency Response of Secondary Systems Under Ground-Acceleration Excitations," by Y. Yong and Y.K. Lin, 6/10/87, (PB88-134309, A03, MF-A01). This report is only available through NTIS (see address given above). NCEER-87-0013 "Frequency Response of Secondary Systems Under Seismic Excitation," by J.A. HoLung, J. Cai and Y.K. Lin, 7/31/87, (PB88-134317, A05, MF-A01). This report is only available through NTIS (see address given
- NCEER-87-0014 "Modelling Earthquake Ground Motions in Seismically Active Regions Using Parametric Time Series Methods," by G.W. Ellis and A.S. Cakmak, 8/25/87, (PB88-134283, A08, MF-A01). This report is only available through NTIS (see address given above).

above).

- NCEER-87-0015 "Detection and Assessment of Seismic Structural Damage," by E. DiPasquale and A.S. Cakmak, 8/25/87, (PB88-163712, A05, MF-A01). This report is only available through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-87-0016 "Pipeline Experiment at Parkfield, California," by J. Isenberg and E. Richardson, 9/15/87, (PB88-163720, A03, MF-A01). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-87-0017 "Digital Simulation of Seismic Ground Motion," by M. Shinozuka, G. Deodatis and T. Harada, 8/31/87, (PB88-155197, A04, MF-A01). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-87-0018 "Practical Considerations for Structural Control: System Uncertainty, System Time Delay and Truncation of Small Control Forces," J.N. Yang and A. Akbarpour, 8/10/87, (PB88-163738, A08, MF-A01). This report is only available through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-87-0019 "Modal Analysis of Nonclassically Damped Structural Systems Using Canonical Transformation," by J.N. Yang, S. Sarkani and F.X. Long, 9/27/87, (PB88-187851, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-87-0020 "A Nonstationary Solution in Random Vibration Theory," by J.R. Red-Horse and P.D. Spanos, 11/3/87, (PB88-163746, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-87-0021 "Horizontal Impedances for Radially Inhomogeneous Viscoelastic Soil Layers," by A.S. Veletsos and K.W. Dotson, 10/15/87, (PB88-150859, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-87-0022 "Seismic Damage Assessment of Reinforced Concrete Members," by Y.S. Chung, C. Meyer and M. Shinozuka, 10/9/87, (PB88-150867, A05, MF-A01). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-87-0023 "Active Structural Control in Civil Engineering," by T.T. Soong, 11/11/87, (PB88-187778, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-87-0024 "Vertical and Torsional Impedances for Radially Inhomogeneous Viscoelastic Soil Layers," by K.W. Dotson and A.S. Veletsos, 12/87, (PB88-187786, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-87-0025 "Proceedings from the Symposium on Seismic Hazards, Ground Motions, Soil-Liquefaction and Engineering Practice in Eastern North America," October 20-22, 1987, edited by K.H. Jacob, 12/87, (PB88-188115, A23, MF-A01). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-87-0026 "Report on the Whittier-Narrows, California, Earthquake of October 1, 1987," by J. Pantelic and A. Reinhorn, 11/87, (PB88-187752, A03, MF-A01). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-87-0027 "Design of a Modular Program for Transient Nonlinear Analysis of Large 3-D Building Structures," by S. Srivastav and J.F. Abel, 12/30/87, (PB88-187950, A05, MF-A01). This report is only available through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-87-0028 "Second-Year Program in Research, Education and Technology Transfer," 3/8/88, (PB88-219480, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0001 "Workshop on Seismic Computer Analysis and Design of Buildings With Interactive Graphics," by W. McGuire, J.F. Abel and C.H. Conley, 1/18/88, (PB88-187760, A03, MF-A01). This report is only available through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-88-0002 "Optimal Control of Nonlinear Flexible Structures," by J.N. Yang, F.X. Long and D. Wong, 1/22/88, (PB88-213772, A06, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0003 "Substructuring Techniques in the Time Domain for Primary-Secondary Structural Systems," by G.D. Manolis and G. Juhn, 2/10/88, (PB88-213780, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0004 "Iterative Seismic Analysis of Primary-Secondary Systems," by A. Singhal, L.D. Lutes and P.D. Spanos, 2/23/88, (PB88-213798, A04, MF-A01).

- NCEER-88-0005 "Stochastic Finite Element Expansion for Random Media," by P.D. Spanos and R. Ghanem, 3/14/88, (PB88-213806, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0006 "Combining Structural Optimization and Structural Control," by F.Y. Cheng and C.P. Pantelides, 1/10/88, (PB88-213814, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0007 "Seismic Performance Assessment of Code-Designed Structures," by H.H-M. Hwang, J-W. Jaw and H-J. Shau, 3/20/88, (PB88-219423, A04, MF-A01). This report is only available through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-88-0008 "Reliability Analysis of Code-Designed Structures Under Natural Hazards," by H.H-M. Hwang, H. Ushiba and M. Shinozuka, 2/29/88, (PB88-229471, A07, MF-A01). This report is only available through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-88-0009 "Seismic Fragility Analysis of Shear Wall Structures," by J-W Jaw and H.H-M. Hwang, 4/30/88, (PB89-102867, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0010 "Base Isolation of a Multi-Story Building Under a Harmonic Ground Motion A Comparison of Performances of Various Systems," by F-G Fan, G. Ahmadi and I.G. Tadjbakhsh, 5/18/88, (PB89-122238, A06, MF-A01). This report is only available through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-88-0011 "Seismic Floor Response Spectra for a Combined System by Green's Functions," by F.M. Lavelle, L.A. Bergman and P.D. Spanos, 5/1/88, (PB89-102875, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0012 "A New Solution Technique for Randomly Excited Hysteretic Structures," by G.Q. Cai and Y.K. Lin, 5/16/88, (PB89-102883, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0013 "A Study of Radiation Damping and Soil-Structure Interaction Effects in the Centrifuge," by K. Weissman, supervised by J.H. Prevost, 5/24/88, (PB89-144703, A06, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0014 "Parameter Identification and Implementation of a Kinematic Plasticity Model for Frictional Soils," by J.H. Prevost and D.V. Griffiths, to be published.
- NCEER-88-0015 "Two- and Three- Dimensional Dynamic Finite Element Analyses of the Long Valley Dam," by D.V. Griffiths and J.H. Prevost, 6/17/88, (PB89-144711, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0016 "Damage Assessment of Reinforced Concrete Structures in Eastern United States," by A.M. Reinhorn, M.J. Seidel, S.K. Kunnath and Y.J. Park, 6/15/88, (PB89-122220, A04, MF-A01). This report is only available through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-88-0017 "Dynamic Compliance of Vertically Loaded Strip Foundations in Multilayered Viscoelastic Soils," by S. Ahmad and A.S.M. Israil, 6/17/88, (PB89-102891, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0018 "An Experimental Study of Seismic Structural Response With Added Viscoelastic Dampers," by R.C. Lin, Z. Liang, T.T. Soong and R.H. Zhang, 6/30/88, (PB89-122212, A05, MF-A01). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-88-0019 "Experimental Investigation of Primary Secondary System Interaction," by G.D. Manolis, G. Juhn and A.M. Reinhorn, 5/27/88, (PB89-122204, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0020 "A Response Spectrum Approach For Analysis of Nonclassically Damped Structures," by J.N. Yang, S. Sarkani and F.X. Long, 4/22/88, (PB89-102909, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0021 "Seismic Interaction of Structures and Soils: Stochastic Approach," by A.S. Veletsos and A.M. Prasad, 7/21/88, (PB89-122196, A04, MF-A01). This report is only available through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-88-0022 "Identification of the Serviceability Limit State and Detection of Seismic Structural Damage," by E. DiPasquale and A.S. Cakmak, 6/15/88, (PB89-122188, A05, MF-A01). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).

- NCEER-88-0023 "Multi-Hazard Risk Analysis: Case of a Simple Offshore Structure," by B.K. Bhartia and E.H. Vanmarcke, 7/21/88, (PB89-145213, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0024 "Automated Seismic Design of Reinforced Concrete Buildings," by Y.S. Chung, C. Meyer and M. Shinozuka, 7/5/88, (PB89-122170, A06, MF-A01). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-88-0025 "Experimental Study of Active Control of MDOF Structures Under Seismic Excitations," by L.L. Chung, R.C. Lin, T.T. Soong and A.M. Reinhorn, 7/10/88, (PB89-122600, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0026 "Earthquake Simulation Tests of a Low-Rise Metal Structure," by J.S. Hwang, K.C. Chang, G.C. Lee and R.L. Ketter, 8/1/88, (PB89-102917, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0027 "Systems Study of Urban Response and Reconstruction Due to Catastrophic Earthquakes," by F. Kozin and H.K. Zhou, 9/22/88, (PB90-162348, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0028 "Seismic Fragility Analysis of Plane Frame Structures," by H.H-M. Hwang and Y.K. Low, 7/31/88, (PB89-131445, A06, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0029 "Response Analysis of Stochastic Structures," by A. Kardara, C. Bucher and M. Shinozuka, 9/22/88, (PB89-174429, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0030 "Nonnormal Accelerations Due to Yielding in a Primary Structure," by D.C.K. Chen and L.D. Lutes, 9/19/88, (PB89-131437, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0031 "Design Approaches for Soil-Structure Interaction," by A.S. Veletsos, A.M. Prasad and Y. Tang, 12/30/88, (PB89-174437, A03, MF-A01). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-88-0032 "A Re-evaluation of Design Spectra for Seismic Damage Control," by C.J. Turkstra and A.G. Tallin, 11/7/88, (PB89-145221, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0033 "The Behavior and Design of Noncontact Lap Splices Subjected to Repeated Inelastic Tensile Loading," by V.E. Sagan, P. Gergely and R.N. White, 12/8/88, (PB89-163737, A08, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0034 "Seismic Response of Pile Foundations," by S.M. Mamoon, P.K. Banerjee and S. Ahmad, 11/1/88, (PB89-145239, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0035 "Modeling of R/C Building Structures With Flexible Floor Diaphragms (IDARC2)," by A.M. Reinhorn, S.K. Kunnath and N. Panahshahi, 9/7/88, (PB89-207153, A07, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0036 "Solution of the Dam-Reservoir Interaction Problem Using a Combination of FEM, BEM with Particular Integrals, Modal Analysis, and Substructuring," by C-S. Tsai, G.C. Lee and R.L. Ketter, 12/31/88, (PB89-207146, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0037 "Optimal Placement of Actuators for Structural Control," by F.Y. Cheng and C.P. Pantelides, 8/15/88, (PB89-162846, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0038 "Teflon Bearings in Aseismic Base Isolation: Experimental Studies and Mathematical Modeling," by A. Mokha, M.C. Constantinou and A.M. Reinhorn, 12/5/88, (PB89-218457, A10, MF-A01). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-88-0039 "Seismic Behavior of Flat Slab High-Rise Buildings in the New York City Area," by P. Weidlinger and M. Ettouney, 10/15/88, (PB90-145681, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0040 "Evaluation of the Earthquake Resistance of Existing Buildings in New York City," by P. Weidlinger and M. Ettouney, 10/15/88, to be published.
- NCEER-88-0041 "Small-Scale Modeling Techniques for Reinforced Concrete Structures Subjected to Seismic Loads," by W. Kim, A. El-Attar and R.N. White, 11/22/88, (PB89-189625, A05, MF-A01).

- NCEER-88-0042 "Modeling Strong Ground Motion from Multiple Event Earthquakes," by G.W. Ellis and A.S. Cakmak, 10/15/88, (PB89-174445, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0043 "Nonstationary Models of Seismic Ground Acceleration," by M. Grigoriu, S.E. Ruiz and E. Rosenblueth, 7/15/88, (PB89-189617, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0044 "SARCF User's Guide: Seismic Analysis of Reinforced Concrete Frames," by Y.S. Chung, C. Meyer and M. Shinozuka, 11/9/88, (PB89-174452, A08, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0045 "First Expert Panel Meeting on Disaster Research and Planning," edited by J. Pantelic and J. Stoyle, 9/15/88, (PB89-174460, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0046 "Preliminary Studies of the Effect of Degrading Infill Walls on the Nonlinear Seismic Response of Steel Frames," by C.Z. Chrysostomou, P. Gergely and J.F. Abel, 12/19/88, (PB89-208383, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-88-0047 "Reinforced Concrete Frame Component Testing Facility Design, Construction, Instrumentation and Operation," by S.P. Pessiki, C. Conley, T. Bond, P. Gergely and R.N. White, 12/16/88, (PB89-174478, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0001 "Effects of Protective Cushion and Soil Compliancy on the Response of Equipment Within a Seismically Excited Building," by J.A. HoLung, 2/16/89, (PB89-207179, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0002 "Statistical Evaluation of Response Modification Factors for Reinforced Concrete Structures," by H.H-M. Hwang and J-W. Jaw, 2/17/89, (PB89-207187, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0003 "Hysteretic Columns Under Random Excitation," by G-Q. Cai and Y.K. Lin, 1/9/89, (PB89-196513, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0004 "Experimental Study of `Elephant Foot Bulge' Instability of Thin-Walled Metal Tanks," by Z-H. Jia and R.L. Ketter, 2/22/89, (PB89-207195, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0005 "Experiment on Performance of Buried Pipelines Across San Andreas Fault," by J. Isenberg, E. Richardson and T.D. O'Rourke, 3/10/89, (PB89-218440, A04, MF-A01). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-89-0006 "A Knowledge-Based Approach to Structural Design of Earthquake-Resistant Buildings," by M. Subramani, P. Gergely, C.H. Conley, J.F. Abel and A.H. Zaghw, 1/15/89, (PB89-218465, A06, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0007 "Liquefaction Hazards and Their Effects on Buried Pipelines," by T.D. O'Rourke and P.A. Lane, 2/1/89, (PB89-218481, A09, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0008 "Fundamentals of System Identification in Structural Dynamics," by H. Imai, C-B. Yun, O. Maruyama and M. Shinozuka, 1/26/89, (PB89-207211, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0009 "Effects of the 1985 Michoacan Earthquake on Water Systems and Other Buried Lifelines in Mexico," by A.G. Ayala and M.J. O'Rourke, 3/8/89, (PB89-207229, A06, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-R010 "NCEER Bibliography of Earthquake Education Materials," by K.E.K. Ross, Second Revision, 9/1/89, (PB90-125352, A05, MF-A01). This report is replaced by NCEER-92-0018.
- NCEER-89-0011 "Inelastic Three-Dimensional Response Analysis of Reinforced Concrete Building Structures (IDARC-3D), Part I - Modeling," by S.K. Kunnath and A.M. Reinhorn, 4/17/89, (PB90-114612, A07, MF-A01). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-89-0012 "Recommended Modifications to ATC-14," by C.D. Poland and J.O. Malley, 4/12/89, (PB90-108648, A15, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0013 "Repair and Strengthening of Beam-to-Column Connections Subjected to Earthquake Loading," by M. Corazao and A.J. Durrani, 2/28/89, (PB90-109885, A06, MF-A01).

- NCEER-89-0014 "Program EXKAL2 for Identification of Structural Dynamic Systems," by O. Maruyama, C-B. Yun, M. Hoshiya and M. Shinozuka, 5/19/89, (PB90-109877, A09, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0015 "Response of Frames With Bolted Semi-Rigid Connections, Part I Experimental Study and Analytical Predictions," by P.J. DiCorso, A.M. Reinhorn, J.R. Dickerson, J.B. Radziminski and W.L. Harper, 6/1/89, to be published.
- NCEER-89-0016 "ARMA Monte Carlo Simulation in Probabilistic Structural Analysis," by P.D. Spanos and M.P. Mignolet, 7/10/89, (PB90-109893, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-P017 "Preliminary Proceedings from the Conference on Disaster Preparedness The Place of Earthquake Education in Our Schools," Edited by K.E.K. Ross, 6/23/89, (PB90-108606, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0017 "Proceedings from the Conference on Disaster Preparedness The Place of Earthquake Education in Our Schools," Edited by K.E.K. Ross, 12/31/89, (PB90-207895, A012, MF-A02). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-89-0018 "Multidimensional Models of Hysteretic Material Behavior for Vibration Analysis of Shape Memory Energy Absorbing Devices, by E.J. Graesser and F.A. Cozzarelli, 6/7/89, (PB90-164146, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0019 "Nonlinear Dynamic Analysis of Three-Dimensional Base Isolated Structures (3D-BASIS)," by S. Nagarajaiah, A.M. Reinhorn and M.C. Constantinou, 8/3/89, (PB90-161936, A06, MF-A01). This report has been replaced by NCEER-93-0011.
- NCEER-89-0020 "Structural Control Considering Time-Rate of Control Forces and Control Rate Constraints," by F.Y. Cheng and C.P. Pantelides, 8/3/89, (PB90-120445, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0021 "Subsurface Conditions of Memphis and Shelby County," by K.W. Ng, T-S. Chang and H-H.M. Hwang, 7/26/89, (PB90-120437, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0022 "Seismic Wave Propagation Effects on Straight Jointed Buried Pipelines," by K. Elhmadi and M.J. O'Rourke, 8/24/89, (PB90-162322, A10, MF-A02).
- NCEER-89-0023 "Workshop on Serviceability Analysis of Water Delivery Systems," edited by M. Grigoriu, 3/6/89, (PB90-127424, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0024 "Shaking Table Study of a 1/5 Scale Steel Frame Composed of Tapered Members," by K.C. Chang, J.S. Hwang and G.C. Lee, 9/18/89, (PB90-160169, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0025 "DYNA1D: A Computer Program for Nonlinear Seismic Site Response Analysis Technical Documentation," by Jean H. Prevost, 9/14/89, (PB90-161944, A07, MF-A01). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-89-0026 "1:4 Scale Model Studies of Active Tendon Systems and Active Mass Dampers for Aseismic Protection," by A.M. Reinhorn, T.T. Soong, R.C. Lin, Y.P. Yang, Y. Fukao, H. Abe and M. Nakai, 9/15/89, (PB90-173246, A10, MF-A02). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-89-0027 "Scattering of Waves by Inclusions in a Nonhomogeneous Elastic Half Space Solved by Boundary Element Methods," by P.K. Hadley, A. Askar and A.S. Cakmak, 6/15/89, (PB90-145699, A07, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0028 "Statistical Evaluation of Deflection Amplification Factors for Reinforced Concrete Structures," by H.H.M. Hwang, J-W. Jaw and A.L. Ch'ng, 8/31/89, (PB90-164633, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0029 "Bedrock Accelerations in Memphis Area Due to Large New Madrid Earthquakes," by H.H.M. Hwang, C.H.S. Chen and G. Yu, 11/7/89, (PB90-162330, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0030 "Seismic Behavior and Response Sensitivity of Secondary Structural Systems," by Y.Q. Chen and T.T. Soong, 10/23/89, (PB90-164658, A08, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0031 "Random Vibration and Reliability Analysis of Primary-Secondary Structural Systems," by Y. Ibrahim, M. Grigoriu and T.T. Soong, 11/10/89, (PB90-161951, A04, MF-A01).

- NCEER-89-0032 "Proceedings from the Second U.S. Japan Workshop on Liquefaction, Large Ground Deformation and Their Effects on Lifelines, September 26-29, 1989," Edited by T.D. O'Rourke and M. Hamada, 12/1/89, (PB90-209388, A22, MF-A03).
- NCEER-89-0033 "Deterministic Model for Seismic Damage Evaluation of Reinforced Concrete Structures," by J.M. Bracci, A.M. Reinhorn, J.B. Mander and S.K. Kunnath, 9/27/89, (PB91-108803, A06, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0034 "On the Relation Between Local and Global Damage Indices," by E. DiPasquale and A.S. Cakmak, 8/15/89, (PB90-173865, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0035 "Cyclic Undrained Behavior of Nonplastic and Low Plasticity Silts," by A.J. Walker and H.E. Stewart, 7/26/89, (PB90-183518, A10, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0036 "Liquefaction Potential of Surficial Deposits in the City of Buffalo, New York," by M. Budhu, R. Giese and L. Baumgrass, 1/17/89, (PB90-208455, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0037 "A Deterministic Assessment of Effects of Ground Motion Incoherence," by A.S. Veletsos and Y. Tang, 7/15/89, (PB90-164294, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0038 "Workshop on Ground Motion Parameters for Seismic Hazard Mapping," July 17-18, 1989, edited by R.V. Whitman, 12/1/89, (PB90-173923, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0039 "Seismic Effects on Elevated Transit Lines of the New York City Transit Authority," by C.J. Costantino, C.A. Miller and E. Heymsfield, 12/26/89, (PB90-207887, A06, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0040 "Centrifugal Modeling of Dynamic Soil-Structure Interaction," by K. Weissman, Supervised by J.H. Prevost, 5/10/89, (PB90-207879, A07, MF-A01).
- NCEER-89-0041 "Linearized Identification of Buildings With Cores for Seismic Vulnerability Assessment," by I-K. Ho and A.E. Aktan, 11/1/89, (PB90-251943, A07, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0001 "Geotechnical and Lifeline Aspects of the October 17, 1989 Loma Prieta Earthquake in San Francisco," by T.D. O'Rourke, H.E. Stewart, F.T. Blackburn and T.S. Dickerman, 1/90, (PB90-208596, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0002 "Nonnormal Secondary Response Due to Yielding in a Primary Structure," by D.C.K. Chen and L.D. Lutes, 2/28/90, (PB90-251976, A07, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0003 "Earthquake Education Materials for Grades K-12," by K.E.K. Ross, 4/16/90, (PB91-251984, A05, MF-A05). This report has been replaced by NCEER-92-0018.
- NCEER-90-0004 "Catalog of Strong Motion Stations in Eastern North America," by R.W. Busby, 4/3/90, (PB90-251984, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0005 "NCEER Strong-Motion Data Base: A User Manual for the GeoBase Release (Version 1.0 for the Sun3)," by P. Friberg and K. Jacob, 3/31/90 (PB90-258062, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0006 "Seismic Hazard Along a Crude Oil Pipeline in the Event of an 1811-1812 Type New Madrid Earthquake," by H.H.M. Hwang and C-H.S. Chen, 4/16/90, (PB90-258054, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0007 "Site-Specific Response Spectra for Memphis Sheahan Pumping Station," by H.H.M. Hwang and C.S. Lee, 5/15/90, (PB91-108811, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0008 "Pilot Study on Seismic Vulnerability of Crude Oil Transmission Systems," by T. Ariman, R. Dobry, M. Grigoriu, F. Kozin, M. O'Rourke, T. O'Rourke and M. Shinozuka, 5/25/90, (PB91-108837, A06, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0009 "A Program to Generate Site Dependent Time Histories: EQGEN," by G.W. Ellis, M. Srinivasan and A.S. Cakmak, 1/30/90, (PB91-108829, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0010 "Active Isolation for Seismic Protection of Operating Rooms," by M.E. Talbott, Supervised by M. Shinozuka, 6/8/9, (PB91-110205, A05, MF-A01).

- NCEER-90-0011 "Program LINEARID for Identification of Linear Structural Dynamic Systems," by C-B. Yun and M. Shinozuka, 6/25/90, (PB91-110312, A08, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0012 "Two-Dimensional Two-Phase Elasto-Plastic Seismic Response of Earth Dams," by A.N. Yiagos, Supervised by J.H. Prevost, 6/20/90, (PB91-110197, A13, MF-A02).
- NCEER-90-0013 "Secondary Systems in Base-Isolated Structures: Experimental Investigation, Stochastic Response and Stochastic Sensitivity," by G.D. Manolis, G. Juhn, M.C. Constantinou and A.M. Reinhorn, 7/1/90, (PB91-110320, A08, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0014 "Seismic Behavior of Lightly-Reinforced Concrete Column and Beam-Column Joint Details," by S.P. Pessiki, C.H. Conley, P. Gergely and R.N. White, 8/22/90, (PB91-108795, A11, MF-A02).
- NCEER-90-0015 "Two Hybrid Control Systems for Building Structures Under Strong Earthquakes," by J.N. Yang and A. Danielians, 6/29/90, (PB91-125393, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0016 "Instantaneous Optimal Control with Acceleration and Velocity Feedback," by J.N. Yang and Z. Li, 6/29/90, (PB91-125401, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0017 "Reconnaissance Report on the Northern Iran Earthquake of June 21, 1990," by M. Mehrain, 10/4/90, (PB91-125377, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0018 "Evaluation of Liquefaction Potential in Memphis and Shelby County," by T.S. Chang, P.S. Tang, C.S. Lee and H. Hwang, 8/10/90, (PB91-125427, A09, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0019 "Experimental and Analytical Study of a Combined Sliding Disc Bearing and Helical Steel Spring Isolation System," by M.C. Constantinou, A.S. Mokha and A.M. Reinhorn, 10/4/90, (PB91-125385, A06, MF-A01). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-90-0020 "Experimental Study and Analytical Prediction of Earthquake Response of a Sliding Isolation System with a Spherical Surface," by A.S. Mokha, M.C. Constantinou and A.M. Reinhorn, 10/11/90, (PB91-125419, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0021 "Dynamic Interaction Factors for Floating Pile Groups," by G. Gazetas, K. Fan, A. Kaynia and E. Kausel, 9/10/90, (PB91-170381, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0022 "Evaluation of Seismic Damage Indices for Reinforced Concrete Structures," by S. Rodriguez-Gomez and A.S. Cakmak, 9/30/90, PB91-171322, A06, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0023 "Study of Site Response at a Selected Memphis Site," by H. Desai, S. Ahmad, E.S. Gazetas and M.R. Oh, 10/11/90, (PB91-196857, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0024 "A User's Guide to Strongmo: Version 1.0 of NCEER's Strong-Motion Data Access Tool for PCs and Terminals," by P.A. Friberg and C.A.T. Susch, 11/15/90, (PB91-171272, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0025 "A Three-Dimensional Analytical Study of Spatial Variability of Seismic Ground Motions," by L-L. Hong and A.H.-S. Ang, 10/30/90, (PB91-170399, A09, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0026 "MUMOID User's Guide A Program for the Identification of Modal Parameters," by S. Rodriguez-Gomez and E. DiPasquale, 9/30/90, (PB91-171298, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0027 "SARCF-II User's Guide Seismic Analysis of Reinforced Concrete Frames," by S. Rodriguez-Gomez, Y.S. Chung and C. Meyer, 9/30/90, (PB91-171280, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0028 "Viscous Dampers: Testing, Modeling and Application in Vibration and Seismic Isolation," by N. Makris and M.C. Constantinou, 12/20/90 (PB91-190561, A06, MF-A01).
- NCEER-90-0029 "Soil Effects on Earthquake Ground Motions in the Memphis Area," by H. Hwang, C.S. Lee, K.W. Ng and T.S. Chang, 8/2/90, (PB91-190751, A05, MF-A01).

- NCEER-91-0001 "Proceedings from the Third Japan-U.S. Workshop on Earthquake Resistant Design of Lifeline Facilities and Countermeasures for Soil Liquefaction, December 17-19, 1990," edited by T.D. O'Rourke and M. Hamada, 2/1/91, (PB91-179259, A99, MF-A04).
- NCEER-91-0002 "Physical Space Solutions of Non-Proportionally Damped Systems," by M. Tong, Z. Liang and G.C. Lee, 1/15/91, (PB91-179242, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-91-0003 "Seismic Response of Single Piles and Pile Groups," by K. Fan and G. Gazetas, 1/10/91, (PB92-174994, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-91-0004 "Damping of Structures: Part 1 Theory of Complex Damping," by Z. Liang and G. Lee, 10/10/91, (PB92-197235, A12, MF-A03).
- NCEER-91-0005 "3D-BASIS Nonlinear Dynamic Analysis of Three Dimensional Base Isolated Structures: Part II," by S. Nagarajaiah, A.M. Reinhorn and M.C. Constantinou, 2/28/91, (PB91-190553, A07, MF-A01). This report has been replaced by NCEER-93-0011.
- NCEER-91-0006 "A Multidimensional Hysteretic Model for Plasticity Deforming Metals in Energy Absorbing Devices," by E.J. Graesser and F.A. Cozzarelli, 4/9/91, (PB92-108364, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-91-0007 "A Framework for Customizable Knowledge-Based Expert Systems with an Application to a KBES for Evaluating the Seismic Resistance of Existing Buildings," by E.G. Ibarra-Anaya and S.J. Fenves, 4/9/91, (PB91-210930, A08, MF-A01).
- NCEER-91-0008 "Nonlinear Analysis of Steel Frames with Semi-Rigid Connections Using the Capacity Spectrum Method," by G.G. Deierlein, S-H. Hsieh, Y-J. Shen and J.F. Abel, 7/2/91, (PB92-113828, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-91-0009 "Earthquake Education Materials for Grades K-12," by K.E.K. Ross, 4/30/91, (PB91-212142, A06, MF-A01). This report has been replaced by NCEER-92-0018.
- NCEER-91-0010 "Phase Wave Velocities and Displacement Phase Differences in a Harmonically Oscillating Pile," by N. Makris and G. Gazetas, 7/8/91, (PB92-108356, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-91-0011 "Dynamic Characteristics of a Full-Size Five-Story Steel Structure and a 2/5 Scale Model," by K.C. Chang, G.C. Yao, G.C. Lee, D.S. Hao and Y.C. Yeh," 7/2/91, (PB93-116648, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-91-0012 "Seismic Response of a 2/5 Scale Steel Structure with Added Viscoelastic Dampers," by K.C. Chang, T.T. Soong, S-T. Oh and M.L. Lai, 5/17/91, (PB92-110816, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-91-0013 "Earthquake Response of Retaining Walls; Full-Scale Testing and Computational Modeling," by S. Alampalli and A-W.M. Elgamal, 6/20/91, to be published.
- NCEER-91-0014 "3D-BASIS-M: Nonlinear Dynamic Analysis of Multiple Building Base Isolated Structures," by P.C. Tsopelas, S. Nagarajaiah, M.C. Constantinou and A.M. Reinhorn, 5/28/91, (PB92-113885, A09, MF-A02).
- NCEER-91-0015 "Evaluation of SEAOC Design Requirements for Sliding Isolated Structures," by D. Theodossiou and M.C. Constantinou, 6/10/91, (PB92-114602, A11, MF-A03).
- NCEER-91-0016 "Closed-Loop Modal Testing of a 27-Story Reinforced Concrete Flat Plate-Core Building," by H.R. Somaprasad, T. Toksoy, H. Yoshiyuki and A.E. Aktan, 7/15/91, (PB92-129980, A07, MF-A02).
- NCEER-91-0017 "Shake Table Test of a 1/6 Scale Two-Story Lightly Reinforced Concrete Building," by A.G. El-Attar, R.N. White and P. Gergely, 2/28/91, (PB92-222447, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-91-0018 "Shake Table Test of a 1/8 Scale Three-Story Lightly Reinforced Concrete Building," by A.G. El-Attar, R.N. White and P. Gergely, 2/28/91, (PB93-116630, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-91-0019 "Transfer Functions for Rigid Rectangular Foundations," by A.S. Veletsos, A.M. Prasad and W.H. Wu, 7/31/91, to be published.

- NCEER-91-0020 "Hybrid Control of Seismic-Excited Nonlinear and Inelastic Structural Systems," by J.N. Yang, Z. Li and A. Danielians, 8/1/91, (PB92-143171, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-91-0021 "The NCEER-91 Earthquake Catalog: Improved Intensity-Based Magnitudes and Recurrence Relations for U.S. Earthquakes East of New Madrid," by L. Seeber and J.G. Armbruster, 8/28/91, (PB92-176742, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-91-0022 "Proceedings from the Implementation of Earthquake Planning and Education in Schools: The Need for Change The Roles of the Changemakers," by K.E.K. Ross and F. Winslow, 7/23/91, (PB92-129998, A12, MF-A03).
- NCEER-91-0023 "A Study of Reliability-Based Criteria for Seismic Design of Reinforced Concrete Frame Buildings," by H.H.M. Hwang and H-M. Hsu, 8/10/91, (PB92-140235, A09, MF-A02).
- NCEER-91-0024 "Experimental Verification of a Number of Structural System Identification Algorithms," by R.G. Ghanem, H. Gavin and M. Shinozuka, 9/18/91, (PB92-176577, A18, MF-A04).
- NCEER-91-0025 "Probabilistic Evaluation of Liquefaction Potential," by H.H.M. Hwang and C.S. Lee," 11/25/91, (PB92-143429, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-91-0026 "Instantaneous Optimal Control for Linear, Nonlinear and Hysteretic Structures Stable Controllers," by J.N. Yang and Z. Li, 11/15/91, (PB92-163807, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-91-0027 "Experimental and Theoretical Study of a Sliding Isolation System for Bridges," by M.C. Constantinou, A. Kartoum, A.M. Reinhorn and P. Bradford, 11/15/91, (PB92-176973, A10, MF-A03).
- NCEER-92-0001 "Case Studies of Liquefaction and Lifeline Performance During Past Earthquakes, Volume 1: Japanese Case Studies," Edited by M. Hamada and T. O'Rourke, 2/17/92, (PB92-197243, A18, MF-A04).
- NCEER-92-0002 "Case Studies of Liquefaction and Lifeline Performance During Past Earthquakes, Volume 2: United States Case Studies," Edited by T. O'Rourke and M. Hamada, 2/17/92, (PB92-197250, A20, MF-A04).
- NCEER-92-0003 "Issues in Earthquake Education," Edited by K. Ross, 2/3/92, (PB92-222389, A07, MF-A02).
- NCEER-92-0004 "Proceedings from the First U.S. Japan Workshop on Earthquake Protective Systems for Bridges," Edited by I.G. Buckle, 2/4/92, (PB94-142239, A99, MF-A06).
- NCEER-92-0005 "Seismic Ground Motion from a Haskell-Type Source in a Multiple-Layered Half-Space," A.P. Theoharis, G. Deodatis and M. Shinozuka, 1/2/92, to be published.
- NCEER-92-0006 "Proceedings from the Site Effects Workshop," Edited by R. Whitman, 2/29/92, (PB92-197201, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-92-0007 "Engineering Evaluation of Permanent Ground Deformations Due to Seismically-Induced Liquefaction," by M.H. Baziar, R. Dobry and A-W.M. Elgamal, 3/24/92, (PB92-222421, A13, MF-A03).
- NCEER-92-0008 "A Procedure for the Seismic Evaluation of Buildings in the Central and Eastern United States," by C.D. Poland and J.O. Malley, 4/2/92, (PB92-222439, A20, MF-A04).
- NCEER-92-0009 "Experimental and Analytical Study of a Hybrid Isolation System Using Friction Controllable Sliding Bearings," by M.Q. Feng, S. Fujii and M. Shinozuka, 5/15/92, (PB93-150282, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-92-0010 "Seismic Resistance of Slab-Column Connections in Existing Non-Ductile Flat-Plate Buildings," by A.J. Durrani and Y. Du, 5/18/92, (PB93-116812, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-92-0011 "The Hysteretic and Dynamic Behavior of Brick Masonry Walls Upgraded by Ferrocement Coatings Under Cyclic Loading and Strong Simulated Ground Motion," by H. Lee and S.P. Prawel, 5/11/92, to be published.
- NCEER-92-0012 "Study of Wire Rope Systems for Seismic Protection of Equipment in Buildings," by G.F. Demetriades, M.C. Constantinou and A.M. Reinhorn, 5/20/92, (PB93-116655, A08, MF-A02).

- NCEER-92-0013 "Shape Memory Structural Dampers: Material Properties, Design and Seismic Testing," by P.R. Witting and F.A. Cozzarelli, 5/26/92, (PB93-116663, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-92-0014 "Longitudinal Permanent Ground Deformation Effects on Buried Continuous Pipelines," by M.J. O'Rourke, and C. Nordberg, 6/15/92, (PB93-116671, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-92-0015 "A Simulation Method for Stationary Gaussian Random Functions Based on the Sampling Theorem," by M. Grigoriu and S. Balopoulou, 6/11/92, (PB93-127496, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-92-0016 "Gravity-Load-Designed Reinforced Concrete Buildings: Seismic Evaluation of Existing Construction and Detailing Strategies for Improved Seismic Resistance," by G.W. Hoffmann, S.K. Kunnath, A.M. Reinhorn and J.B. Mander, 7/15/92, (PB94-142007, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-92-0017 "Observations on Water System and Pipeline Performance in the Limón Area of Costa Rica Due to the April 22, 1991 Earthquake," by M. O'Rourke and D. Ballantyne, 6/30/92, (PB93-126811, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-92-0018 "Fourth Edition of Earthquake Education Materials for Grades K-12," Edited by K.E.K. Ross, 8/10/92, (PB93-114023, A07, MF-A02).
- NCEER-92-0019 "Proceedings from the Fourth Japan-U.S. Workshop on Earthquake Resistant Design of Lifeline Facilities and Countermeasures for Soil Liquefaction," Edited by M. Hamada and T.D. O'Rourke, 8/12/92, (PB93-163939, A99, MF-E11).
- NCEER-92-0020 "Active Bracing System: A Full Scale Implementation of Active Control," by A.M. Reinhorn, T.T. Soong, R.C. Lin, M.A. Riley, Y.P. Wang, S. Aizawa and M. Higashino, 8/14/92, (PB93-127512, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-92-0021 "Empirical Analysis of Horizontal Ground Displacement Generated by Liquefaction-Induced Lateral Spreads," by S.F. Bartlett and T.L. Youd, 8/17/92, (PB93-188241, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-92-0022 "IDARC Version 3.0: Inelastic Damage Analysis of Reinforced Concrete Structures," by S.K. Kunnath, A.M. Reinhorn and R.F. Lobo, 8/31/92, (PB93-227502, A07, MF-A02).
- NCEER-92-0023 "A Semi-Empirical Analysis of Strong-Motion Peaks in Terms of Seismic Source, Propagation Path and Local Site Conditions, by M. Kamiyama, M.J. O'Rourke and R. Flores-Berrones, 9/9/92, (PB93-150266, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-92-0024 "Seismic Behavior of Reinforced Concrete Frame Structures with Nonductile Details, Part I: Summary of Experimental Findings of Full Scale Beam-Column Joint Tests," by A. Beres, R.N. White and P. Gergely, 9/30/92, (PB93-227783, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-92-0025 "Experimental Results of Repaired and Retrofitted Beam-Column Joint Tests in Lightly Reinforced Concrete Frame Buildings," by A. Beres, S. El-Borgi, R.N. White and P. Gergely, 10/29/92, (PB93-227791, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-92-0026 "A Generalization of Optimal Control Theory: Linear and Nonlinear Structures," by J.N. Yang, Z. Li and S. Vongchavalitkul, 11/2/92, (PB93-188621, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-92-0027 "Seismic Resistance of Reinforced Concrete Frame Structures Designed Only for Gravity Loads: Part I -Design and Properties of a One-Third Scale Model Structure," by J.M. Bracci, A.M. Reinhorn and J.B. Mander, 12/1/92, (PB94-104502, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-92-0028 "Seismic Resistance of Reinforced Concrete Frame Structures Designed Only for Gravity Loads: Part II -Experimental Performance of Subassemblages," by L.E. Aycardi, J.B. Mander and A.M. Reinhorn, 12/1/92, (PB94-104510, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-92-0029 "Seismic Resistance of Reinforced Concrete Frame Structures Designed Only for Gravity Loads: Part III -Experimental Performance and Analytical Study of a Structural Model," by J.M. Bracci, A.M. Reinhorn and J.B. Mander, 12/1/92, (PB93-227528, A09, MF-A01).

- NCEER-92-0030 "Evaluation of Seismic Retrofit of Reinforced Concrete Frame Structures: Part I Experimental Performance of Retrofitted Subassemblages," by D. Choudhuri, J.B. Mander and A.M. Reinhorn, 12/8/92, (PB93-198307, A07, MF-A02).
- NCEER-92-0031 "Evaluation of Seismic Retrofit of Reinforced Concrete Frame Structures: Part II Experimental Performance and Analytical Study of a Retrofitted Structural Model," by J.M. Bracci, A.M. Reinhorn and J.B. Mander, 12/8/92, (PB93-198315, A09, MF-A03).
- NCEER-92-0032 "Experimental and Analytical Investigation of Seismic Response of Structures with Supplemental Fluid Viscous Dampers," by M.C. Constantinou and M.D. Symans, 12/21/92, (PB93-191435, A10, MF-A03). This report is available only through NTIS (see address given above).
- NCEER-92-0033 "Reconnaissance Report on the Cairo, Egypt Earthquake of October 12, 1992," by M. Khater, 12/23/92, (PB93-188621, A03, MF-A01).
- NCEER-92-0034 "Low-Level Dynamic Characteristics of Four Tall Flat-Plate Buildings in New York City," by H. Gavin, S. Yuan, J. Grossman, E. Pekelis and K. Jacob, 12/28/92, (PB93-188217, A07, MF-A02).
- NCEER-93-0001 "An Experimental Study on the Seismic Performance of Brick-Infilled Steel Frames With and Without Retrofit," by J.B. Mander, B. Nair, K. Wojtkowski and J. Ma, 1/29/93, (PB93-227510, A07, MF-A02).
- NCEER-93-0002 "Social Accounting for Disaster Preparedness and Recovery Planning," by S. Cole, E. Pantoja and V. Razak, 2/22/93, (PB94-142114, A12, MF-A03).
- NCEER-93-0003 "Assessment of 1991 NEHRP Provisions for Nonstructural Components and Recommended Revisions," by T.T. Soong, G. Chen, Z. Wu, R-H. Zhang and M. Grigoriu, 3/1/93, (PB93-188639, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-93-0004 "Evaluation of Static and Response Spectrum Analysis Procedures of SEAOC/UBC for Seismic Isolated Structures," by C.W. Winters and M.C. Constantinou, 3/23/93, (PB93-198299, A10, MF-A03).
- NCEER-93-0005 "Earthquakes in the Northeast Are We Ignoring the Hazard? A Workshop on Earthquake Science and Safety for Educators," edited by K.E.K. Ross, 4/2/93, (PB94-103066, A09, MF-A02).
- NCEER-93-0006 "Inelastic Response of Reinforced Concrete Structures with Viscoelastic Braces," by R.F. Lobo, J.M. Bracci, K.L. Shen, A.M. Reinhorn and T.T. Soong, 4/5/93, (PB93-227486, A05, MF-A02).
- NCEER-93-0007 "Seismic Testing of Installation Methods for Computers and Data Processing Equipment," by K. Kosar, T.T. Soong, K.L. Shen, J.A. HoLung and Y.K. Lin, 4/12/93, (PB93-198299, A07, MF-A02).
- NCEER-93-0008 "Retrofit of Reinforced Concrete Frames Using Added Dampers," by A. Reinhorn, M. Constantinou and C. Li, to be published.
- NCEER-93-0009 "Seismic Behavior and Design Guidelines for Steel Frame Structures with Added Viscoelastic Dampers," by K.C. Chang, M.L. Lai, T.T. Soong, D.S. Hao and Y.C. Yeh, 5/1/93, (PB94-141959, A07, MF-A02).
- NCEER-93-0010 "Seismic Performance of Shear-Critical Reinforced Concrete Bridge Piers," by J.B. Mander, S.M. Waheed, M.T.A. Chaudhary and S.S. Chen, 5/12/93, (PB93-227494, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-93-0011 "3D-BASIS-TABS: Computer Program for Nonlinear Dynamic Analysis of Three Dimensional Base Isolated Structures," by S. Nagarajaiah, C. Li, A.M. Reinhorn and M.C. Constantinou, 8/2/93, (PB94-141819, A09, MF-A02).
- NCEER-93-0012 "Effects of Hydrocarbon Spills from an Oil Pipeline Break on Ground Water," by O.J. Helweg and H.H.M. Hwang, 8/3/93, (PB94-141942, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-93-0013 "Simplified Procedures for Seismic Design of Nonstructural Components and Assessment of Current Code Provisions," by M.P. Singh, L.E. Suarez, E.E. Matheu and G.O. Maldonado, 8/4/93, (PB94-141827, A09, MF-A02).
- NCEER-93-0014 "An Energy Approach to Seismic Analysis and Design of Secondary Systems," by G. Chen and T.T. Soong, 8/6/93, (PB94-142767, A11, MF-A03).

- NCEER-93-0015 "Proceedings from School Sites: Becoming Prepared for Earthquakes Commemorating the Third Anniversary of the Loma Prieta Earthquake," Edited by F.E. Winslow and K.E.K. Ross, 8/16/93, (PB94-154275, A16, MF-A02).
- NCEER-93-0016 "Reconnaissance Report of Damage to Historic Monuments in Cairo, Egypt Following the October 12, 1992 Dahshur Earthquake," by D. Sykora, D. Look, G. Croci, E. Karaesmen and E. Karaesmen, 8/19/93, (PB94-142221, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-93-0017 "The Island of Guam Earthquake of August 8, 1993," by S.W. Swan and S.K. Harris, 9/30/93, (PB94-141843, A04, MF-A01).
- NCEER-93-0018 "Engineering Aspects of the October 12, 1992 Egyptian Earthquake," by A.W. Elgamal, M. Amer, K. Adalier and A. Abul-Fadl, 10/7/93, (PB94-141983, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-93-0019 "Development of an Earthquake Motion Simulator and its Application in Dynamic Centrifuge Testing," by I. Krstelj, Supervised by J.H. Prevost, 10/23/93, (PB94-181773, A-10, MF-A03).
- NCEER-93-0020 "NCEER-Taisei Corporation Research Program on Sliding Seismic Isolation Systems for Bridges: Experimental and Analytical Study of a Friction Pendulum System (FPS)," by M.C. Constantinou, P. Tsopelas, Y-S. Kim and S. Okamoto, 11/1/93, (PB94-142775, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-93-0021 "Finite Element Modeling of Elastomeric Seismic Isolation Bearings," by L.J. Billings, Supervised by R. Shepherd, 11/8/93, to be published.
- NCEER-93-0022 "Seismic Vulnerability of Equipment in Critical Facilities: Life-Safety and Operational Consequences," by K. Porter, G.S. Johnson, M.M. Zadeh, C. Scawthorn and S. Eder, 11/24/93, (PB94-181765, A16, MF-A03).
- NCEER-93-0023 "Hokkaido Nansei-oki, Japan Earthquake of July 12, 1993, by P.I. Yanev and C.R. Scawthorn, 12/23/93, (PB94-181500, A07, MF-A01).
- NCEER-94-0001 "An Evaluation of Seismic Serviceability of Water Supply Networks with Application to the San Francisco Auxiliary Water Supply System," by I. Markov, Supervised by M. Grigoriu and T. O'Rourke, 1/21/94, (PB94-204013, A07, MF-A02).
- NCEER-94-0002 "NCEER-Taisei Corporation Research Program on Sliding Seismic Isolation Systems for Bridges: Experimental and Analytical Study of Systems Consisting of Sliding Bearings, Rubber Restoring Force Devices and Fluid Dampers," Volumes I and II, by P. Tsopelas, S. Okamoto, M.C. Constantinou, D. Ozaki and S. Fujii, 2/4/94, (PB94-181740, A09, MF-A02 and PB94-181757, A12, MF-A03).
- NCEER-94-0003 "A Markov Model for Local and Global Damage Indices in Seismic Analysis," by S. Rahman and M. Grigoriu, 2/18/94, (PB94-206000, A12, MF-A03).
- NCEER-94-0004 "Proceedings from the NCEER Workshop on Seismic Response of Masonry Infills," edited by D.P. Abrams, 3/1/94, (PB94-180783, A07, MF-A02).
- NCEER-94-0005 "The Northridge, California Earthquake of January 17, 1994: General Reconnaissance Report," edited by J.D. Goltz, 3/11/94, (PB94-193943, A10, MF-A03).
- NCEER-94-0006 "Seismic Energy Based Fatigue Damage Analysis of Bridge Columns: Part I Evaluation of Seismic Capacity," by G.A. Chang and J.B. Mander, 3/14/94, (PB94-219185, A11, MF-A03).
- NCEER-94-0007 "Seismic Isolation of Multi-Story Frame Structures Using Spherical Sliding Isolation Systems," by T.M. Al-Hussaini, V.A. Zayas and M.C. Constantinou, 3/17/94, (PB94-193745, A09, MF-A02).
- NCEER-94-0008 "The Northridge, California Earthquake of January 17, 1994: Performance of Highway Bridges," edited by I.G. Buckle, 3/24/94, (PB94-193851, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-94-0009 "Proceedings of the Third U.S.-Japan Workshop on Earthquake Protective Systems for Bridges," edited by I.G. Buckle and I. Friedland, 3/31/94, (PB94-195815, A99, MF-A06).

- NCEER-94-0010 "3D-BASIS-ME: Computer Program for Nonlinear Dynamic Analysis of Seismically Isolated Single and Multiple Structures and Liquid Storage Tanks," by P.C. Tsopelas, M.C. Constantinou and A.M. Reinhorn, 4/12/94, (PB94-204922, A09, MF-A02).
- NCEER-94-0011 "The Northridge, California Earthquake of January 17, 1994: Performance of Gas Transmission Pipelines," by T.D. O'Rourke and M.C. Palmer, 5/16/94, (PB94-204989, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-94-0012 "Feasibility Study of Replacement Procedures and Earthquake Performance Related to Gas Transmission Pipelines," by T.D. O'Rourke and M.C. Palmer, 5/25/94, (PB94-206638, A09, MF-A02).
- NCEER-94-0013 "Seismic Energy Based Fatigue Damage Analysis of Bridge Columns: Part II Evaluation of Seismic Demand," by G.A. Chang and J.B. Mander, 6/1/94, (PB95-18106, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-94-0014 "NCEER-Taisei Corporation Research Program on Sliding Seismic Isolation Systems for Bridges: Experimental and Analytical Study of a System Consisting of Sliding Bearings and Fluid Restoring Force/Damping Devices," by P. Tsopelas and M.C. Constantinou, 6/13/94, (PB94-219144, A10, MF-A03).
- NCEER-94-0015 "Generation of Hazard-Consistent Fragility Curves for Seismic Loss Estimation Studies," by H. Hwang and J-R. Huo, 6/14/94, (PB95-181996, A09, MF-A02).
- NCEER-94-0016 "Seismic Study of Building Frames with Added Energy-Absorbing Devices," by W.S. Pong, C.S. Tsai and G.C. Lee, 6/20/94, (PB94-219136, A10, A03).
- NCEER-94-0017 "Sliding Mode Control for Seismic-Excited Linear and Nonlinear Civil Engineering Structures," by J. Yang, J. Wu, A. Agrawal and Z. Li, 6/21/94, (PB95-138483, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-94-0018 "3D-BASIS-TABS Version 2.0: Computer Program for Nonlinear Dynamic Analysis of Three Dimensional Base Isolated Structures," by A.M. Reinhorn, S. Nagarajaiah, M.C. Constantinou, P. Tsopelas and R. Li, 6/22/94, (PB95-182176, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-94-0019 "Proceedings of the International Workshop on Civil Infrastructure Systems: Application of Intelligent Systems and Advanced Materials on Bridge Systems," Edited by G.C. Lee and K.C. Chang, 7/18/94, (PB95-252474, A20, MF-A04).
- NCEER-94-0020 "Study of Seismic Isolation Systems for Computer Floors," by V. Lambrou and M.C. Constantinou, 7/19/94, (PB95-138533, A10, MF-A03).
- NCEER-94-0021 "Proceedings of the U.S.-Italian Workshop on Guidelines for Seismic Evaluation and Rehabilitation of Unreinforced Masonry Buildings," Edited by D.P. Abrams and G.M. Calvi, 7/20/94, (PB95-138749, A13, MF-A03).
- NCEER-94-0022 "NCEER-Taisei Corporation Research Program on Sliding Seismic Isolation Systems for Bridges: Experimental and Analytical Study of a System Consisting of Lubricated PTFE Sliding Bearings and Mild Steel Dampers," by P. Tsopelas and M.C. Constantinou, 7/22/94, (PB95-182184, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-94-0023 "Development of Reliability-Based Design Criteria for Buildings Under Seismic Load," by Y.K. Wen, H. Hwang and M. Shinozuka, 8/1/94, (PB95-211934, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-94-0024 "Experimental Verification of Acceleration Feedback Control Strategies for an Active Tendon System," by S.J. Dyke, B.F. Spencer, Jr., P. Quast, M.K. Sain, D.C. Kaspari, Jr. and T.T. Soong, 8/29/94, (PB95-212320, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-94-0025 "Seismic Retrofitting Manual for Highway Bridges," Edited by I.G. Buckle and I.F. Friedland, published by the Federal Highway Administration (PB95-212676, A15, MF-A03).
- NCEER-94-0026 "Proceedings from the Fifth U.S.-Japan Workshop on Earthquake Resistant Design of Lifeline Facilities and Countermeasures Against Soil Liquefaction," Edited by T.D. O'Rourke and M. Hamada, 11/7/94, (PB95-220802, A99, MF-E08).

- NCEER-95-0001 "Experimental and Analytical Investigation of Seismic Retrofit of Structures with Supplemental Damping: Part 1 - Fluid Viscous Damping Devices," by A.M. Reinhorn, C. Li and M.C. Constantinou, 1/3/95, (PB95-266599, A09, MF-A02).
- NCEER-95-0002 "Experimental and Analytical Study of Low-Cycle Fatigue Behavior of Semi-Rigid Top-And-Seat Angle Connections," by G. Pekcan, J.B. Mander and S.S. Chen, 1/5/95, (PB95-220042, A07, MF-A02).
- NCEER-95-0003 "NCEER-ATC Joint Study on Fragility of Buildings," by T. Anagnos, C. Rojahn and A.S. Kiremidjian, 1/20/95, (PB95-220026, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-95-0004 "Nonlinear Control Algorithms for Peak Response Reduction," by Z. Wu, T.T. Soong, V. Gattulli and R.C. Lin, 2/16/95, (PB95-220349, A05, MF-A01).
- NCEER-95-0005 "Pipeline Replacement Feasibility Study: A Methodology for Minimizing Seismic and Corrosion Risks to Underground Natural Gas Pipelines," by R.T. Eguchi, H.A. Seligson and D.G. Honegger, 3/2/95, (PB95-252326, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-95-0006 "Evaluation of Seismic Performance of an 11-Story Frame Building During the 1994 Northridge Earthquake," by F. Naeim, R. DiSulio, K. Benuska, A. Reinhorn and C. Li, to be published.
- NCEER-95-0007 "Prioritization of Bridges for Seismic Retrofitting," by N. Basöz and A.S. Kiremidjian, 4/24/95, (PB95-252300, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-95-0008 "Method for Developing Motion Damage Relationships for Reinforced Concrete Frames," by A. Singhal and A.S. Kiremidjian, 5/11/95, (PB95-266607, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-95-0009 "Experimental and Analytical Investigation of Seismic Retrofit of Structures with Supplemental Damping: Part II - Friction Devices," by C. Li and A.M. Reinhorn, 7/6/95, (PB96-128087, A11, MF-A03).
- NCEER-95-0010 "Experimental Performance and Analytical Study of a Non-Ductile Reinforced Concrete Frame Structure Retrofitted with Elastomeric Spring Dampers," by G. Pekcan, J.B. Mander and S.S. Chen, 7/14/95, (PB96-137161, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-95-0011 "Development and Experimental Study of Semi-Active Fluid Damping Devices for Seismic Protection of Structures," by M.D. Symans and M.C. Constantinou, 8/3/95, (PB96-136940, A23, MF-A04).
- NCEER-95-0012 "Real-Time Structural Parameter Modification (RSPM): Development of Innervated Structures," by Z. Liang, M. Tong and G.C. Lee, 4/11/95, (PB96-137153, A06, MF-A01).
- NCEER-95-0013 "Experimental and Analytical Investigation of Seismic Retrofit of Structures with Supplemental Damping: Part III - Viscous Damping Walls," by A.M. Reinhorn and C. Li, 10/1/95, (PB96-176409, A11, MF-A03).
- NCEER-95-0014 "Seismic Fragility Analysis of Equipment and Structures in a Memphis Electric Substation," by J-R. Huo and H.H.M. Hwang, 8/10/95, (PB96-128087, A09, MF-A02).
- NCEER-95-0015 "The Hanshin-Awaji Earthquake of January 17, 1995: Performance of Lifelines," Edited by M. Shinozuka, 11/3/95, (PB96-176383, A15, MF-A03).
- NCEER-95-0016 "Highway Culvert Performance During Earthquakes," by T.L. Youd and C.J. Beckman, available as NCEER-96-0015.
- NCEER-95-0017 "The Hanshin-Awaji Earthquake of January 17, 1995: Performance of Highway Bridges," Edited by I.G. Buckle, 12/1/95, to be published.
- NCEER-95-0018 "Modeling of Masonry Infill Panels for Structural Analysis," by A.M. Reinhorn, A. Madan, R.E. Valles, Y. Reichmann and J.B. Mander, 12/8/95, (PB97-110886, MF-A01, A06).
- NCEER-95-0019 "Optimal Polynomial Control for Linear and Nonlinear Structures," by A.K. Agrawal and J.N. Yang, 12/11/95, (PB96-168737, A07, MF-A02).

- NCEER-95-0020 "Retrofit of Non-Ductile Reinforced Concrete Frames Using Friction Dampers," by R.S. Rao, P. Gergely and R.N. White, 12/22/95, (PB97-133508, A10, MF-A02).
- NCEER-95-0021 "Parametric Results for Seismic Response of Pile-Supported Bridge Bents," by G. Mylonakis, A. Nikolaou and G. Gazetas, 12/22/95, (PB97-100242, A12, MF-A03).
- NCEER-95-0022 "Kinematic Bending Moments in Seismically Stressed Piles," by A. Nikolaou, G. Mylonakis and G. Gazetas, 12/23/95, (PB97-113914, MF-A03, A13).
- NCEER-96-0001 "Dynamic Response of Unreinforced Masonry Buildings with Flexible Diaphragms," by A.C. Costley and D.P. Abrams," 10/10/96, (PB97-133573, MF-A03, A15).
- NCEER-96-0002 "State of the Art Review: Foundations and Retaining Structures," by I. Po Lam, to be published.
- NCEER-96-0003 "Ductility of Rectangular Reinforced Concrete Bridge Columns with Moderate Confinement," by N. Wehbe, M. Saiidi, D. Sanders and B. Douglas, 11/7/96, (PB97-133557, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-96-0004 "Proceedings of the Long-Span Bridge Seismic Research Workshop," edited by I.G. Buckle and I.M. Friedland, to be published.
- NCEER-96-0005 "Establish Representative Pier Types for Comprehensive Study: Eastern United States," by J. Kulicki and Z. Prucz, 5/28/96, (PB98-119217, A07, MF-A02).
- NCEER-96-0006 "Establish Representative Pier Types for Comprehensive Study: Western United States," by R. Imbsen, R.A. Schamber and T.A. Osterkamp, 5/28/96, (PB98-118607, A07, MF-A02).
- NCEER-96-0007 "Nonlinear Control Techniques for Dynamical Systems with Uncertain Parameters," by R.G. Ghanem and M.I. Bujakov, 5/27/96, (PB97-100259, A17, MF-A03).
- NCEER-96-0008 "Seismic Evaluation of a 30-Year Old Non-Ductile Highway Bridge Pier and Its Retrofit," by J.B. Mander, B. Mahmoodzadegan, S. Bhadra and S.S. Chen, 5/31/96, (PB97-110902, MF-A03, A10).
- NCEER-96-0009 "Seismic Performance of a Model Reinforced Concrete Bridge Pier Before and After Retrofit," by J.B. Mander, J.H. Kim and C.A. Ligozio, 5/31/96, (PB97-110910, MF-A02, A10).
- NCEER-96-0010 "IDARC2D Version 4.0: A Computer Program for the Inelastic Damage Analysis of Buildings," by R.E. Valles, A.M. Reinhorn, S.K. Kunnath, C. Li and A. Madan, 6/3/96, (PB97-100234, A17, MF-A03).
- NCEER-96-0011 "Estimation of the Economic Impact of Multiple Lifeline Disruption: Memphis Light, Gas and Water Division Case Study," by S.E. Chang, H.A. Seligson and R.T. Eguchi, 8/16/96, (PB97-133490, A11, MF-A03).
- NCEER-96-0012 "Proceedings from the Sixth Japan-U.S. Workshop on Earthquake Resistant Design of Lifeline Facilities and Countermeasures Against Soil Liquefaction, Edited by M. Hamada and T. O'Rourke, 9/11/96, (PB97-133581, A99, MF-A06).
- NCEER-96-0013 "Chemical Hazards, Mitigation and Preparedness in Areas of High Seismic Risk: A Methodology for Estimating the Risk of Post-Earthquake Hazardous Materials Release," by H.A. Seligson, R.T. Eguchi, K.J. Tierney and K. Richmond, 11/7/96, (PB97-133565, MF-A02, A08).
- NCEER-96-0014 "Response of Steel Bridge Bearings to Reversed Cyclic Loading," by J.B. Mander, D-K. Kim, S.S. Chen and G.J. Premus, 11/13/96, (PB97-140735, A12, MF-A03).
- NCEER-96-0015 "Highway Culvert Performance During Past Earthquakes," by T.L. Youd and C.J. Beckman, 11/25/96, (PB97-133532, A06, MF-A01).
- NCEER-97-0001 "Evaluation, Prevention and Mitigation of Pounding Effects in Building Structures," by R.E. Valles and A.M. Reinhorn, 2/20/97, (PB97-159552, A14, MF-A03).
- NCEER-97-0002 "Seismic Design Criteria for Bridges and Other Highway Structures," by C. Rojahn, R. Mayes, D.G. Anderson, J. Clark, J.H. Hom, R.V. Nutt and M.J. O'Rourke, 4/30/97, (PB97-194658, A06, MF-A03).

- NCEER-97-0003 "Proceedings of the U.S.-Italian Workshop on Seismic Evaluation and Retrofit," Edited by D.P. Abrams and G.M. Calvi, 3/19/97, (PB97-194666, A13, MF-A03).
- NCEER-97-0004 "Investigation of Seismic Response of Buildings with Linear and Nonlinear Fluid Viscous Dampers," by A.A. Seleemah and M.C. Constantinou, 5/21/97, (PB98-109002, A15, MF-A03).
- NCEER-97-0005 "Proceedings of the Workshop on Earthquake Engineering Frontiers in Transportation Facilities," edited by G.C. Lee and I.M. Friedland, 8/29/97, (PB98-128911, A25, MR-A04).
- NCEER-97-0006 "Cumulative Seismic Damage of Reinforced Concrete Bridge Piers," by S.K. Kunnath, A. El-Bahy, A. Taylor and W. Stone, 9/2/97, (PB98-108814, A11, MF-A03).
- NCEER-97-0007 "Structural Details to Accommodate Seismic Movements of Highway Bridges and Retaining Walls," by R.A. Imbsen, R.A. Schamber, E. Thorkildsen, A. Kartoum, B.T. Martin, T.N. Rosser and J.M. Kulicki, 9/3/97, (PB98-108996, A09, MF-A02).
- NCEER-97-0008 "A Method for Earthquake Motion-Damage Relationships with Application to Reinforced Concrete Frames," by A. Singhal and A.S. Kiremidjian, 9/10/97, (PB98-108988, A13, MF-A03).
- NCEER-97-0009 "Seismic Analysis and Design of Bridge Abutments Considering Sliding and Rotation," by K. Fishman and R. Richards, Jr., 9/15/97, (PB98-108897, A06, MF-A02).
- NCEER-97-0010 "Proceedings of the FHWA/NCEER Workshop on the National Representation of Seismic Ground Motion for New and Existing Highway Facilities," edited by I.M. Friedland, M.S. Power and R.L. Mayes, 9/22/97, (PB98-128903, A21, MF-A04).
- NCEER-97-0011 "Seismic Analysis for Design or Retrofit of Gravity Bridge Abutments," by K.L. Fishman, R. Richards, Jr. and R.C. Divito, 10/2/97, (PB98-128937, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-97-0012 "Evaluation of Simplified Methods of Analysis for Yielding Structures," by P. Tsopelas, M.C. Constantinou, C.A. Kircher and A.S. Whittaker, 10/31/97, (PB98-128929, A10, MF-A03).
- NCEER-97-0013 "Seismic Design of Bridge Columns Based on Control and Repairability of Damage," by C-T. Cheng and J.B. Mander, 12/8/97, (PB98-144249, A11, MF-A03).
- NCEER-97-0014 "Seismic Resistance of Bridge Piers Based on Damage Avoidance Design," by J.B. Mander and C-T. Cheng, 12/10/97, (PB98-144223, A09, MF-A02).
- NCEER-97-0015 "Seismic Response of Nominally Symmetric Systems with Strength Uncertainty," by S. Balopoulou and M. Grigoriu, 12/23/97, (PB98-153422, A11, MF-A03).
- NCEER-97-0016 "Evaluation of Seismic Retrofit Methods for Reinforced Concrete Bridge Columns," by T.J. Wipf, F.W. Klaiber and F.M. Russo, 12/28/97, (PB98-144215, A12, MF-A03).
- NCEER-97-0017 "Seismic Fragility of Existing Conventional Reinforced Concrete Highway Bridges," by C.L. Mullen and A.S. Cakmak, 12/30/97, (PB98-153406, A08, MF-A02).
- NCEER-97-0018 "Loss Assessment of Memphis Buildings," edited by D.P. Abrams and M. Shinozuka, 12/31/97, (PB98-144231, A13, MF-A03).
- NCEER-97-0019 "Seismic Evaluation of Frames with Infill Walls Using Quasi-static Experiments," by K.M. Mosalam, R.N. White and P. Gergely, 12/31/97, (PB98-153455, A07, MF-A02).
- NCEER-97-0020 "Seismic Evaluation of Frames with Infill Walls Using Pseudo-dynamic Experiments," by K.M. Mosalam, R.N. White and P. Gergely, 12/31/97, (PB98-153430, A07, MF-A02).
- NCEER-97-0021 "Computational Strategies for Frames with Infill Walls: Discrete and Smeared Crack Analyses and Seismic Fragility," by K.M. Mosalam, R.N. White and P. Gergely, 12/31/97, (PB98-153414, A10, MF-A02).

- NCEER-97-0022 "Proceedings of the NCEER Workshop on Evaluation of Liquefaction Resistance of Soils," edited by T.L. Youd and I.M. Idriss, 12/31/97, (PB98-155617, A15, MF-A03).
- MCEER-98-0001 "Extraction of Nonlinear Hysteretic Properties of Seismically Isolated Bridges from Quick-Release Field Tests," by Q. Chen, B.M. Douglas, E.M. Maragakis and I.G. Buckle, 5/26/98, (PB99-118838, A06, MF-A01).
- MCEER-98-0002 "Methodologies for Evaluating the Importance of Highway Bridges," by A. Thomas, S. Eshenaur and J. Kulicki, 5/29/98, (PB99-118846, A10, MF-A02).
- MCEER-98-0003 "Capacity Design of Bridge Piers and the Analysis of Overstrength," by J.B. Mander, A. Dutta and P. Goel, 6/1/98, (PB99-118853, A09, MF-A02).
- MCEER-98-0004 "Evaluation of Bridge Damage Data from the Loma Prieta and Northridge, California Earthquakes," by N. Basoz and A. Kiremidjian, 6/2/98, (PB99-118861, A15, MF-A03).
- MCEER-98-0005 "Screening Guide for Rapid Assessment of Liquefaction Hazard at Highway Bridge Sites," by T. L. Youd, 6/16/98, (PB99-118879, A06, not available on microfiche).
- MCEER-98-0006 "Structural Steel and Steel/Concrete Interface Details for Bridges," by P. Ritchie, N. Kauhl and J. Kulicki, 7/13/98, (PB99-118945, A06, MF-A01).
- MCEER-98-0007 "Capacity Design and Fatigue Analysis of Confined Concrete Columns," by A. Dutta and J.B. Mander, 7/14/98, (PB99-118960, A14, MF-A03).
- MCEER-98-0008 "Proceedings of the Workshop on Performance Criteria for Telecommunication Services Under Earthquake Conditions," edited by A.J. Schiff, 7/15/98, (PB99-118952, A08, MF-A02).
- MCEER-98-0009 "Fatigue Analysis of Unconfined Concrete Columns," by J.B. Mander, A. Dutta and J.H. Kim, 9/12/98, (PB99-123655, A10, MF-A02).
- MCEER-98-0010 "Centrifuge Modeling of Cyclic Lateral Response of Pile-Cap Systems and Seat-Type Abutments in Dry Sands," by A.D. Gadre and R. Dobry, 10/2/98, (PB99-123606, A13, MF-A03).
- MCEER-98-0011 "IDARC-BRIDGE: A Computational Platform for Seismic Damage Assessment of Bridge Structures," by A.M. Reinhorn, V. Simeonov, G. Mylonakis and Y. Reichman, 10/2/98, (PB99-162919, A15, MF-A03).
- MCEER-98-0012 "Experimental Investigation of the Dynamic Response of Two Bridges Before and After Retrofitting with Elastomeric Bearings," by D.A. Wendichansky, S.S. Chen and J.B. Mander, 10/2/98, (PB99-162927, A15, MF-A03).
- MCEER-98-0013 "Design Procedures for Hinge Restrainers and Hinge Sear Width for Multiple-Frame Bridges," by R. Des Roches and G.L. Fenves, 11/3/98, (PB99-140477, A13, MF-A03).
- MCEER-98-0014 "Response Modification Factors for Seismically Isolated Bridges," by M.C. Constantinou and J.K. Quarshie, 11/3/98, (PB99-140485, A14, MF-A03).
- MCEER-98-0015 "Proceedings of the U.S.-Italy Workshop on Seismic Protective Systems for Bridges," edited by I.M. Friedland and M.C. Constantinou, 11/3/98, (PB2000-101711, A22, MF-A04).
- MCEER-98-0016 "Appropriate Seismic Reliability for Critical Equipment Systems: Recommendations Based on Regional Analysis of Financial and Life Loss," by K. Porter, C. Scawthorn, C. Taylor and N. Blais, 11/10/98, (PB99-157265, A08, MF-A02).
- MCEER-98-0017 "Proceedings of the U.S. Japan Joint Seminar on Civil Infrastructure Systems Research," edited by M. Shinozuka and A. Rose, 11/12/98, (PB99-156713, A16, MF-A03).
- MCEER-98-0018 "Modeling of Pile Footings and Drilled Shafts for Seismic Design," by I. PoLam, M. Kapuskar and D. Chaudhuri, 12/21/98, (PB99-157257, A09, MF-A02).

- MCEER-99-0001 "Seismic Evaluation of a Masonry Infilled Reinforced Concrete Frame by Pseudodynamic Testing," by S.G. Buonopane and R.N. White, 2/16/99, (PB99-162851, A09, MF-A02).
- MCEER-99-0002 "Response History Analysis of Structures with Seismic Isolation and Energy Dissipation Systems: Verification Examples for Program SAP2000," by J. Scheller and M.C. Constantinou, 2/22/99, (PB99-162869, A08, MF-A02).
- MCEER-99-0003 "Experimental Study on the Seismic Design and Retrofit of Bridge Columns Including Axial Load Effects," by A. Dutta, T. Kokorina and J.B. Mander, 2/22/99, (PB99-162877, A09, MF-A02).
- MCEER-99-0004 "Experimental Study of Bridge Elastomeric and Other Isolation and Energy Dissipation Systems with Emphasis on Uplift Prevention and High Velocity Near-source Seismic Excitation," by A. Kasalanati and M. C. Constantinou, 2/26/99, (PB99-162885, A12, MF-A03).
- MCEER-99-0005 "Truss Modeling of Reinforced Concrete Shear-flexure Behavior," by J.H. Kim and J.B. Mander, 3/8/99, (PB99-163693, A12, MF-A03).
- MCEER-99-0006 "Experimental Investigation and Computational Modeling of Seismic Response of a 1:4 Scale Model Steel Structure with a Load Balancing Supplemental Damping System," by G. Pekcan, J.B. Mander and S.S. Chen, 4/2/99, (PB99-162893, A11, MF-A03).
- MCEER-99-007 "Effect of Vertical Ground Motions on the Structural Response of Highway Bridges," by M.R. Button, C.J. Cronin and R.L. Mayes, 4/10/99, (PB2000-101411, A10, MF-A03).
- MCEER-99-0008 "Seismic Reliability Assessment of Critical Facilities: A Handbook, Supporting Documentation, and Model Code Provisions," by G.S. Johnson, R.E. Sheppard, M.D. Quilici, S.J. Eder and C.R. Scawthorn, 4/12/99, (PB2000-101701, A18, MF-A04).
- MCEER-99-0009 "Impact Assessment of Selected MCEER Highway Project Research on the Seismic Design of Highway Structures," by C. Rojahn, R. Mayes, D.G. Anderson, J.H. Clark, D'Appolonia Engineering, S. Gloyd and R.V. Nutt, 4/14/99, (PB99-162901, A10, MF-A02).
- MCEER-99-0010 "Site Factors and Site Categories in Seismic Codes," by R. Dobry, R. Ramos and M.S. Power, 7/19/99, (PB2000-101705, A08, MF-A02).
- MCEER-99-0011 "Restrainer Design Procedures for Multi-Span Simply-Supported Bridges," by M.J. Randall, M. Saiidi, E. Maragakis and T. Isakovic, 7/20/99, (PB2000-101702, A10, MF-A02).
- MCEER-99-0012 "Property Modification Factors for Seismic Isolation Bearings," by M.C. Constantinou, P. Tsopelas, A. Kasalanati and E. Wolff, 7/20/99, (PB2000-103387, A11, MF-A03).
- MCEER-99-0013 "Critical Seismic Issues for Existing Steel Bridges," by P. Ritchie, N. Kauhl and J. Kulicki, 7/20/99, (PB2000-101697, A09, MF-A02).
- MCEER-99-0014 "Nonstructural Damage Database," by A. Kao, T.T. Soong and A. Vender, 7/24/99, (PB2000-101407, A06, MF-A01).
- MCEER-99-0015 "Guide to Remedial Measures for Liquefaction Mitigation at Existing Highway Bridge Sites," by H.G. Cooke and J. K. Mitchell, 7/26/99, (PB2000-101703, A11, MF-A03).
- MCEER-99-0016 "Proceedings of the MCEER Workshop on Ground Motion Methodologies for the Eastern United States," edited by N. Abrahamson and A. Becker, 8/11/99, (PB2000-103385, A07, MF-A02).
- MCEER-99-0017 "Quindío, Colombia Earthquake of January 25, 1999: Reconnaissance Report," by A.P. Asfura and P.J. Flores, 10/4/99, (PB2000-106893, A06, MF-A01).
- MCEER-99-0018 "Hysteretic Models for Cyclic Behavior of Deteriorating Inelastic Structures," by M.V. Sivaselvan and A.M. Reinhorn, 11/5/99, (PB2000-103386, A08, MF-A02).

- MCEER-99-0019 "Proceedings of the 7th U.S.- Japan Workshop on Earthquake Resistant Design of Lifeline Facilities and Countermeasures Against Soil Liquefaction," edited by T.D. O'Rourke, J.P. Bardet and M. Hamada, 11/19/99, (PB2000-103354, A99, MF-A06).
- MCEER-99-0020 "Development of Measurement Capability for Micro-Vibration Evaluations with Application to Chip Fabrication Facilities," by G.C. Lee, Z. Liang, J.W. Song, J.D. Shen and W.C. Liu, 12/1/99, (PB2000-105993, A08, MF-A02).
- MCEER-99-0021 "Design and Retrofit Methodology for Building Structures with Supplemental Energy Dissipating Systems," by G. Pekcan, J.B. Mander and S.S. Chen, 12/31/99, (PB2000-105994, A11, MF-A03).
- MCEER-00-0001 "The Marmara, Turkey Earthquake of August 17, 1999: Reconnaissance Report," edited by C. Scawthorn; with major contributions by M. Bruneau, R. Eguchi, T. Holzer, G. Johnson, J. Mander, J. Mitchell, W. Mitchell, A. Papageorgiou, C. Scaethorn, and G. Webb, 3/23/00, (PB2000-106200, A11, MF-A03).
- MCEER-00-0002 "Proceedings of the MCEER Workshop for Seismic Hazard Mitigation of Health Care Facilities," edited by G.C. Lee, M. Ettouney, M. Grigoriu, J. Hauer and J. Nigg, 3/29/00, (PB2000-106892, A08, MF-A02).
- MCEER-00-0003 "The Chi-Chi, Taiwan Earthquake of September 21, 1999: Reconnaissance Report," edited by G.C. Lee and C.H. Loh, with major contributions by G.C. Lee, M. Bruneau, I.G. Buckle, S.E. Chang, P.J. Flores, T.D. O'Rourke, M. Shinozuka, T.T. Soong, C-H. Loh, K-C. Chang, Z-J. Chen, J-S. Hwang, M-L. Lin, G-Y. Liu, K-C. Tsai, G.C. Yao and C-L. Yen, 4/30/00, (PB2001-100980, A10, MF-A02).
- MCEER-00-0004 "Seismic Retrofit of End-Sway Frames of Steel Deck-Truss Bridges with a Supplemental Tendon System: Experimental and Analytical Investigation," by G. Pekcan, J.B. Mander and S.S. Chen, 7/1/00, (PB2001-100982, A10, MF-A02).
- MCEER-00-0005 "Sliding Fragility of Unrestrained Equipment in Critical Facilities," by W.H. Chong and T.T. Soong, 7/5/00, (PB2001-100983, A08, MF-A02).
- MCEER-00-0006 "Seismic Response of Reinforced Concrete Bridge Pier Walls in the Weak Direction," by N. Abo-Shadi, M. Saiidi and D. Sanders, 7/17/00, (PB2001-100981, A17, MF-A03).
- MCEER-00-007 "Low-Cycle Fatigue Behavior of Longitudinal Reinforcement in Reinforced Concrete Bridge Columns," by J. Brown and S.K. Kunnath, 7/23/00, (PB2001-104392, A08, MF-A02).
- MCEER-00-0008 "Soil Structure Interaction of Bridges for Seismic Analysis," I. PoLam and H. Law, 9/25/00, (PB2001-105397, A08, MF-A02).
- MCEER-00-0009 "Proceedings of the First MCEER Workshop on Mitigation of Earthquake Disaster by Advanced Technologies (MEDAT-1), edited by M. Shinozuka, D.J. Inman and T.D. O'Rourke, 11/10/00, (PB2001-105399, A14, MF-A03).
- MCEER-00-0010 "Development and Evaluation of Simplified Procedures for Analysis and Design of Buildings with Passive Energy Dissipation Systems," by O.M. Ramirez, M.C. Constantinou, C.A. Kircher, A.S. Whittaker, M.W. Johnson, J.D. Gomez and C. Chrysostomou, 11/16/01, (PB2001-105523, A23, MF-A04).
- MCEER-00-0011 "Dynamic Soil-Foundation-Structure Interaction Analyses of Large Caissons," by C-Y. Chang, C-M. Mok, Z-L. Wang, R. Settgast, F. Waggoner, M.A. Ketchum, H.M. Gonnermann and C-C. Chin, 12/30/00, (PB2001-104373, A07, MF-A02).
- MCEER-00-0012 "Experimental Evaluation of Seismic Performance of Bridge Restrainers," by A.G. Vlassis, E.M. Maragakis and M. Saiid Saiidi, 12/30/00, (PB2001-104354, A09, MF-A02).
- MCEER-00-0013 "Effect of Spatial Variation of Ground Motion on Highway Structures," by M. Shinozuka, V. Saxena and G. Deodatis, 12/31/00, (PB2001-108755, A13, MF-A03).
- MCEER-00-0014 "A Risk-Based Methodology for Assessing the Seismic Performance of Highway Systems," by S.D. Werner, C.E. Taylor, J.E. Moore, II, J.S. Walton and S. Cho, 12/31/00, (PB2001-108756, A14, MF-A03).

- MCEER-01-0001 "Experimental Investigation of P-Delta Effects to Collapse During Earthquakes," by D. Vian and M. Bruneau, 6/25/01, (PB2002-100534, A17, MF-A03).
- MCEER-01-0002 "Proceedings of the Second MCEER Workshop on Mitigation of Earthquake Disaster by Advanced Technologies (MEDAT-2)," edited by M. Bruneau and D.J. Inman, 7/23/01, (PB2002-100434, A16, MF-A03).
- MCEER-01-0003 "Sensitivity Analysis of Dynamic Systems Subjected to Seismic Loads," by C. Roth and M. Grigoriu, 9/18/01, (PB2003-100884, A12, MF-A03).
- MCEER-01-0004 "Overcoming Obstacles to Implementing Earthquake Hazard Mitigation Policies: Stage 1 Report," by D.J. Alesch and W.J. Petak, 12/17/01, (PB2002-107949, A07, MF-A02).
- MCEER-01-0005 "Updating Real-Time Earthquake Loss Estimates: Methods, Problems and Insights," by C.E. Taylor, S.E. Chang and R.T. Eguchi, 12/17/01, (PB2002-107948, A05, MF-A01).
- MCEER-01-0006 "Experimental Investigation and Retrofit of Steel Pile Foundations and Pile Bents Under Cyclic Lateral Loadings," by A. Shama, J. Mander, B. Blabac and S. Chen, 12/31/01, (PB2002-107950, A13, MF-A03).
- MCEER-02-0001 "Assessment of Performance of Bolu Viaduct in the 1999 Duzce Earthquake in Turkey" by P.C. Roussis, M.C. Constantinou, M. Erdik, E. Durukal and M. Dicleli, 5/8/02, (PB2003-100883, A08, MF-A02).
- MCEER-02-0002 "Seismic Behavior of Rail Counterweight Systems of Elevators in Buildings," by M.P. Singh, Rildova and L.E. Suarez, 5/27/02. (PB2003-100882, A11, MF-A03).
- MCEER-02-0003 "Development of Analysis and Design Procedures for Spread Footings," by G. Mylonakis, G. Gazetas, S. Nikolaou and A. Chauncey, 10/02/02, (PB2004-101636, A13, MF-A03, CD-A13).
- MCEER-02-0004 "Bare-Earth Algorithms for Use with SAR and LIDAR Digital Elevation Models," by C.K. Huyck, R.T. Eguchi and B. Houshmand, 10/16/02, (PB2004-101637, A07, CD-A07).
- MCEER-02-0005 "Review of Energy Dissipation of Compression Members in Concentrically Braced Frames," by K.Lee and M. Bruneau, 10/18/02, (PB2004-101638, A10, CD-A10).
- MCEER-03-0001 "Experimental Investigation of Light-Gauge Steel Plate Shear Walls for the Seismic Retrofit of Buildings" by J. Berman and M. Bruneau, 5/2/03, (PB2004-101622, A10, MF-A03, CD-A10).
- MCEER-03-0002 "Statistical Analysis of Fragility Curves," by M. Shinozuka, M.Q. Feng, H. Kim, T. Uzawa and T. Ueda, 6/16/03, (PB2004-101849, A09, CD-A09).
- MCEER-03-0003 "Proceedings of the Eighth U.S.-Japan Workshop on Earthquake Resistant Design f Lifeline Facilities and Countermeasures Against Liquefaction," edited by M. Hamada, J.P. Bardet and T.D. O'Rourke, 6/30/03, (PB2004-104386, A99, CD-A99).
- MCEER-03-0004 "Proceedings of the PRC-US Workshop on Seismic Analysis and Design of Special Bridges," edited by L.C. Fan and G.C. Lee, 7/15/03, (PB2004-104387, A14, CD-A14).
- MCEER-03-0005 "Urban Disaster Recovery: A Framework and Simulation Model," by S.B. Miles and S.E. Chang, 7/25/03, (PB2004-104388, A07, CD-A07).
- MCEER-03-0006 "Behavior of Underground Piping Joints Due to Static and Dynamic Loading," by R.D. Meis, M. Maragakis and R. Siddharthan, 11/17/03, (PB2005-102194, A13, A03, CD-A00).
- MCEER-03-0007 "Seismic Vulnerability of Timber Bridges and Timber Substructures," by A.A. Shama, J.B. Mander, I.M. Friedland and D.R. Allicock, 12/15/03.
- MCEER-04-0001 "Experimental Study of Seismic Isolation Systems with Emphasis on Secondary System Response and Verification of Accuracy of Dynamic Response History Analysis Methods," by E. Wolff and M. Constantinou, 1/16/04 (PB2005-102195, A99, E08, CD-A00).

- MCEER-04-0002 "Tension, Compression and Cyclic Testing of Engineered Cementitious Composite Materials," by K. Kesner and S.L. Billington, 3/1/04, (PB2005-102196, A08, CD-A08).
- MCEER-04-0003 "Cyclic Testing of Braces Laterally Restrained by Steel Studs to Enhance Performance During Earthquakes," by O.C. Celik, J.W. Berman and M. Bruneau, 3/16/04, (PB2005-102197, A13, A03, CD-A00).
- MCEER-04-0004 "Methodologies for Post Earthquake Building Damage Detection Using SAR and Optical Remote Sensing: Application to the August 17, 1999 Marmara, Turkey Earthquake," by C.K. Huyck, B.J. Adams, S. Cho, R.T. Eguchi, B. Mansouri and B. Houshmand, 6/15/04.
- MCEER-04-0005 "Nonlinear Structural Analysis Towards Collapse Simulation: A Dynamical Systems Approach," by M.V. Sivaselvan and A.M. Reinhorn, 6/16/04.
- MCEER-04-0006 "Proceedings of the Second PRC-US Workshop on Seismic Analysis and Design of Special Bridges," edited by G.C. Lee and L.C. Fan, 6/25/04.
- MCEER-04-0007 "Seismic Vulnerability Evaluation of Axially Loaded Steel Built-up Laced Members," by K. Lee and M. Bruneau, 6/30/04.
- MCEER-04-0008 "Evaluation of Accuracy of Simplified Methods of Analysis and Design of Buildings with Damping Systems for Near-Fault and for Soft-Soil Seismic Motions," by E.A. Pavlou and M.C. Constantinou, 8/16/04.
- MCEER-04-0009 "Assessment of Geotechnical Issues in Acute Care Facilities in California," by M. Lew, T.D. O'Rourke, R. Dobry and M. Koch, 9/15/04.
- MCEER-04-0010 "Scissor-Jack-Damper Energy Dissipation System," by A.N. Sigaher-Boyle and M.C. Constantinou, 12/1/04.
- MCEER-04-0011 "Seismic Retrofit of Bridge Steel Truss Piers Using a Controlled Rocking Approach," by M. Pollino and M. Bruneau, 12/20/04.
- MCEER-05-0001 "Experimental and Analytical Studies of Structures Seismically Isolated with an Uplift-Restraint Isolation System," by P.C. Roussis and M.C. Constantinou, 1/10/05.
- MCEER-05-0002 "A Versatile Experimentation Model for Study of Structures Near Collapse Applied to Seismic Evaluation of Irregular Structures," by D. Kusumastuti, A.M. Reinhorn and A. Rutenberg, 3/31/05.
- MCEER-05-0003 "Proceedings of the Third PRC-US Workshop on Seismic Analysis and Design of Special Bridges," edited by L.C. Fan and G.C. Lee, 4/20/05.
- MCEER-05-0004 "Approaches for the Seismic Retrofit of Braced Steel Bridge Piers and Proof-of-Concept Testing of an Eccentrically Braced Frame with Tubular Link," by J.W. Berman and M. Bruneau, 4/21/05.
- MCEER-05-0005 "Simulation of Strong Ground Motions for Seismic Fragility Evaluation of Nonstructural Components in Hospitals," by A. Wanitkorkul and A. Filiatrault, 5/26/05.
- MCEER-05-0006 "Seismic Safety in California Hospitals: Assessing an Attempt to Accelerate the Replacement or Seismic Retrofit of Older Hospital Facilities," by D.J. Alesch, L.A. Arendt and W.J. Petak, 6/6/05.



ISSN 1520-295X